# EESTI MAAÜLIKOOL ESTONIAN UNIVERSITY OF LIFE SCIENCES



# BIOTA AND PERSISTENCE OF RETENTION TREES IN RELATION TO THE CHARACTERISTICS OF THE TREES AND CUT AREAS

SÄILIKPUUDE ELUSTIKU JA SÄILUVUSE SEOSED RAIESMIKU JA PUU OMADUSTEGA

# RAUL ROSENVALD

A Thesis For applying for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Forestry

Väitekiri Filosoofiadoktori kraadi taotlemiseks metsanduse erialal Institute of Forestry and Rural Engineering, Estonian University of Life Sciences

According to verdict veridict No 28 of November 20, 2007, the Doctoral Commitee of the Agricultural and Natural Sciences of the Estonian University of Life Sciences has accepted the thesis for the defence of the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Forestry.

- Opponent: Matts Lindbladh, PhD Southern Swedish Forest Research Centre Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences Alnarp, Sweden
- Supervisors: Asko Lõhmus, PhD Institute of Ecology and Earth Sciences University of Tartu

Prof. Hardi Tullus, PhD Institute of Forestry and Rural Engineering Estonian University of Life Sciences

Defence of the thesis: Estonian University of Life Sciences, room 1A5, Kreutzwaldi 5, Tartu On January 23, 2008, at 11.00.

The doctoral studies and the publication of the current thesis was supported by the Doctoral School of Ecology and Environmental Sciences created under the auspices of European Union Social Fund structural funds measure 1.1. *Educational System Supporting the Flexibility and Employability of the Labor force and Providing Opportunities of Lifelong Learning for All.* 



Publication of this dissertation is supported by the Estonian University of Life Sciences

© Raul Rosenvald 2008

# CONTENTS

LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS	7
ABBREVIATIONS	8
1. INTRODUCTION	9
2. REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE	12
2.1. History of tree retention and the research efforts	12
2.2. Research needs	14
3. AIMS OF THE STUDY	15
4. MATERIAL AND METHODS	16
4.1. Material and areas	16
4.2. Field data	18
4.3. Data processing and statistics	19
5. RESULTS	20
5.1. Meta-analysis and review of previous studies on GTR (I)	20
5.1.1. General effects of GTR	20
5.1.2. GTR objectives, research and effectiveness	21
5.1.3. Technical considerations for successful GTR	21
5.2. Original studies: filling the gaps	21
5.2.1. Lifeboating lichens and bryophytes (II)	21
5.2.2. Short-term structural enrichment for birds in relation	
to site type (III)	22
5.2.3. Short-term survival of live retention trees: dynamics	
and determinants (IV)	24
5.3. Predicted long-term effectiveness of retention trees	25
6. DISCUSSION	27
6.1. Taxon-specific responses to GTR and the target taxa	27
6.2. Retention trees in the context of natural disturbances	28
6.3. Stand-scale management	29
6.4. Predicted effectiveness of retention trees in the future	30
6.5. Practical implications	
7. CONCLUSION	33

REFERENCES	
SUMMARY IN ESTONIAN	40
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	
PUBLICATION	
CURRICULUM VITAE	
LIST OF PUBLICATIONS	

# LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS

This thesis is a summary of the following papers, which are referred to by the Roman numerals in the text. The papers are reproduced by kind permission of the publishers.

- I Rosenvald, R., Lóhmus, A., 2007. For what, when, and where is green-tree retention better than clearcutting? A review of the biodiversity aspects. Forest Ecology and Management, published online Oct. 15, 2007. DOI: 10.1016/j.foreco.2007.09.016.
- II Lóhmus, P., Rosenvald, R., Lóhmus, A., 2006. Effectiveness of solitary retention trees for conserving epiphytes: differential short-term responses of bryophytes and lichens. Canadian Journal of Forest Research 36, 1319–1330.
- III Rosenvald, R., Lóhmus, A., 2007. Breeding birds in hemiboreal clear-cuts: tree-retention effects in relation to site type. Forestry, published online Sept. 13, 2007. DOI: 10.1093/forestry/cpm027.
- IV Rosenvald, R., Lóhmus, A., Kiviste, A. Short-term determinants and long-term prospects of retention-tree survival in hemiboreal cut areas. Submitted manuscript.

The contributions of the authors of the papers were as follows:

	Ι	II	III	IV
Original idea	AL	AL	AL, RR	AL, RR
Study design	AL, RR	AL, PL, RR	AL, RR	AL, RR
Data collection	RR	RR, PL	RR, AL	RR
Data analysis	RR, AL	AL, PL, RR	RR, AL	AK, RR, AL
Manuscript preparation	RR, AL	PL, AL, RR	RR, AL	RR, AL

AK – Andres Kiviste; AL – Asko Lõhmus; PL – Piret Lõhmus; RR – Raul Rosenvald.

# **ABBREVIATIONS**

GTR – green-tree retention cutting VRC – variable retention cutting CWD – coarse woody debris GLM – general liner model DBH – diameter at breast height

# **1. INTRODUCTION**

In the last decades, forestry has been increasingly focusing on multiple values instead of timber production only. Changes began largely after the United Nations Conference on Environment and Development in Rio, 1992 (Johnson, 1993). The principles presented there recognised the simultaneous roles of forests in economic development, in the preservation of biological diversity, as a carbon reserve retarding the global warming process, for soil and water protection, and as a source of cultural and spiritual values important for the mankind. Of these, "biological diversity" means the variability among living organisms from all sources including, inter alia, terrestrial, marine and other aquatic ecosystems and the ecological complexes of which they are part; this includes diversity within species, between species and of ecosystems (The Convention on Biological Diversity: Johnson, 1993).

Following the Rio conference, the Pan-European Conferences (Helsinki 1993, Lisbon 1998 and Vienna 2003) have verified and refined the principles for forest management and, gradually, the whole aim of forestry has been transformed – to preserve biodiversity and other forest-related values while retaining economic viability (Franklin et al., 1997; Lindenmayer and Franklin, 2002). A general term for the resulting modifications of conventional silvicultural methods is "sustainable forestry" (see Kimmins, 1995; Larsen, 1995; Kerr, 1999; Anonymous, 2003), sometimes also "the new forestry" (Franklin, 1989). In the current Estonian forest policy, sustainability is one of the two leading principles, defined as the management of forests in a manner and to the extent that maintains their biological diversity, productivity, capacity for regeneration and vitality as well as their potential to fulfil, at present and in the future, ecological, economic and social functions at the local, national and global level without damaging other ecosystems (Anonymous, 2003).

The most widespread approach for reaching sustainable forestry from the aspect of biodiversity has been to use silvicultural techniques that imitate natural disturbances (e.g., Hunter, 1993). The clearest difference between the conventional forest management technique – clear-cutting – and a natural disturbance is that clear-cutting attempts to remove as much wood as possible, while after a fire, windstorm or disease many legacies of the previous forest structure remain at place, and the resulting structural complexity plays an important role in the functioning of the forest's ecosystem and for biodiversity (Lindenmayer and Franklin, 2002). Thus, the similarity between clear-cutting and natural disturbances could be increased if structural features of old forests, such as live and dead trees of varying sizes, multiple canopy layers, and coarse woody debris, are purposefully retained on cuts (Franklin et al., 1997; Beese et al., 2003). However, corresponding variable retention harvest system is a disturbance in a dynamic forest landscape creating habitats for pioneer species and modifying succession patterns afterwards. Therefore, given that the conditions after stand-replacing disturbances differ from those within forest by definition, comparing VRC cuts with forests (as has often been done) is of secondary importance. Instead, the main question is how forest biota survives in the landscape despite or because of such intensive disturbances. Consequently, the aim of retention trees is sustaining the populations or communities which are lost in the conventional clear-cutting forestry (Lindenmayer and Franklin, 2002). Franklin et al. (1997) list the three main objectives of VRC: (1) 'lifeboating' species and processes over the regeneration phase, (2) enriching re-established forest stands with structural features, and (3) enhancing landscape connectivity. The structural enrichment objective can be further divided into long-term and short-term enrichment according to the results of many studies on the importance of the latter for disturbance-phase species (e.g. Hansen et al., 1995; Kaila et al., 1997; Martikainen, 2001). Thereby, the main attention on live trees (GTR) is due to the dependence of long-term existence of other structures on them as well as the most pronounced conflict with timber production objectives.

Since 1999, the Estonian Forest Act requires the retention of three types of trees in clear-cuts: (1) seed-trees, which will be cut later, (2) live trees having high-quality timber for future cutting (termed *säilikpuu*, i.e. retention tree), (3) live and dead trees "for biodiversity" (at least 5 m<sup>3</sup> per hectare) (Anonymous, 1999, 2007). This restriction of the term "retention tree" for category (2) above differs from the conventional approach adopted elsewhere in the world. Given the international scope, this study defines retention trees as trees for biodiversity which stay in a forest permanently (category 3 above). However, before cutting, also the trees of categories (1) and (2) support wildlife and they can be difficult to distinguish from true retention trees in the field. Therefore, in original studies **II–IV**, all trees standing were considered retention trees for the aims of these studies.

This study stems from the notion that, so far, there has been no overview of the worldwide use of the tree retention, of the studies conducted, and of the effectiveness of retention trees. Here, for the first time, such a review was compiled, problematic gaps of knowledge were distinguished, and some of them were filled with specific case studies.

# 2. REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE

Literature is thoroughly reviewed in paper I; hence, the section below presents only a historic summary about tree retention, the amount of research and research needs.

### 2.1. History of tree retention and the research efforts

The retention of live trees during cutting has been in use for a very long time, but with aims other than biodiversity – better regeneration of desired tree species in cut areas, valuable timber in the future, aesthetic reasons or protection of forest ground or water bodies (e.g. Brosofske et al., 1997; Hannerz and Hånell, 1997; Jakobsson and Elfving, 2004; Valkonen et al., 2002). However, its value for biodiversity has been extensively recognised only during the last decades (Hansen et al., 1995; Franklin et al., 1997; Vanha-Majamaa and Jalonen, 2001). The retention of standing dead trees for wildlife has somewhat longer history: for example in the USA, it came into practice in the middle of the 1970s, and became widespread in the beginning of the 1980s (Davis et al., 1983).

Leaving both live and standing dead trees for biodiversity on the cut, as an attempt to mimic and restore natural disturbance, began mostly in 1980s (Franklin, 1989; Franklin et al., 1997). Today, it is widely used all over the world. Those trees can be called retention trees, residual trees or wildlife trees. The corresponding silvicultural systems are mostly known as variable retention cutting (VRC) (Franklin et al., 1997), including green-tree retention (GTR) – the retention of live trees (e.g. Beese and Bryant, 1999; Vanha-Majamaa and Jalonen, 2001) – and various names for particular techniques. Often the trees are retained in groups, which reduces harvest costs and windthrow hazard, and may further benefit biodiversity (Franklin et al., 1997).

Research on GTR became systematic in the late 1980s (Figure 1 in I) and has reached a phase of integration now. For example, several large-scale field studies have been initiated in North America (Monserud, 2002) and the Fennoscandian experience has been summarized (Vanha-Majamaa and Jalonen, 2001). A summary of the study issues and objects related to biodiversity is given in Table 1. **Table 1**. Numbers of green-tree retention studies according to main issues, objects and geographical region (A – North America, E – Europe). Brackets indicate long-term studies (at least 20 years post-cut) (I)

Study issues and objects	Region					Total
	Bo	real	Tem at	per- œ		
	Α	Е	А	Е	А	
Biodiversity effects <sup>1</sup>	49	22	60	3	10	144 (28)
Epiphytes	1	4	4	1		10 (3)
Ground vegetation	7	6	12			25 (5)
Ectomycorrhizal fungi	5	1	5			11 (2)
Arthropods	5	11	3		1	20 (2)
Amphibians and reptiles			6		1	7
Birds	22		19	2	5	48 (10)
Mammals	9		11		3	23 (6)
Effects on retention trees and regeneration	38	16	45	2	8	109 (28)
Stand regeneration	13	6	18	2	5	44 (13)
Growth of retention trees	3	2	12		2	19 (10)
Stand structure <sup>2</sup>	4	5	5			14 (5)
Wind-resistance	15	2	3			20
Logging damage on trees and soil	3	1	7		1	12
Other ecological and biologi- cal effects <sup>3</sup>	10	4	5		1	20
Total	97	42	110	5	19	273 (56)

<sup>1</sup> incl. 5 studies on bird nest predation, 2 on mammal diets (all in North America)

<sup>2</sup> incl. 3 studies on GTR as a source of coarse woody debris (all in boreal Europe)

<sup>3</sup> incl. 6 studies on the production, germination, dispersal or predation of tree seeds; 4 studies on GTR effects on genetic structure of regeneration; 5 studies on the changes in microclimate and 5 studies on the changes in soils

# 2.2. Research needs

Despite the extensive research already done (Table 1), the purposes and objects of the GTR studies have been often disputable. We defined (I) three main gaps of research, some of which the case studies (II–IV) tried to fill.

1. The studies should be objective-oriented and, consequently, have a clear ecological reasoning for the selection of study taxa. In particular, it is unknown to which extent live retention trees improve the landscape connectivity (i.e. dispersal) for relevant species groups (e.g. mobile animals with large home-ranges or the species with pronounced extinction-immigration dynamics). Also, there is a shortage of short-term (lifeboating) studies on poor dispersers and disturbance-phase species (e.g. Peck and McCune, 1997).

2. Spatially explicit landscape perspectives on GTR as a biodiversity protection tool are urgently needed, particularly with regard to (1) the viability of threatened species, which at the scale of individual cuts are so rare that statistical power to detect any effects has been extremely low (Angelstam et al., 2004a); (2) applying varying retention levels according to presumable disturbance regimes in different site types to find adaptations according to the regimes (Schmiegelow et al., 1997; Lõhmus et al., 2004), and comparing the biodiversity effects with fixed-level retention (Franklin et al., 1997). Additionally, the effects of GTR should be compared in forest landscapes with different histories (see Robinson and Robinson, 1999).

3. There is a need to expand the time-scale of studies (e.g. Franklin et al., 1997; Hazell and Gustafsson, 1999), particularly to assess the objective of long-term structural enrichment, which may be more crucial than temporary lifeboating for forest biota in dynamic landscapes (Lóhmus and Lóhmus, 2007). In addition to the few pioneering projects in the western United States and Canada (Monserud, 2002), long-term studies are needed in other forest regions and continents, including retrospective research in areas where ancient trees, comparable to the present-day retention trees, have been traditionally protected in managed forests. In addition to the biota, it is necessary to explore the persistence of live retention trees themselves, which is the precondition for their effectiveness in structural enrichment of the re-established forest stands. The only prediction published so far (Busby et al., 2006) is based only on the estimates from two years and neither better survival prospects in forests nor cuttings were taken into account.

# 3. AIMS OF THE STUDY

In the last decades, in many places over the world, including Estonia, trees have been retained during cutting. The aim of such trees is to enhance biodiversity by mimicking natural disturbance, where almost always the structural elements remain in place. The actual benefit of retention trees, as previously discussed, is not clear. The aims of this study were:

- 1. To review live-tree retention according to the results of previous studies in order to study the efficacy of its different objectives for biodiversity conservation (**I**);
- 2. To test short-term benefits of tree retention for different species groups and species, the persistence of retention trees, and to find additional factors affecting them (**II**–**IV**);
- 3. To predict whether and to which extent the live retention trees are likely to fill their aims in the future (**I**, **IV**).

# **4. MATERIAL AND METHODS**

# 4.1. Material and areas

Paper I, based on 214 North American and European studies, explores whether, and under which circumstances, VRC meets its objectives (sensu Franklin et al., 1997). The publication list was compiled mostly by searching electronic databases and reference lists for reports and reviews, which had been published from the beginning of 1981 to August 2006. The studies described situations where (1) trees had been harvested for timber production from at least 1 ha of mature forest, (2) at least four trees ha<sup>-1</sup>, but no more than 50% of pre-harvest numbers, had been retained solitarily or in up to 1-ha patches for any purpose, and (3) effects of retained trees on biodiversity or the structure of the stand had been measured.

The original studies (II–IV) were carried out in Estonia, Northern Europe. Persistence of retention trees (IV) was studied in 102 VRC areas, lifeboating of epiphytes (II) – in 85 VRC areas and in adjacent forest, and birds (III) – in 77 VRC or clear-cuts.

All original studies included, partly or in full, the set of 102 stands that had been harvested during 2001-2002 in four randomly selected state forest districts in Central (Kopu and Kabala districts) and Southern (Laeva and Alatskivi districts) Estonia (between 58-59°N and 25-27°E; altitude below 75 m a.s.l.; Figure 1). All studied districts comprised large extensively managed forest areas. According to the pre-cut stand, the cuts were classified (according to Lõhmus 1984) into four main types: (1) oligotrophic - nutrient-poor dry Pinus-dominated forests (Vaccinium *vitis-idaea* and *Vaccinium myrtillus*-type) (n = 7); (2) mesotrophic – mixed forests of *Oxalis*, *Oxalis-Vaccinium myrtillus* and *Hepatica*-types (n = 25); (3) eutrophic - mostly deciduous forests mixed with Picea, belonging to Aegopodium- and Filipendula-types (n = 58); (4) swamp – both mobile- and stagnant-water stands, but all drained to some extent (n = 12). The age range of the pre-cut stands had been mostly between 50 and 80 (maximum 110) years for deciduous stands and between 90 and 110 (maximum 180) years for conifer stands. The mean area of the cuts was 2.3 ha (range 0.3–6.9 ha); the post-harvest live tree density was 15.9 trees  $ha^{-1}$  (range 2.3-47.5 trees ha) and the density of dead trees and snags was 3.8 trees ha<sup>-1</sup> (range 0–18.9 trees ha). Most retained trees were solitary. In the four districts, 33% of the live trees on VRC cuts were birches (Betula spp.), 20% were Scots pine (*Pinus sylvestris* L.), 18% were European ash (*Fraxinus excelsior* L.), 15% were European aspen (*Populus tremula L.*), 7% were littleleaf linden (*Tilia cordata* P. Mill.), and 7% were other species. Of the dead trees, 44% were birches, 17% Norway spruce (*Picea abies* L. Karst.), 14% aspen, 10% grey alder (*Alnus incana* L. Moench), 9% Scots pine, and 6% were other species. The average post-harvest diameter was 30.2 cm (range 14–100 cm) for live trees and 25.0 cm (range 14–75 cm) for dead trees; their volumes per hectare being 15.7 m<sup>3</sup> (range 1.5–60.2 m<sup>3</sup>) and 1.3 m<sup>3</sup> (range 0–12.3 m<sup>3</sup>), respectively.

For studying the avifauna of the cuts (**III**), 28 cuts were selected from among the 102 previously mentioned cuts, while 49 cuts were studied in the frame of another research program (Figure 1). The average area of the cuts in this study was 3 ha (range 0.4–8 ha); they had been harvested on the average 4.9 years (range 2–12 years) prior to the study. During the fieldwork there were on the average 11.7 (range 0–100) live trees and 3.1 (range 0–24) dead trees ha<sup>-1</sup>. Of the live trees, 42% were Scots pine, 18% birches, 11% European aspen and 13% rare hardwoods (European ash; *Ulmus glabra* Huds.; *Quercus robur* L.; *Acer platanoides* L.). Of the dead trees, 37% were birches, 22% European aspen, 17% Scots pine, 13% Norway spruce and 8% grey alder. The average diameter was 28.8 cm (range 14–84 cm) for live trees and 27.7 cm (range 14–84 cm) for dead trees; their volumes per hectare were 10.1 m<sup>3</sup> (range 0–74 m<sup>3</sup>) and 1.2 m<sup>3</sup> (range 0–8.6 m<sup>3</sup>), respectively.



**Figure 1.** Location of the study areas: the four forest districts with the experimental areas of papers **II-IV** (ovals) and the additional regions where only birds (**III**) were studied (squares).

Field data were collected between 2002–2007. In spring 2002, all live and standing dead trees (incl. broken-top snags  $\geq 2$  m tall) with  $\geq 14$ -cm diameter were mapped in field; their species, DBH (also height for snags) and condition were recorded, and the site type and size of the cuts were determined. Every next year until 2007, the cuts were examined in summer to record the survival of each tree, the type of damage if present, and (in case of snags) also any changes in their height (**IV**).

In 2003 and 2004, epiphytic lichens and bryophytes were investigated on Scots pine, birch, European aspen and ash; additionally, three locations on the landscape (the centre and the edge of the clear-cut) and the adjacent forest were distinguished (II). Species composition, abundance and species-specific vitality were visually assessed for whole trunks between heights of 0.2-2 m. Species-specific vitalities were coded according to Hedenås and Ericson (2003; slightly modified): 0, no change in colour and thus no desiccation damage; 1, few visible colour changes; 2, large patches with colour changes; 3, severe bleaching or thalli/stems either dead or lost. More accurate numerical estimates (incl. total coverage and vitality estimates) were obtained from  $20 \times 20$  cm plots, which were placed at heights of 1.3 and 0.2 m on the northern and southern sides of the trunks. The general vitality estimates were based upon clearly visible changes in the colour and structure of thalli or stems and were quantified as the share of the desiccated part of the total cover.

Birds were censused in 2004, 2005 or 2006 using standard two-visit surveys (**III**). We additionally visited more than half of the cuts, representing all site types and retention levels, in the evening of the same or preceding day to find previously undetected pairs and nests. The position of singing males, nests or (in the absence of these) any other observations referring to nesting were recorded on a topographic map (scale 1:2000–1:3000). The abundance of each species in each site was determined as the maximum count plus probable or confirmed nestings in clearly different locations during the other visit. Territorial birds moving across site borders as well as adult individuals of species with large home range or unstable pairs were counted as 0.5 pairs (Lóhmus and Rosenvald, 2005). Trunk volumes of the trees, logs and snags were estimated (**III–IV**) according to species-specific diameter-functions (Padari, 2004).

# 4.3. Data processing and statistics

Conventional parametric statistics (t-test, ANOVA, GLM) (I–III), or – if the assumptions of parametric tests were not met – non-parametric statistics (Wilcoxon's test, Kruskal-Wallis ANOVA,  $\chi^2$ -test, Spearman correlation) (II–IV) were used for hypothesis-testing. For parametric tests, the relevant variables were checked for normality (Kolmogorov-Smirnov test) and homogeneity of variances (Levene's test), and transformed where appropriate: arcsine-square-root transformation was used for proportions (II), and square-root or logarithmic transformation for other variables (I–III). Logistic regression was used for building multivariate explanatory models (III–IV). The strategy of logistic regression modelling followed Hosmer and Lemeshow (1989, III) or Littell et al. (2002, IV).

In two papers, the key variables were ratios. (1) To evaluate the differences in biodiversity condition in clear-cuts and GTR cuts in the meta-analysis (**I**), the differences were presented as logarithmed ratios  $R = \ln (g/c)$ , where g is the average value in GTR cut and c is the value in clear-cut. (2) To evaluate the impact of VRC on epiphytes (**II**), exponential rate of vitality change of thalli (*v*) within two years on each tree was calculated as  $v = \ln (A_2(1-p_d)/A_1)$ , where  $A_1$  and  $A_2$  are total coverages of lichens or bryophytes one and two years after the harvesting, respectively, and  $p_d$  is the damaged proportion of the total cover in the second year.

For rough projection of the retention-tree population (**IV**), the annual post-cut mortality was modelled as decreasing linearly from estimates of the 1st post-cut year mortality (**IV**) to the mortality rates of large (DBH >20 cm) forest trees in two permanent plots in Estonia (see Kiviste et al., 2005), and stabilizing at that level. The latter datasets distinguished natural deaths and cutting (thinning). Four scenarios were calculated: (1) maximum survival with natural mortality only – the better survival estimates for both retention trees and forest trees, assuming that that the stable survival typical to forests will be reached in 30 years; (2) minimum survival with natural mortality only – the worse survival estimates and a duration of 40 years to reach stable survival; (3) maximum and (4) minimum survival with thinnings – similar to scenarios (1) and (2), respectively, except that the survival of forest trees included the cuttings.

Most analyses were performed with the Statistica 6.0 software (StatSoft Inc., 2001); for multilevel logistic regression (**IV**), the data were analysed by fitting mixed generalized linear models (SAS PROC GLIMMIX; Littell et al. 2002).

# **5. RESULTS**

### 5.1. Meta-analysis and review of previous studies on GTR (I)

Altogether, 214 studies on biodiversity or other ecological effects of GTR were found (I). Distribution of the studies in time- and space-scale was unbalanced: 81% of them had been carried out in North America and 82% had been short term.

### 5.1.1. General effects of GTR

Published GTR effects (compared with clear-cutting) on species richness and abundance of different taxa indicated no negative responses, but birds and ectomycorrhizal fungi benefited most (Figure 2). No retention level was worse than clear-cutting, and significant positive effects of GTR appeared for the highest levels, i.e. retaining of more than 15% of the growing stock (Figure 3 in **I**).



**Figure 2.** Mean differences between GTR-cuts and clear-cuts in the species richness and abundance of different species groups. R – natural logarithm of ratio of the values in GTR-cuts vs. clear-cuts (positive values indicate higher values in GTR cuts); labels indicate the number of studies; lines are 95% confidence intervals for the mean (I).

### 5.1.2. GTR objectives, research and effectiveness

As compared to clear-cutting, statistically significant improvements in the post-cut survival of populations or individuals on GTR sites (lifeboating) were reported in 72% of the 57 studies (Table 2 in I). The effectiveness depended on taxon (see also Maguire et al., 2005; II): it was best for ectomycorrhizal fungi, epiphytic lichens and small ground-dwelling animals such as carabid beetles, salamanders, and the vole *Clethrionomys gapperi*. In contrast, GTR was usually insufficient to preserve forest bryophytes (both epiphytic and epigeic species) and vascular plants (Table 2 in I) in the post-cut site. For disturbance-phase species (short-term structural enrichment), retention trees improved the cut areas in 76% of the 37 case studies: seldom for mammals, but always for insects and usually for birds (Table 2 in I). Long-term or retrospective records, which linked the stand structure to the biodiversity response (long-term structural enrichment), detected significant benefit from GTR in 13 out of 14 results (93%) on relevant taxa (Table 2 in I). Improving landscape connectivity appeared to be not studied.

### 5.1.3. Technical considerations for successful GTR

For disturbance-phase species, even smaller-scale requirements of GTR remain unclear because silvicultural studies have not distinguished these taxa. For forest species, four technical aspects could be summarized – tree density, grouping, species and site type (Table 2 in I). Among these, retention-tree species was always a significant factor and thus should be of primary concern, followed by tree density (statistically significant in 65% of cases). The spatial arrangement of the trees had less importance (50%) on forest biodiversity, and the influence of forest type – although central for the disturbance-mimicking paradigm (Fries et al., 1997) – has remained nearly unexplored according to our review.

# 5.2. Original studies: filling the gaps 5.2.1. Lifeboating lichens and bryophytes (II)

The damages on retention trees were severe and independent of tree species for bryophytes throughout clear-cuts (Figure 3 in II), but weak for lichens, particularly at the cut edge, and on aspen and ash (Figure 2 in II).

On average, 2% of lichen thalli, but 60% of bryophyte stems became damaged in two years. Similarly, while retention trees and forest trees hosted similar total numbers of cryptogam species and mean numbers of lichen species per trunk, on average 1.1 bryophyte species per trunk were lost on retention trees (paired t-test: P < 0.001).

Also the relationships between the average damage scores of the same species on retention trees and forests trees were different for lichens and bryophytes (Figure 3). For lichens, the damages were mostly explained by the general sensitivity of certain species. Crustose lichens and some macrolichens with small foliose or podetial thalli (e.g. *Cladonia coniocraea, Vulpicida pinastri*) were in remarkably good condition. For bryophytes, the damages in clear-cuts greatly exceeded those in forests, particularly for the species that were relatively vital in forests (e.g. *Homalia trichomanoides*).





# 5.2.2. Short-term structural enrichment for birds in relation to site type (III)

In cut areas, the total breeding bird densities were explained with two alternative models (Table 2), both of which included site type (highest densities in swamp sites, lowest in oligotrophic sites; Figure 1A in **III**). The first model revealed the bird density increase along with dead-tree volume (Figure 2A in **III**). Alternatively, model II showed that smaller

cuts had higher bird densities (Table 2). The relative avian species richness (adjusted to area) was a function of site type (Figure 1B in **III**), dead tree volume (Figure 2B in **III**), and more tree species on the cuts (Table 2).

**Table 2**. General linear models explaining the density of all breeding birds and their relative species richness (adjusted to area) in 77 cuts, and the density of hole-nesters in 53 retention cuts (**III**).

Model and variable	Coefficient	F	Р
	(mean ± SE)		
Density, no. of pairs ha-1			
I. ( $\mathbb{R}^2 = 0.25$ , $F = 6.0$ , $P < 0.001$ )			
Site type		6.47	< 0.001
Volume of dead trees ha-1	$0.61 \pm 0.27$	5.29	0.024
II. ( $\mathbb{R}^2 = 0.25$ , $F = 6.0$ , $P < 0.001$ )			
Site type		5.21	0.003
Area	$-0.23 \pm 0.1$	5.10	0.027
Relative species richness			
$(R^2 = 0.35, F = 7.6, P < 0.001)$			
Site type		5.38	0.002
No. of tree species	$0.31 \pm 0.13$	6.16	0.015
Volume of dead trees ha-1	$1.31 \pm 0.54$	5.89	0.018
Density of hole-nesters, no. of pairs ha	-1		
I. Site type ( $R^2 = 0.16$ , $F = 3.1$ , $P = 0.037$ )		3.05	0.037
II. No. of tree species ( $R^2 = 0.11$ , $F = 6.1$ , $P = 0.017$ )	0.24 ± 0.1	6.11	0.017

Note that there are two alternative models (referred to by Roman numerals) for the density of all birds and the density of hole-nesters.

Among the species groups of particular concern, the density of hole-nesters in the 53 retention cuts was explained by two alternative univariate relationships with variables dependent on each other (Table 2; Appendix A in **III**). The influence of site type contained a significant contrast between mesotrophic and oligotrophic sites (Figure 1C in **III**). The positive effect of tree-species richness disappeared when site type was taken into account.

The species of national conservation concern (according to Eesti Ornitoloogiaühing, 2001) nested in 25 cuts of the 77 (32%); preferably in larger cuts with higher densities of live trees (Figure 4). The species of conservation concern and hole-nesters preferred the cuts having the most species-rich avian communities, hole-nesters prefering also the cuts with densest avian communities.



**Figure 4.** Incidence of the bird species of conservation concern in relation to live-tree densities on the cuts. The presence-absence data are linked with logistic function; the mean area of the cuts was 3 ha (**III**).

# 5.2.3. Short-term survival of live retention trees: dynamics and determinants (IV)

The total number of live retention trees decreased 35% in six years in the cut areas of 2001, and 36% in five years in the cut areas of 2002. Wind damage comprised 89.6% of tree deaths. The annual mortality rates were,

on average,  $6.8 \pm 4.6\%$  and  $8.2 \pm 6.2\%$ , respectively, and these rates declined in time (Figure 3 in IV). The total live-tree volume  $(m^3 ha^{-1})$ was reduced from 13.1 to 7.6 for the 2001 cut areas and from 14.1 to 8.8 for the 2002 cut areas during the study, adding 4.5 m<sup>3</sup> and 4.3 m<sup>3</sup> of downed dead trunks per ha, respectively, and 1 m<sup>3</sup> of standing dead trees per ha in both samples (Figure 4 in IV). According to multilevel logistic regression, the main determinants of tree survival were tree species (the best survivors being hard deciduous trees - Fraxinus, Ulmus, Quercus, Acer, Prunus and Sorbus - and followed by soft deciduous trees - Alnus, Tilia and Salix), tree position relative to forest edge (best survival near current or former forest edge; Figure 6B in IV), post-harvest density of retention trees (positive; Figure 2 in **IV**), and exposure (negative; Table 3; Figure 6A in IV). Diameter affected survival (Table 3) depending on tree species: positively in aspen and in soft deciduous trees, and negatively in birch. Without the nesting approach, diameter seemed to have no effect  $(F_{1,3242} = 2.0; P = 0.16).$ 

**Table 3.** Fixed effects of the multivariate model for the 5–6-year survival of individual live retention trees (**IV**).

Variable	DF	F	Р
Species	5; 3237	6.56	< 0.0001
Diameter <sup>a</sup>	6; 3237	4.44	0.0002
Post-harvest density	1; 84.2	7.52	0.0074
Tree position	4; 3237	17.49	< 0.0001
FETCH	1; 759.5	11.49	0.0007

<sup>a</sup>nested in species

### 5.3. Predicted long-term effectiveness of retention trees

The majority of long-term or retrospective records, which linked the stand structure to the biodiversity response on relevant taxa detected significant benefit from retention trees (Table 2 in I). Although few studies on the density of retention trees have been conducted, these confirm that a greater number of trees enhance the positive effect on wildlife (I). The future tree densities result from retention densities and tree survival, and paper IV predicted the latter for Estonian conditions as follows. When we took into account (only) natural mortality in closed middle-aged stands after 30 or 40 years (which we considered the time-line for stable survival typical to

forests), 29–38% of retained live trees were likely to be present after 40 years and 22–29% in 100-year-old stands. When commercial thinning was taken into account in addition to natural mortality in closed stands after 30 or 40 years, these proportions became 18–28% and 9–15%, respectively (Figure 5).



**Figure 5.** Projected future populations of live trees retained at harvest (minimum and maximum scenarios for each mortality regime) (**IV**).

# 6. DISCUSSION

## 6.1. Taxon-specific responses to GTR and the target taxa

We found that tree retention effectiveness depends greatly both on species group and species (I–III), e.g. the negative impacts of cutting were severe for bryophytes, but less for lichens (II). Other studies have come to basically similar conclusions, but the extent of the impact depends greatly on the species of cryptogam and the density of retention trees (e.g. Beese and Bryant, 1999; Hazell and Gustafsson, 1999; Hedenås and Ericson, 2003). Paper III demonstrated that the bird species of national conservation concern clearly depended on live-tree retention (see also Conner et al., 1991; Niemi and Hanowski, 1997) while such a relationship between the density and species richness of all species, and the abundance of hole-nesters was not detected. The latter is particularly noteworthy, because resident hole-nesters have been considered suitable indicators of sustainable forestry in boreal regions: they suffer seriously from modern timber-extraction (Schmiegelow et al., 1997; Imbeau et al., 2001).

The taxon-specificity of GTR effects has important implications for research and practical forest management. So far, the selection of study taxon has been rather random and, considering the objectives of GTR, often not indicative or even relevant (I). For example, birds have often been used to detect the effectiveness of short-term lifeboating in a small area, but landscape-scale changes as well as the presence old-growth structural elements in young forests are obviously much more relevant for them. We suggested that the taxa that respond most clearly are suitable for monitoring forest management, i.e. comparing different GTR techniques and assessing the general use of GTR in silviculture. In general, we concluded that ectomycorrhizal fungi and epiphytes depend strongly on lifeboating, and wood-depending insects and disturbance-phase or forest birds probably benefit most due to the structural enrichment (I). In contrast, the management-sensitive taxa, whose performance has not been improved with GTR, are the clearest research priorities regarding their viability and further modifications of management techniques to improve it (I).

# 6.2. Retention trees in the context of natural disturbances

To create post-cut habitats that are more suitable for forest biodiversity, cuttings should resemble natural disturbance regimes, such as fire (Hunter, 1993; Steventon et al., 1998). Within the framework of objectives for VRC, we suggested that: (i) it is likely to retain forest species better than fire at the stand scale; (ii) live retention trees alone cannot provide all the fire-created structures for disturbance-phase species (Dahlberg et al., 2001; Hyvärinen et al., 2005; Bradbury, 2006), though they may create woody substrata for thermophilous species (Martikainen, 2001; see also **IV**); (iii) the retention trees may be equal to fire legacy regarding long-term structural enrichment, at least the provision of old live trees (I). However, dead-tree retention – a characteristic element of naturally burnt areas (e.g. Schieck and Song, 2006) - is perhaps as important as the retention of live trees or even more important, at least in the short-term perspective. Supporting this, paper III found that bird density increased along with dead-tree volume. Yet, it is unlikely that the observed benefits of standing dead trees for birds could result from adaptations to such structural elements and natural disturbances (e.g. Shieck and Song, 2006), since the volumes of retained dead trees in our study were less than 1% of those reported after natural burns (Siitonen, 2001).

At the landscape scale, topography and water regime have created a mosaic of patches with different natural disturbance regimes. Therefore, spatially explicit planning of cutting methods and GTR levels would be required (McRae et al., 2001; Keeton and Franklin, 2004). In Sweden, Fries et al. (1997) suggest a gradient of 5–20 pines ha<sup>-1</sup> in dry pine sites, variable patterns of dispersed and patchy retention in mesic successional forests, and selection systems or shelterwood retaining one-third of the trees in moist spruce stands.

In testing this hypothesis in paper **IV**, however, we did not find site-type specific survival of live retention trees. This contradicts the common understanding that the trees on wet or fertile soils are relatively wind-prone (Dunham and Cameron, 2000; Ruel, 2000; Mitchell et al., 2001; Vanha-Majamaa and Jalonen, 2001). Similarly, we did not find any interactions between site type and the variables of tree retention relevant to bird community characterictics, though we warn about drawing farreaching conclusions from this: (1) birds in general may tolerate forestry operations better than many other taxa (Imbeau et al., 2001), particularly

at small scales (Similä et al., 2006); (2) even though birds could guide disturbance-based management at the landscape scale (Angelstam et al., 2004b), they may be less informative in heterogeneous landscapes like Estonia; (3) the low retention levels of the study (mostly up to 5% of growing stock) may not mimick natural disturbances sufficiently well – an explanation provided by Virkkala (2004) for the lack of tree-retention effects on Finnish birds. Also, there can be some confounding factors, such as drainage, in our studies (**IV**).

# 6.3. Stand-scale management

Among the reviewed studies, tree species appeared to be the most influential technical consideration for biodiversity (I). Theoretically, as different tree species host different biotic communities, there can be no universal prioritization for retention (all native tree species should be represented at the landscape scale). However, two complementary preferences for practical use emerged (e.g. II): (1) rare tree species hosting threatened biotic communities or those with particular qualities not found in the other tree species in that landscape; (2) tree species with high future value for biodiversity, resulting from low mortality and quick development of important features on GTR-cuts (IV). For example, large aspens (Populus spp.) or hardwoods with coarse bark are priority trees for conserving epiphytic lichens (Hazell et al., 1998; McGee and Kimmerer, 2002; II). Importantly, despite their significant effects for biodiversity and tree survival acknowledged in many studies (referred to in I, II, IV), tree-scale characteristics other than species (such as age, size or shape of the crown) have received almost no attention (I).

The optimum density and spatial configuration of retention trees have been listed among the most important questions for VRC research (Franklin et al., 1997). No general answer has been provided so far, and our meta-analysis confirmed the lack of such research (**I**). However, it seems that group retention is generally better for biodiversity (**I**) and, at higher levels of retention, additional positive effects appear both for biota (**III**; Figure 3 in **I**) and the survival of retention trees (e.g. Beese 2001; Walter and Maquire, 2004; Scott and Mitchell 2005; **IV**).

The decline of tree survival from the oldest (field) to medium-aged (road) and young pre-cut edges (previously cut area) as well as cut interior

indicated time-limited adaptation of trees with wind. Hence, although no other previous works have pointed out tree location relative to pre-cut edge, our study shows that this is the key variable to be considered at the stand-scale to enhance wind-resistance (**IV**).

# 6.4. Predicted effectiveness of retention trees in the future

Specific parts of forest wildlife appear to have adapted with very old trees in forests (I). For such species – even if they could not be continuously maintained – tree retention increases occupancy time in regenerating stands, which is particularly important in short-rotation forestry (e.g. Mazurek and Zielinsky, 2004). For example bryophytes - poorly surviving on the cuts in the short term – are obviously able to re-occupy young stands in the presence of substrata and source populations nearby (Lóhmus and Lõhmus, 2007). Also, the abundance of late-seral birds in GTR stands is likely to exceed that in clear-cut stands during the period between canopy closing and about 100 post-cut years (Hansen et al., 1995). In timberharvesting areas, some threatened bird species, such as the Spotted Owl (Strix occidentalis) or the Red-cockaded Woodpecker (Picoides borealis) in North America, may be viable only if residual trees are available for their nesting or foraging (e.g. Franklin et al., 1997; Phillips and Hall, 2000). Also, the endangered Black Stork (Ciconia nigra) in Estonia nests on very old trees for nesting, the scarcity of which can be decreased with tree retention (Lõhmus et al., 2005).

Thus, the presence of retention trees in the forest landscape can have a positive effect on biodiversity in the very long-term. Apparently, the low survival of retention trees can decrease their effectiveness for biodiversity, especially if their initial number is small like in Estonia (IV). Hemiboreal old-growth forests normally contain 10–20 large (DBH>70) live trees per hectare (and many more have DBH >50 cm; Nilsson et al. 2002). Retention trees can grow into such large trees, but in order to achieve the desired number of such retention trees that survive in old forest long-term, their initial number per hectare should be increased, taking into account their mortality rate in the meantime. However, very little is known about the long-term survival of retention trees (Busby et al. 2006, **IV**). In paper **IV** we tried to predict the long-term survival of retention trees and assumed that a stable survival typical to forests will be reached in 30 or 40 years (see Lóhmus et al. 2004 for a similar assumption). However, we do not

actually know the accurate time line, and probably survival rate stabilises gradually within a longer time frame, not suddenly (see Figure 5). Moreover, survival can be influenced by many additional, unpredictable factors, e.g. occurance of big storms (Beese 2001; Busby et al. 2006). Therefore, our prediction may not be very precise. On the other hand, it is based on more factors than the only other previously published prediction (Busby et al. 2006). The accuracy of our prediction should be tested in field studies in the future. To enhance the prospects of the retention trees of reaching the next forest generation, the most wind-resistant trees should be chosen for retention trees (II), and the initial amount of retention trees should be increased (IV). The latter is necessary also for the purpose of providing sufficient amount of dead trees. In the hemiboreal old-growth forests the average volumes of CWD are around 100 m<sup>3</sup>/ha (Siitonen, 2001), while the minima for threatened polypore fungi are 20 m<sup>3</sup>/ha (Penttilä et al., 2004). Currently, the volume of CWD from retention trees remains considerably below these numbers (IV).

# 6.5. Practical implications

The main aspects to be considered in GTR, and monitored with biological indicators, are the species and size composition of retention trees, retention density, and the position of GTR stands on the landscape. Considering the taxon-specificity of effects, we suggested that ectomycorrhizal fungi, epiphytes, birds, and wood-dependent beetles may be suitable indicator taxa for measuring the success of GTR (I). For that purpose it is necessary to study both composition of all species and cut-sensitive species survival in GTR cuts.

The greater diameter of retention trees often enhances their value for biodiversity (I–II), while the best survivors among retention trees in Estonia are hard deciduous trees (mostly *Fraxinus, Quercus, Ulmus* and *Acer*) and soft deciduous trees (mostly *Alnus* spp.) (IV). Especially, European ash had a relatively high cover of cryptogams, and lichens certainly survived best there (II). However, European aspen is also valuable because of its unique and rare species composition (II) and a greater diameter than that of other trees (IV).

The majority of studies have found that the effectiveness of retention trees for conserving and enhancing biodiversity and tree survival are enhanced with their density (**I**, **III**, **IV**), and the typical amount retained today in Estonia and Scandinavia (Vanha-Majamaa and Jalonen, 2001) is insufficient both in the short and long term (**I**, **III**, **IV**). Notably, the bird species of national conservation concern preferred to nest in cuts with higher density of live trees (**III**). The meta-analysis of GTR also demonstrated that retention levels exceeding 15% of the growing stock (Figure 3 in **I**) had significant positive effects (**I**). We recommend that the density of retention trees should generally exceed this level.

To retain as many trees as possible for the next forest generation, we also recommend to select retention trees which have previously adapted to winds (trees on the edge of fields, roads or earlier cuts) in open sites, and – for preserving forest-interior species – the better-shaded trees near existing forest edge (**IV**). Furthermore, it is recommended to retain trees in groups whereby their value for biodiversity is increased (**I**), and to increase their wind-resistance (**IV**). For all this, as well as for diminishing negative effects of cuttings for sensitive species groups (**I**), landscape-scale silvicultural planning is advisable. On the other hand, since we did not find that the survival or biota of the retention trees in VRC were differently affected in site types with different disturbance regimes (**III-IV**), there is no reason to state that GTR in wet site types is inefficient. More generally, we found no confirmation to the hypothesis that biota in different site types have adapted differently at the scales or extents of our GTR-studies.

# 7. CONCLUSION

- The review of 214 North American and European publications about live-tree retention (GTR) (I) confirmed that geographic areas, temporal ranges and objectives have been very unevenly covered: 81% of the studies have been carried out in North America, 82% have been short term, and – in contrast to the lifeboating and structural enrichment objectives – the objective of improving landscape connectivity has not been studied.
- 2. The meta-analysis about the impacts of retention trees to biodiversity (I) revealed no negative effects on the species' richness and abundance, but birds and ectomycorrhizal fungi benefited most.
- 3. Seventy-two percent of the previous studies indicated that, compared with clear-cutting, GTR lowered the harvest-related loss of populations or individuals, and it nearly always improved the habitat for disturbance-phase insects and birds on the cuts and for forest species in the regenerated stand. Lifeboating was most successful for ectomycorrhizal fungi, epiphytic lichens and small ground-dwelling animals, and least successful for bryophytes and vascular plants. The findings were verified in a case study **II** where the damage on epiphytic lichens on clear-cuts was 30 times less than on bryophytes.
- 4. The success of GTR appeared to be always related to the retained tree species. A case study **II** showed that aspens (*Populus tremula* L.) and ashes (*Fraxinus excelsior* L.) preserve lichens better than other trees. Tree density affected the benefits for biodiversity in 65% of the previous studies; here, in a case study on birds, that was true for species of national conservation concern, but not for total abundance and species richness. The impact of the spatial arrangement of the trees is not clear, but 50% of the previous studies have found it important for the biodiversity. Among insufficiently studied aspects, the variability of natural disturbance regimes implies that retention cutting, aimed at emulating natural disturbances to support biodiversity, should be forest-type specific. In contrast to that expectation, tree retention influenced birds independently of forest type in study **III**, and we also failed to find

better survival of retention trees (IV) in site types with frequent natural disturbances.

5. The main determinants of survival (**IV**) were tree species (best in hard deciduous trees – *Fraxinus, Ulmus, Quercus, Acer, Prunus* and *Sorbus*) and diameter (species-dependent effects), tree position relative to forest edge (best near current or former forest edge), post-harvest density of trees (positive), and exposure (negative). The total number of live retention trees decreased 35% in six years in the cut areas, but the mortality rates decreased in time. According to the predictions for different scenarios, 9–29% of retention trees might survive in 100 years.

# REFERENCES

- Angelstam, P., Edman, T., Dönz-Breuss, M., Wallis DeWries, M.F. 2004a. Land management data and terrestrial vertebrates as indicators of forest biodiversity at the landscape scale. Ecol. Bull. 51, 333–349.
- Angelstam, P., Roberge, J.-M., Lóhmus, A., Bergmanis, M., Brazaitis, G., Dönz-Breuss, M., Edenius, L., Kosinski, Z., Kurlavičius, P., Lārmanis, V., Lūkins, M., Mikusiński, G., Račinskis, E., Strazds, M., Tryjanowski, P., 2004b. Habitat modelling as a tool for landscape-scale conservation a review of parameters for focal forest birds. Ecol. Bull. 51, 427–454.
- Anonymous 1999. Forest Act, Estonian State Gazette I, 95, 843.
- Anonymous 2003. Estonian Forestry Development Programme until 2010. Estonian Ministry of the Environment.
- Anonymous 2007. Rules of forest management, Estonian State Gazette Annex, 2,16.
- Beese, J.W. 2001. Windthrow monitoring of alternative silvicultural systems in montane coastal forests. In: Mitchell, S.J., Rodney, J. (Eds). Proceedings of the Windthrow Researchers Workshop, Richmond, BC, January 31–February 1, 2001, pp. 2–14. (http://faculty.forestry.ubc.ca/mitchell/ publications/wtreswkshp2001.pdf).
- Beese, J.W., Bryant, A.A. 1999. Effect of alternative silvicultural systems on vegetation and bird communities in coastal montane forest of British Columbia, Canada. For. Ecol. Manage. 115, 231–242.
- Beese, W.J., Dunsworth, B.G., Zielke, K., Bancroft, B. 2003. Maintaining attributes of old-growth forests in coastal B.C. through variable retention. For. Chron. 79, 570–578.
- Bradbury, S.M., 2006. Response of the post-fire bryophyte community to salvage logging in boreal mixedwood forests of northeastern Alberta, Canada. For. Ecol. Manage. 234, 313–322.
- Brosofske, K.D., Chen, J., Naiman, R.J., Franklin, J.F. 1997. Harvesting effects on microclimate gradients from small streams to uplands in western Washington. Ecol. Appl. 7, 1188–1200.
- Busby, P.E., Adler, P., Warren, T.L., Swanson, F.J. 2006. Fates of live trees retained in forest cutting units, western Cascade Range, Oregon. Can. J. For. Res. 36, 2550–2560.
- Conner, R.N., Snow, A.E., O'Halloran, K.A. 1991. Red-cockaded woodpecker use of seed-tree-shelterwood cuts in eastern Texas. Wildl. Soc. Bull. 19, 67–73.
- Dahlberg, A., Schimmel, J., Taylor, A.F.S., Johannesson, H. 2001. Post-fire legacy of ectomycorrhizal fungal communities in the Swedish boreal forest in relation to fire severity and logging intensity. Biol.Conserv. 100, 151–161.

- Davis, J.W. 1983. Snags are for Wildlife. In: Davis, J. W., Goodwin, G.A., Ockenfels, R.A. (Eds.) Snag Habitat Management. USDA, Forest Service, General Technical Report RM-99, pp. 4–9.
- Dunham, R.A., Cameron, A.D. 2000. Crown, stem and wood properties of wind-damaged and undamaged Sitka spruce. For. Ecol. Manage. 135, 73–81.
- Eesti Ornitoloogiaühing 2001. Bird species of conservation concern in Estonia. Hirundo Suppl. 2–4.
- Franklin, J.F. 1989. Toward a new forestry. American Forests, November/December 1989, pp. 1–8.
- Franklin, J.F., Berg, D.R., Thornburgh, D.A., Tappeiner, J.C. 1997. Alternative silvicultural approaches to timber harvesting: variable retention harvest systems. In: Kohm K.A., Franklin J.F. (Eds.), Creating a Forestry for the 21st Century: The Science of Ecosystem Management. Island Press, Washington, DC, pp. 111–139.
- Fries, C., Johansson, O., Pettersson, B., Simonsson, P. 1997. Silvicultural models to maintain and restore natural stand structures in Swedish boreal forests. For. Ecol. Manage. 94, 89–103.
- Hannerz, M., Hånell, B. 1997. Effects on the flora in Norway spruce forest following clearcutting and shelterwood cutting. For. Ecol. Manage. 90, 29–49.
- Hansen, A.J., Garman, S.L. Weigand, J.F., Urban, D.L., McComb, W.C., Raphael, M.G. 1995. Alternative silvicultural regimes in the Pacific Northwest: simulations of ecological and economic effects. Ecol. Appl. 5, 535–554.
- Hazell, P., Gustafsson, L. 1999. Retention of trees at final harvest evaluation of a conservation tehnique using epiphytic bryophyte and lichen transplants. Biol. Conserv. 90, 133–142.
- Hazell, P., Kellner, O., Rydin, H., Gustafsson, L. 1998. Presence and abundance of four epiphytic bryophytes in relation to density of aspen (*Populus tremula*) and other stand characteristics. For. Ecol. Manage. 107, 147–158.
- Hedenås, H., Ericson, L. 2003. Response of epiphytic lichens on *Populus tremula* in a selective cutting experiment. Ecol. Appl. 13, 1121–1134.
- Hosmer, D.W., Lemeshow, S. 1989. Applied Logistic Regression. John Wiley and Sons, New York, 307 pp.
- Hunter, Jr.M.L. 1993. Natural fire regimes as spatial models for managing boreal forests. Biol. Conserv. 65, 115–120.
- Hyvärinen, E., Kouki, J., Martikainen, P., Lappalainen, H. 2005. Short-term effects of controlled burning and green-tree retention on beetle (Coleoptera) assemblages in managed boreal forests. For. Ecol. Manage. 212, 315–332.

- Imbeau, L., Mönkkönen, M., Desrochers, A. 2001. Long-term effects of forestry on birds of the eastern Canadian boreal forests: a comparison with Fennoscandia. Conserv. Biol. 15, 1151–1162.
- Jakobsson, R., Elfving, B. 2004. Development of an 80-year-old mixed stand with retained *Pinus sylvestris* in Northern Sweden. For. Ecol. Manage. 194, 249–258.
- Johnson, S.P. 1993. The Earth Summit: The United Nations Conference on Environment and Development (UNCED). Graham and Trotman/Martinus Nijhoff, London, 450 pp.
- Kaila, L., Martikainen, P., Punttila, P. 1997. Dead trees left in clear-cuts benefit saproxylic Coleoptera adapted to natural disturbances in boreal forest. Biodivers. Cons. 6, 1–18.
- Keeton, W.S., Franklin, J.F. 2004. Fire-related landform associations of remnant old-growth trees in the southern Washington Cascade Range. Can. J. For. Res. 34, 2371–2381.
- Kerr, G. 1999. The use of silvicultural systems to enhance the biological diversity of plantation forests in Britain. Forestry 72, 191–205.
- Kimmins, J.P. 1995. Sustainable development in Canadian forestry in the face of changing paradigms. For. Chron. 71, 33–40.
- Kiviste, A., Aiaots, A., Hordo, M., Sims, A. 2005. Puude väljalangevust mõjutavad faktorid puistu kasvukäigu püsiproovitükkide andmete põhjal. [Factors infuencing tree mortality on the basis of forest permanent sample plot data.] Metsanduslikud uurimused. [Forestry studies.] 43: 132–158. (in Estonian with English summary).
- Larsen, J.B. 1995. Ecological stability of forests and sustainable silviculture. For. Ecol. Manage. 73, 85–96.
- Lindenmayer, D.B., Franklin, J.F. 2002. Conserving Forest Biodiversity: A Comprehensive Multiscaled Approach. Island Press, Washington, 351 pp.
- Littell, R.C., Stroup, W.W., Freund, J.R. 2002. SAS for linear models, 4th edn. SAS Institute Inc, Cary.
- Lóhmus, A., Kohv, K., Palo A., Viilma, K. 2004. Loss of old-growth, and the minimum need for strictly protected forests in Estonia. Ecol. Bull. 51, 401–411.
- Lóhmus, A., Lóhmus, P. 2007. First-generation forests are not necessarily worse than long-term managed forests for lichens and bryophytes. Restor. Ecol. in press.
- Lõhmus, A., Rosenvald, R. 2005. Järvselja looduskaitsekvartali haudelinnustik: pikaajalised muutused ja inventeerimismetoodika analüüs [Breeding bird fauna of the Järvselja Primeval Forest Reserve: long-term changes and an analysis of inventory methods]. Hirundo 18, 18–30. (in Estonian with English summary).

- Lóhmus, A., Sellis, U., Rosenvald, R. 2005. Have recent changes in forest structure reduced the Estonian black stork *Ciconia nigra* population? Biodiv. Cons. 14, 1421–1432.
- Lõhmus, E. 1984. Eesti metsakasvukohatüübid Eesti NSV Agrotööstuskoondise Info- ja Juurutusvalitsus. Tallinn, Estonia, 121 pp. (in Estonian).
- Maguire, D.A., Canavan, S., Halpern, C.B., Aubry, K.B. 2005. Fate of taxa after variable-retention harvesting in Douglas-fir forests of the Northwestern United States. In: Peterson C.E., Maguire D.A., (Eds.), Balancing Ecosystem Values: Innovative Experiments for Sustainable Forestry. USDA For. Serv. Gen. Tech. Rep. PNW-GTR-635, Portland, OR, pp. 271–279.
- Martikainen, P. 2001. Conservation of threatened saproxylic beetles: significance of retained aspen *Populus tremula* on clearcut areas. Ecol. Bull. 49, 205–218.
- Mazurek, M.J., Zielinski, W.J. 2004. Individual legacy trees influence vertebrate wildlife diversity in commercial forests. For. Ecol. Manage. 193, 321–334.
- McGee, G.G., Kimmerer, R.W. 2002. Forest age and management effects on epiphytic bryophyte communities in Adirondack northern hardwood forests, New York, U.S.A. Can. J. For. Res. 32, 1562–1576.
- McRae, D.J., Duchesne, L.C., Freedman, B., Lynham, T.J., Woodley, S. 2001. Comparisons between wildfire and forest harvesting and their implications in forest management. Environ. Rev. 9, 223–260.
- Mitchell, S.J., Hailemariam, T., Kulis, Y. 2001. Empirical modelling of cutblock edge windthrow on Vancouver Island, Canada, using stand level information. For. Ecol. Manage. 154, 117–130.
- Monserud, R.A. 2002. Large-scale management experiments in the moist maritime forests of the Pacific Northwest. Landsc. Urban Plan. 59, 159–180.
- Niemi, G.J., Hanowski, J.M. 1997. Concluding remarks on raptor responses to forest management: a holarctic perspective. J. Raptor Res. 31, 191–196.
- Nilsson S.G., Niklasson, M., Hedin, J., Aronsson, G., Gutowski, J.M., Linder, P., Ljungberg, H., Mikusiński, G., Ranius, T. 2002. Densities of large living and dead trees in old-growth temperate and boreal forests. For. Ecol. Manage. 161, 189–204.
- Padari, A. 2004. Metsahindamisprogramm "RaieWin". Master thesis. Estonian Agricultural University, Tartu, 42 pp. (in Estonian).
- Peck, J.E., McCune, B. 1997. Remnant trees and canopy lichen communities in Western Oregon: a retrospective approach. Ecol. Appl. 7, 1181–1187.
- Penttilä, R., Siitonen, J., Kuusinen, M. 2004. Polypore diversity in managed and old-growth boreal Picea abies forests in southern Finland. Biol. Conserv. 117, 271–283.

- Phillips, L.C., Hall, B.S. 2000. A historical view of red-cockaded woodpecker habitat on Fort Polk, Louisiana. J. Field Ornithol. 71, 585–596.
- Robinson, W.D., Robinson S.K. 1999. Effects of selective logging on forest bird populations in a fragmented landscape. Conserv. Biol. 13, 58–66.
- Ruel, J.-C. 2000. Factors influencing windthrow in balsam fir forests: from landscape studies to individual tree studies. For. Ecol. Manage. 135, 169–178.
- Schieck, J., Song, S.J. 2006. Changes in bird communities throughout succession following fire and harvest in boreal forests of western North America: literature review and meta-analyses. Can. J. For. Res. 36, 1299–1318.
- Schmiegelow, F.K.A., Machtans, C.S., Hannon, S.J. 1997. Are boreal birds resilient to forest fragmentation? An experimental study of short-term community responses. Ecology 78, 1914–1932.
- Scott, R.E., Mitchell, S.J. 2005. Empirical modelling of windthrow risk in partially harvested stands using tree, neighbourhood, and stand attributes. For. Ecol. Manage. 218, 193–209.
- Siitonen, J. 2001. Forest management, coarse woody debris and saproxylic organisms: Fennoscandian boreal forest as an example. Ecol. Bull. 49, 11–41.
- Similä, M., Kouki, J., Mönkkönen, M., Sippola, A-L., Huhta, E. 2006. Co-variation and indicators of species diversity: Can richness of forest-dwelling species be predicted in northern boreal forests? Ecol. Indicat. 6, 686–700.
- StatSoft Inc. 2001. STATISTICA (data analysis software system), version 6. www.statsoft.com.
- Steventon, J.D., MacKenzie, K.L., Mahon, T.E. 1998. Response of small mammal and birds to partial cutting and clearcutting in northwest British Columbia. For. Chron. 74, 703–713.
- Valkonen, S., Ruuska, J., Siipilehto, J. 2002. Effect of retained trees on the development of young Scots pine stands in Southern Finland. For. Ecol. Manage. 166, 227–243.
- Vanha-Majamaa, I., Jalonen, J. 2001. Green tree retention in Fennoscandian forestry. Scand. J. For. Res., Suppl. 3, 79–90.
- Virkkala, R. 2004. Bird species dynamics in a managed southern boreal forest in Finland. For. Ecol. Manage. 195, 151–163.
- Walter, S.T., Maguire, C.C. 2004. Conifer response to three silvicultural treatments in the Oregon Coast Range foothills. Can. J. For. Res. 34, 1967–1978.

# SUMMARY IN ESTONIAN

Viimastel aastakümnetel pööratakse metsanduses majandusliku tasuvuse kõrval tähelepanu ka säästlikule majandamisele, lähtudes metsa teistest väärtustest, sealhulgas elustikulise mitmekesisuse säilitamisest. Üheks vastavaks rakenduseks on elavate ja surnud puude säilitamine lageraiel, millega püütakse jäljendada looduslike häiringute (metsapõlengud, tormikahjustused) käigus alles jäävaid puid. Säilitatavate puude looduskaitselised eesmärgid on: 1) aidata organismidel üle elada periood järgmise metsapõlvkonna tekkeni, 2) pakkuda spetsiifilisi elupaiku metsaliikidele järgmises metsapõlvkonnas ja häiringuliikidele raiesmikel, 3) suurendada liikide levimisvõimalusi maastikul. Raiel elustiku jaoks säilitatavate elusate puude kohta kasutatakse järgnevas terminit "säilikpuu", mis ei ole küll kooskõlas Eesti õigusaktidega, kuid vastab mujal maailmas levinud terminoloogiale.

Käesolev töö annab ülevaate senistest uurimustest säilikpuude eesmärkide kaupa ja neid mõjutavatest tunnustest, toob välja problemaatilised ja väheuuritud valdkonnad (I) ning täidab ilmnenud teadmistelünki originaaluuringutega (II–IV).

Kokkuvõtteartiklis Euroopa ja Põhja-Ameerika 214 uurimusest säilikpuude mõju kohta elustikule (I) leiti valdkondade ebaühtlane kaetus: suurem osa pärineb Põhja-Ameerikast, enamus uurivad säilikpuude lühiajalist mõju ja levimisvõimaluste parandamist maastikul pole uuritud. Metaanalüüsis, kus võrreldi lageraie ja säilikpuudega raie mõju elustikule, ei leitud ühegi liigirühma arvukuse ega liigirikkuse vähenemist säilikpuude jätmise tõttu, kõige rohkem kasu puude jätmisest said linnud ja ektomükoriissed seened (I).

Säilikpuude jätmine vähendas kokkuvõtteartiklis käsitletud uurimustest 72% juhtudel raie vahetut kahjulikku mõju elustikule. Säilikpuud suurendasid raiejärgset ellujäämust ektomükoriissetel seentel, epifüütsetel samblikel ja väikestel maapinnaloomadel, kõige vähem parandasid nad eluspüsimist sammaldel ja soontaimedel (I). Sama kinnitas ka uurimus II, kus säilikpuude epifüütsetest samblikest olid kaks aastat pärast raiet kahjustatud keskmiselt 2%, kuid sammaldest 60%. Peaaegu alati parandas säilikpuude jätmine häiringutega kohastunud putukate ja lindude elutingimusi raiesmikel ning uuenenud küpses metsas vanale metsale iseloomulikel liikidel (I). Elustiku säilitamise edukus sõltub olemasolevate uurimuste järgi alati säilikpuu liigist (I), ka uurimus II leidis, et haab (*Populus tremula* L.) ja saar (*Fraxinus excelsior* L.) säilitavad samblikke paremini kui teised puuliigid. Säilikpuude suurem hulk (tihedus) suurendab 65% varasema uurimuse järgi nende kasu elustikule (I), mis käesolevas töös leidis kinnitust kaitsekorralduslikult oluliste linnuliikide (aga mitte linnustiku üldarvukus ja -liigirikkuse) puhul (III). Puude ruumilise asetuse mõju pole nii selge, kuigi 50% varasematest uuringutest leidis, et see on elustikule oluline (I).

Looduslikke häiringuid jäljendades peaks säilikpuude mõju elustikule sõltuma metsatüübist, mida peetaksegi oluliseks, kuid on vähe uuritud (I). Käesolev töö seda ei kinnitanud: kasvukohatüübi ja säilikpuude arvu koosmõju linnustiku arvukusele ja liigirikkusele ei leitud (III) ja sagedasema häiringurežiimiga kasvukohatüüpides ei säilinud üksikuna jäetud puud paremini (IV). Puude elumust mõjutasid eelkõige puu liik, diameeter, asend raiesmikul, puude tihedus ja avatus (IV). Paremini säilisid kõvalehtpuud (*Fraxinus, Ulmus, Quercus, Acer*), puud endiste ja praeguste metsaservade servas, suurema raiejärgse tihedusega raiesmikel ja vähem avatud maastikul. Pehmelehtpuudel (*Tilia, Alnus, Salix*) ja haabadel säilivad paremini suurema diameetriga, kaskedel (*Betula spp.*) väiksema diameetriga puud. Kuue raiejärgse aasta vältel hukkus raiesmikel kokku 35% puudest, kuid aja jooksul suremus vähenes. Prognoosi kohaselt oleks parima stsenaariumi järgi 100 aasta pärast alles 29% säilikpuudest, halvima järgi 9%.

Antud töö põhjal soovitati edaspidiseks kindlale säilikpuude eesmärgile keskenduvaid uuringud just selleks eesmärgiks sobivate liigirühmade kohta. Uuringuid oleks vaja teha maastiku mastaabis ja pikaajalisemana (sealhulgas uude metsapõlve jõudnud säilikpuude kohta) ning võrrelda tuleks looduslikke häiringuid ja puude säilitamist. Praktikas tuleks säilikpuudeks valida kõige tuulekindlamad, arvestades puu liiki ja asendit raiesmikul ning maastikul, samuti kõige jämedamad, et suurendada nende väärtust elustikule. Säilikpuude hulka hektarile tuleks Eestis suurendada, et tagada piisav hulk puid elustiku jaoks nii praegu kui tulevikus.

# ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

First of all, I would like to thank my supervisor Asko Lóhmus who has tried to teach me to think independently by his own example. Thank you for your patience, encouragement, work, and teaching.

Secondly, I am grateful to my supervisor Hardi Tullus for his advice and support during the study.

I would also like to thank the Conservation Biology workgroup of the Tartu University, its current members Jaanus, Ann, Riinu, Kadi, and especially the coauthor of paper II – Piret, and all the former members. Toomas Tammaru from Tartu University provided essential help with modelling in SAS. I am grateful to the people at the Institute of Forestry, Estonian University of Life Sciences, especially the always positive Veiko Uri, the co-author of paper IV – Andres Kiviste, and Kalev Jógiste for his valuable comments on manuscript I.

I thank Eva, Kerli, and my sister Hanna for linguistic corrections.

My sincerest gratitude goes to my mother, sisters, brother, mother in-law, and sister-in-law Kaire for their full support and help in taking care of my daughter; also to Leho, Raido, and Meelis for their support and friendship.

I am grateful to Kerti Ait, Tarmo Evestus, Andrus Kikas, Ann Kraut, Kalev Normak, Birjo Martin, Rein Nellis, Renno Nellis, Ave Osman, Margo Perend, Jaanus Remm, Gunnar Sein, Indrek Tammekänd as well as my wife Katrin for field assistance.

I thank workers of all forests districts, whose valuable time I've spent.

I am particularly grateful to my family – my wife Katrin and daughter Tähe Helk – that they have been there for me, have tried to support me in my work and have been very understanding about it.

I am thankful to God, who has given me the talent, the opportunity, and the people who have supported me throughout this process.

The studies of this thesis were financially supported by the University of Life Sciences (grant 0172100s02 to Hardi Tullus) and Estonian Science Foundation (grant 6457 to Asko Lóhmus and 5257 to Raivo Mänd).

# PUBLICATIONS

#### + Models FORECO-10626; No of Pages 15

### ARTICLE IN PRESS



Available online at www.sciencedirect.com



www.elsevier.com/locate/foreco

#### Forest Ecology and Management xxx (2007) xxx-xxx

Review

# For what, when, and where is green-tree retention better than clear-cutting? A review of the biodiversity aspects

# Raul Rosenvald<sup>a,\*</sup>, Asko Lõhmus<sup>b</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Institute of Forestry and Rural Engineering, Estonian University of Life Sciences, Kreutzwaldi 5, EE-51014 Tartu, Estonia <sup>b</sup> Institute of Zoology and Hydrobiology, Centre of Basic and Applied Ecology, University of Tartu, Vanemuise 46, EE-51014 Tartu, Estonia Received 18 November 2006; received in revised form 17 May 2007; accepted 5 September 2007

#### Abstract

Green-tree retention cutting (GTR) is a modification of traditional clear-cutting, aimed at better consideration of biodiversity. We reviewed 214 North American and European studies to answer whether, and under which circumstances, GTR meets its objectives: 'lifeboats' species over the regeneration phase, provides microhabitats for old-forest species in re-established forest stands and for disturbance-phase species on the recent cuts, and enhances species' dispersal by increasing landscape connectivity. To answer these questions is complicated, partly because the target taxa differ regionally and due to research biases: 81% of the studies have been carried out in North America, 82% have been short term, and the objective of improving landscape connectivity has not been studied. A meta-analysis of GTR effects on species richness and abundance of different taxa indicated no negative responses, but birds and ectomycorrhizal fungi benefited most. Compared with clear-cutting, GTR lowered the harvestrelated loss of populations or individuals in 72% of studies, and it nearly always improved the habitat for disturbance-phase insects and birds on the cuts and for forest species in the regenerated stand. Lifeboating was most successful for ectomycorrhizal fungi, epiphytic lichens and small grounddwelling animals, and least successful for bryophytes and vascular plants. Retention tree species always contributed to the success of GTR, followed by tree density (65% of cases) and the spatial arrangement of the trees (50%); the influence of forest type is likely, but insufficiently studied. Ectomycorrhizal fungi, epiphytes, birds, and wood-dependent beetles may be suitable indicator taxa for measuring the success of GTR. For future research, we encourage clearly objective oriented studies of relevant taxa, spatially explicit landscape perspectives, and long-term (including retrospective) studies.

© 2007 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved.

Keywords: Biodiversity; Biological legacies; Disturbance; Forest management; Landscape connectivity; Retention trees

#### Contents

1.	Introduction	000
2.	Materials and methods	000
	2.1. The sample of studies	000
	2.2. The meta-analysis	000
	2.3. Assessing the fulfilment of GTR objectives	000
3.	Results	000
	3.1. The state of ecological research on GTR	000
	3.2. Meta-analysis of general effects	000
	3.3. The lifeboating objective	000
	3.4. The structural enrichment objective	000
	3.5. Technical considerations for successful GTR	000
4.	Discussion	000
	4.1. Taxon-specific responses to GTR, and the target taxa	000
	4.2. Retention trees in the context of natural disturbances	000

\* Corresponding author. Tel.: +372 53 418 792; fax: +372 7 313 156. *E-mail address:* raul.rosenvald@emu.ee (R. Rosenvald).

0378-1127/\$ - see front matter © 2007 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved. doi:10.1016/j.foreco.2007.09.016

Please cite this article in press as: Rosenvald, R., Lõhmus, A., For what, when, and where is green-tree retention better than clear-cutting? A review of the biodiversity aspects, Forest Ecol. Manage. (2007), doi:10.1016/j.foreco.2007.09.016

### Rosenvald, R., Lõhmus, A., 2007.

FOR WHAT, WHEN, AND WHERE IS GREEN-TREE RETENTION BETTER THAN CLEARCUTTING? A REVIEW OF THE BIODIVERSITY ASPECTS. Forest Ecology and Management, published online Oct. 15, 2007. DOI: 10.1016/j. foreco.2007.09.016.

#### + Models FORECO-10626; No of Pages 15

# **ARTICLE IN PRESS**

#### R. Rosenvald, A. Lõhmus/Forest Ecology and Management xxx (2007) xxx-xxx

	4.3. Stand-scale management	000
5.	Conclusions: research needs	000
	Acknowledgements	000
	References	000

#### 1. Introduction

2

In the last decades, forestry has been increasingly focusing on multiple values instead of timber production only. One of the crucial issues has been the concern about biodiversity—not only in reserves but implicitly in managed forests as well (Bengtsson et al., 2000; Lindenmayer and Franklin, 2002). For the latter, it is not enough to slightly modify the traditional cutting techniques but the whole aim of forestry should be revised: to preserve biodiversity while retaining the economic viability (Franklin et al., 1997). The primary approach for reaching such an aim has been to use silvicultural techniques that imitate natural disturbances (e.g. Hunter, 1993).

Clear-cutting is the dominant cutting technique in many regions of the world, notably in North America and Europe (e.g. Keenan and Kimmins, 1993; Hannerz and Hånell, 1997; Deal et al., 2002). This dominance has been largely based on economic considerations such as cheaper cutting, larger volume of timber, and easier artificial regeneration with economically suitable tree species in cut areas (Keenan and Kimmins, 1993). Yet, though felling all the trees in a forest stand may resemble a natural stand-replacing disturbance (Esseen et al., 1997), profound differences are evident when evaluated more closely (Swanson and Franklin, 1992; Keenan and Kimmins, 1993; Bengtsson et al., 2000; McRae et al., 2001). Perhaps most importantly, many "biological legacies" of the previous forest structure remain in place after fire, windstorm or disease, and the resulting structural complexity plays an important role in forest ecosystem functioning and for biodiversity (Lindenmayer and Franklin, 2002). Thus, the similarity between clearcutting and natural disturbances could be increased if structural features of old-forests, such as live and dead trees of varving sizes and multiple canopy layers are purposefully retained on cuts (Franklin et al., 1997; Beese et al., 2003). Such practices have gained popularity during the last two decades and their efficacy is an important subject of forest research.

In this review, we focus on the *direct* consequences for biodiversity of leaving live trees on the cut area—a technique most commonly known as 'green-tree retention' (GTR), which forms a part of the 'variable retention' approach (Franklin et al., 1997). In addition to the direct impact, GTR also has more complicated effects, such as producing coarse woody debris in the regenerating stand or complementing other techniques for sustaining biodiversity (e.g. Franklin et al., 1997; Zenner, 2000; Keeton and Franklin, 2005). Research on GTR became systematic in the late 1980s and has now reached a phase of integration. For example, several large-scale field studies have been initiated in North America (Monserud, 2002) and the Fennoscandian experience has been summarized (Vanha-Majamaa and Jalonen, 2001). In this paper, we take a next step and review whether, and under which circumstances, GTR has met its objectives or, at least, whether the answer can be given on the basis of current knowledge. For that, we define the aims and objectives of GTR as follows.

GTR cutting is a disturbance in a dynamic forest landscape (a mosaic of stands), creating habitats for pioneer species and modifying succession patterns afterwards. Therefore, given that the conditions after stand-replacing disturbances differ from those within forest by definition, comparing GTR cuts with forests (as has often been done) is of secondary importance. Instead, the main question is how forest biota survives in the landscape despite or because of such intensive disturbances. Hence, we see the aim of GTR in sustaining the populations or communities, which are lost in the conventional clear-cutting forestry.

We define three main objectives of GTR as listed in Franklin et al. (1997): (1) 'lifeboating' species and processes over the regeneration phase, (2) enriching re-established forest stands with structural features, and (3) enhancing landscape connectivity. Very broadly, from a biodiversity aspect, these objectives refer to the duration of post-cut occupancy by target species: lifeboating (objective 1) means a continuous occupancy of the cut stand, objective (2) reveals the presence of specific microhabitats that can be inhabited after or during some suitable period, and landscape can be considered connected (objective 3) if individuals or propagules can disperse through the GTR areas. Importantly, these objectives could be reached for all organisms only at a very large scalethe biotic richness of forests is huge, and habitat requirements of the species and communities vary widely. Given that such a scale is usually unachievable in case studies and often for forestry planning as well, large-scale knowledge should be used to select target species or community characteristics both for informing management and measuring its success at a local scale. In practice, however, the local targets depend also on knowledge and conservation priorities, which may be inadequate at the large scale after all. Handling all this variety of smaller-scale targets presents a major challenge for any general assessment of GTR success. Therefore, we pay particular attention to the use of target species or variables in the case studies on GTR.

In this paper, we start with an overview of the aspects that GTR studies have covered so far. We then compare the *average* abundance and diversity of biotic communities on GTR cuts and clear-cuts, using meta-analysis. As null-hypotheses, we test whether the effect of retention trees (i) is similar in terms of two biodiversity responses—species richness and abundance, (ii) is similar across taxa; (iii) does not depend on the density and distribution of the trees; (iv) is generally positive as often expected (e.g. Fries et al., 1997). In the third part of the paper,

Please cite this article in press as: Rosenvald, R., Lõhmus, A., For what, when, and where is green-tree retention better than clear-cutting? A review of the biodiversity aspects, Forest Ecol. Manage. (2007), doi:10.1016/j.foreco.2007.09.016

+ Models FORECO-10626; No of Pages 15

# **ARTICLE IN PRESS**

#### R. Rosenvald, A. Lõhmus/Forest Ecology and Management xxx (2007) xxx-xxx

we review the evidence for GTR success according to its objectives. To evaluate the efficacy of lifeboating (an objective shared with uneven-aged silviculture), the GTR-cut versus forest comparisons have been included. Fourth, we list the silvicultural key factors that cause *variability* in the effects of GTR. Spatial variation is essential for any comprehensive GTR strategy because the intensity and extent of natural standreplacing disturbances varies a lot (e.g. Bergeron et al., 2002; Angelstam and Kuuluvainen, 2004). Finally, we discuss the implications on the research on and future use of GTR.

#### 2. Materials and methods

#### 2.1. The sample of studies

We searched electronic databases (e.g. SCOPUS, ISI Web of Science, JSTOR, EBSCO Academic Search Premiere) and reference lists for reports and reviews, which had been published from the beginning of 1981 to August 2006, and described situations where (1) trees had been harvested for timber production from at least 1 ha of mature forest. (2) at least four trees  $ha^{-1}$ , but no more than 50% of pre-harvest numbers. had been retained solitarily or in up to 1-ha (in four studies: up to 2-ha) patches for any purpose (i.e. not necessarily for longterm maintenance, but the trees were present at the time of the study), and (3) effects of retained trees on biodiversity or the structure of the cut stand (including the condition of retention trees) had been measured. The 50% upper limit of retention is widely used in practice and, for example in Alaska, it is the threshold at which the plant community structure changes significantly (Deal, 2001). Due to presumably strong and nonmeasurable confounding effects, we omitted all reports on GTR techniques in intensive plantations or forests of non-native tree species, and the retention of strips of trees along waterbodies. We also omitted the few studies describing tree strips between clear-cuts, though these are clearly analogous to group retention; however, the possible age or type differences between the cuts and the specific elongated shape of the tree group made this technique difficult to compare with more traditional ones.

We did not limit the time-scale of the effects, so the studies range from short-term post-cut measurements to long-term predictive models and retrospective studies performed more than 20 years after the GTR. However, geographically the review is restricted to North America and Europe, since we found only three studies from other parts of the world (Australia: Dignan et al., 1998; Asia: Yoshida et al., 2005; South America: Vergara and Schlatter, 2006).

In several experimental studies, the treatments of our interest had been included as controls only (e.g. prescribed burning compared with GTR). Unavoidably, many such studies may have been missed in our keyword-based search from databases. Furthermore, while the majority of peer-reviewed papers are likely to be included, many master's or doctoral theses and project reports and other grey literature were unavailable for us. Given that the reports are of highly variable quality, often preliminary, and their best-quality parts are often published, we made no effort to find all of them, and we avoided using them as the only supporting evidence for generalizations. When the results were duplicated in different publications, we only used the most elaborated version.

For the meta-analysis and the assessment of biodiversity objectives, we separated the studies directly relevant to biodiversity.

#### 2.2. The meta-analysis

For meta-analysis, we used 39 case studies with paired numerical data relating to biodiversity condition in clear-cuts  $(0-3 \text{ trees ha}^{-1})$  and GTR cuts 0-17 years after cutting. Altogether, eight species groups (see Appendix A) and four GTR treatments (retention levels) were distinguished: 1. solitary trees (up to 15% of the numbers or basal area of the pre-harvest stock); 2, group-retention (10-tree to 1-ha groups; altogether up to 20%); 3, two-storey retention (16-33%); 4, shelterwood (34-50%). Dependent variables were the treatment differences from clear-cuts in species richness (incl. ectomycorrhizal morphotypes: Dahlberg et al., 2001; Lazaruk et al., 2005), diversity (mostly Shannon and Simpson indices), and abundance (usually number of individuals or cover; once biomass; twice the number of root tips with mycorrhizal fungi present). We were not interested in absolute values (which vary due to local and methodological factors), so the differences were presented as logarithmed ratios (to normalize distributions), R:

 $R = \ln\left(\frac{g}{c}\right)$ 

where g is the average value in GTR cut and c is the value in clear-cut. Significant deviation of R from zero thus indicates that GTR is better or worse than clear-cutting. Since the relative diversity ( $R_d$ ) was very closely related to relative species richness ( $R_r$ ;  $r_{18} = 0.94$ , P < 0.001), and never reported alone, we omitted  $R_d$  from final analyses.  $R_r$  and relative abundance ( $R_a$ ) were strongly correlated as well ( $r_{40} = 0.86$ , P < 0.001), but both were explored due to their different ecological meanings. Altogether, 45 estimates of  $R_r$  and 72 estimates of  $R_a$  were (Appendix A).

We used one-way ANOVA to test for differences in  $R_r$  and  $R_a$  between species groups and retention levels, including only categories with at least three estimates. Since many combinations had not been studied, it was not possible to use a multivariate design and test for taxon-specific effects of retention levels (interactions). If a study presented data for several subsequent years, we used the average value. For three studies (Lemieux and Lindgren, 2004; Lindo and Visser, 2004; Lazaruk et al., 2005), which gave separate estimates for the open parts of GTR cuts and the tree groups, we calculated weighted means according to the relative areas. The assumptions of normal distribution (Kolmogorov–Smirnov test) and the homogeneity of variances (Levene's test) were checked prior to analyses. The tests were performed with Statistica 6.0

Please cite this article in press as: Rosenvald, R., Löhmus, A., For what, when, and where is green-tree retention better than clear-cutting? A review of the biodiversity aspects, Forest Ecol. Manage. (2007), doi:10.1016/j.foreco.2007.09.016

# ARTICLE IN PRESS

#### R. Rosenvald, A. Lõhmus/Forest Ecology and Management xxx (2007) xxx-xxx

software (StatSoft, 1984–2001). All confidence intervals (CI) given are at 95% probability.

#### 2.3. Assessing the fulfilment of GTR objectives

In general, GTR might be considered a success if pre-defined target taxa, sensitive to conventional clear-cutting, are viable in landscapes managed with GTR cutting. However, since such viability analyses and, in fact, any landscape-scale analyses are absent so far, we could only assess whether retaining live trees on cuts meets its specific objectives better than clear-cutting. For that, we first stratified the studies according to the three biodiversity objectives of GTR, distinguished the cases exploring meaningful target taxa for each objective (see below), and then checked for statistically significant evidence of the superiority of GTR over clear-cutting. Note that, except in a few long-term studies, such "evidence" does not necessarily mean biologically significant improvement, only a potential for that.

In addition to the comparisons of GTR cuts and clear-cuts used in meta-analysis, we included the cases which (i) described the gradient of biodiversity response from retention trees towards open cut or compared it in the tree groups and treeless parts of GTR cuts and (ii) assessed the performance of strictly tree-dwelling species (epiphytes, squirrels, hole-nesting and canopy-dwelling birds) on GTR-cuts (assuming that these species were absent from clear-cuts). To explore long-term structural enrichment, we included 11 studies on remnant trees in the stands re-established after natural disturbances since such trees can be considered analogues of the retention trees (e.g. Zenner et al., 1998) and the specific consequences of natural disturbances were likely to be diminished by that time. The cases where any cuttings were found to have insignificant influence on the measured variables were omitted because there was no target for GTR.

The species groups of interest, and criteria of success for each objective, were defined as follows:

- (1) Lifeboating (objective 1) is most important for poor dispersers or rarities all of whose local populations need to be preserved. In particular, this meant omission of a large number of short-term studies on birds (also most mammal studies). Although stand-scale persistence may be important for landscape-scale viability of some old-forest or rare avian species (e.g. Conner et al., 1991) or in extremely impoverished landscapes, it is not likely to be generally so (e.g. Angelstam et al., 2004). GTR was classified successful if these target taxa inhabited GTR areas continuously and, even though their numbers or diversity might have been lower there than in forests, they exceeded those in clearcuts. Failures were the cases when such biodiversity responses did not differ on GTR cuts and clear-cuts.
- (2) Structural enrichment (objective 2) was expected to support two kinds of species with narrow habitat requirements, so we assessed its success in two parts. (i) For disturbancephase species, the objective was met if, for some period after the cutting, their numbers or diversity in GTR cuts exceeded that in both forests and clear-cuts. The objective

was not met if such species were similarly or more abundant in clear-cuts. (ii) For forest species, we checked long-term or retrospective studies for whether post-cut stands regenerated after GTR supported them in greater numbers or diversity than the stands originated from clear-cutting. Short-term studies were omitted, though successful lifeboating of such specialist species includes provisioning of their habitat as well (but failure of lifeboating does not mean the failure of structural enrichment). On the other hand, the reports of long-term success which we examined may have included lifeboating in the past, but it was impossible to distinguish that effect due to the absence of continuous monitoring. We omitted the studies on ground vegetation and mycorrhizal fungi, which depend more on soil characteristics, habitat continuity (lifeboating) and adjacent source populations (incl. seed bank) than the GTRrelated appearance of specific microhabitats and woody substrata (e.g. Humphrey et al., 2004). An assessment was also impossible for saproxylic insects or their predators. because GTR has often been mixed with the simultaneous retention of dead wood, so the contribution of the live trees remains unclear

(3) Improved landscape connectivity (objective 3) assumes that the species or individuals, which would have become isolated in forest fragments between clear-cuts, are able to disperse through the GTR areas. The obvious targets for the latter are mobile animals with large home-ranges or the species with unstable local populations, which exhibit extinction-immigration dynamics.

#### 3. Results

3.1. The state of ecological research on GTR

Altogether, 214 studies on biodiversity or other ecological effects of GTR were found: 181 papers in peer-reviewed journals, 26 project reports or conference proceedings and seven dissertations. The full list of papers is available upon request from the authors. The average annual number of publications has risen from 0.5 in 1981–1991 to 23.8 in 2001–2005 (Fig. 1) with a steep increase in 1997. As several studies



publishing year and study region, 1981–2006.

Please cite this article in press as: Rosenvald, R., Lõhmus, A., For what, when, and where is green-tree retention better than clear-cutting? A review of the biodiversity aspects, Forest Ecol. Manage. (2007), doi:10.1016/j.foreco.2007.09.016

FORECO-10626; No of Pages 15

# ARTICLE IN PRESS

#### R. Rosenvald, A. Lõhmus/Forest Ecology and Management xxx (2007) xxx-xxx

Table 1

Numbers of GTR studies according to main issues, objects and geographical region (A, North America; E, Europe)

Study issues and objects	Boreal <sup>a</sup>		Temperate <sup>a</sup>		Subtropical <sup>a</sup>	Total	
	A	Ε	A	Ε	Α		
Biodiversity effects <sup>b</sup>	49	22	60	3	10	144 (28)	
Epiphytes	1	4	4	1		10 (3)	
Ground vegetation	7	6	12			25 (5)	
Ectomycorrhizal fungi	5	1	5			11 (2)	
Arthropods	5	11	3		1	20 (2)	
Amphibians and reptiles			6		1	7	
Birds	22		19	2	5	48 (10)	
Mammals	9		11		3	23 (6)	
Effects on retention trees and regeneration	38	16	45	2	8	109 (28)	
Stand regeneration	13	6	18	2	5	44 (13)	
Growth of retention trees	3	2	12		2	19 (10)	
Stand structure <sup>c</sup>	4	5	5			14 (5)	
Wind-resistance	15	2	3			20	
Logging damage on trees and soil	3	1	7		1	12	
Other ecological and biological effects <sup>d</sup>	10	4	5		1	20	
Total	97	42	110	5	19	273 (56)	

In brackets-long-term studies (at least 20 years post-cut).

<sup>a</sup> Region.

<sup>b</sup> Incl. five studies on bird nest predation and two on mammal diets (all in North America).

<sup>c</sup> Incl. three studies on GTR as a source of coarse woody debris (all in boreal Europe).

<sup>d</sup> Incl. six studies on the production, germination, dispersal or predation of tree seeds; four studies on GTR effects to genetic structure of regeneration; five studies on the chanees in microclimate and five on the chanees in soils.

considered more than one large taxon or aspect, a total of 273 general conclusions on GTR effects were distinguished (Table 1).

The research on GTR has been strongly biased in many respects. Eighty-one percent of the studies have been carried out in North America (particularly in the west), including all subtropical studies and most work on temperate forests and on boreal forest vertebrates (Table 1). Though several papers speculate about the possible landscape-scale biodiversity effects of GTR (e.g. Hansen et al., 1995; Taulman et al., 1998), we only found one explicit study on this (Phillips and Hall, 2000). Even the large-scale initiatives in Canada and the western United States (Beese and Bryant, 1999; Aubry et al., 2004; Serrouya and D'Eon, 2004) actually collected and analyzed stand-scale data. The situation regarding time-span is slightly better: 39 studies (18%) with 56 conclusions covered at least 20 years after the cut, while 82% of the studies were only short term (Table 1). Of the three objectives of GTR, mostly short-term lifeboating (54% of the 214 studies) has been studied, and even this is usually for common mobile species at small scales. The long-term effects of structural enrichment have been explored considerably less often (13%), and we did not find any studies on improving the landscape connectivity with live retention trees.

#### 3.2. Meta-analysis of general effects

The effect of GTR (compared with clear-cutting; R) differed between the major taxa studied both when measured as a change in average species-richness ( $F_{5,38} = 4.8$ ; P = 0.0017)

Please cite this article in press as: Rosenvald, R., Lõhmus, A., For what, when, and where is green-tree retention better than clear-cutting? A review of the biodiversity aspects, Forest Ecol. Manage. (2007), doi:10.1016/j.foreco.2007.09.016

fungal abundance, P = 0.062).

or abundance ( $F_{5,56} = 4.1$ ; P = 0.003). No species group

responded negatively, while the species richness and abun-

dance of birds and ectomycorrhizal fungi as well as the

abundance of woody plants increased significantly (Fig. 2).

These latter increases differed from the weak negative

tendencies in herbs and grasses (Tukey's HSD tests:

P = 0.006 - 0.019; for fungal species richness, P = 0.098, for





Fig. 2. Mean differences between GTR-cuts and clear-cuts in the species richness and abundance of different species groups. R, natural logarithm of ratio of the values in GTR-cuts vs. clear-cuts (positive values indicate higher values in GTR cuts); labels indicate the number of studies; lines are 95% confidence intervals for the mean.

# **ABTICLE IN PRESS**

#### R. Rosenvald, A. Lõhmus/Forest Ecology and Management xxx (2007) xxx-xxx



Fig. 3. Mean differences between GTR-cuts and clear-cuts in species richness and abundance of eight taxa in relation to retention levels: 1 solitary trees: 2 group-retention; 3, two-storey retention; 4, shelterwood. R, natural logarithm of ratio of the values in GTR-cuts vs. clear-cuts (positive values indicate higher values in GTR cuts): labels indicate the number of studies: lines are 95% confidence intervals for the mean. See Appendix A for the taxa included.

No retention level was worse than clear-cutting, and significant positive effects of GTR appeared for the highest levels of retention (two-storey retention and shelterwood), i.e. retaining of more than 15% of the growing stock (Fig. 3). However, we were not able to demonstrate statistically significant differences of R between retention levels for species richness  $(F_{3,41} = 1.4; P = 0.245)$  or abundance  $(F_{3,64} = 1.7;$ P = 0.185).

#### 3.3. The lifeboating objective

Of the species groups studied, we considered lifeboating generally relevant for cryptogams, plants, arthropods, and small ground-dwelling vertebrates, which had been the focus of 71% of the studies exploring this objective. Statistically significant improvements in the survival of their populations or individuals after GTR, compared with clear-cutting, were reported in 72% of the 57 studies (Table 2). The effectiveness depended on taxon (see also Maguire et al., 2005: Lõhmus et al., 2006); it was best for ectomycorrhizal fungi, epiphytic lichens and small ground-dwelling animals such as carabid beetles, salamanders, and the vole *Clethrionomys gapperi*. In contrast. GTR was usually insufficient to conserve forest bryophytes (both epiphytic and epigeic species) and vascular plants (Table 2). Though increased density of trees reduces microclimatic changes and enhances bryophyte survival (Hannerz and Hånell, 1997; Beese and Bryant, 1999; Nelson and Halpern, 2005), most sensitive and rare taxa, such as liverworts, still disappeared (Nelson and Halpern, 2005). Also, only a few species of forest-interior saproxylic beetles occupied GTR areas even at high levels of retention (Serrouva and D'Eon, 2004), though these may still include some threatened species that are lost after clear-cutting (Martikainen, 2001; Hyvärinen et al., 2005).

Even for the best surviving taxa, some logging-related damage is unavoidable (e.g. for lichens: Hedenås and Ericson, 2003: Coxson and Stevenson, 2005: Lõhmus et al., 2006) and, given that most studies had explored only short-term effects, the

#### Table 2

General fulfilment of the objectives of GTR, and its dependence on four silvicultural considerations according to 183 case studies

Species group <sup>a</sup>	General <sup>b</sup>		Tree dens	Tree density <sup>b,c</sup>		Tree grouping <sup>b</sup>		Tree species <sup>b</sup>		
	s	D	L	S	L	s	L	s	L	S
Epiphytes										
Lichens (A)	5/2		3/0	0 <sup>1</sup> /0		1/0		1/0	0 <sup>1</sup> /0	0 <sup>1</sup> /0
Bryophytes (A)	0/2					0/1		1/0		
Ground vegetation										
Bryophytes (B)	6/3		0/1	1/1		0/2				
Herbs, grasses (B)	6/5	2/2	0/3		1/0	1/2		1/0		$0^{3}/0$
Woody plants (B)	4/2	2/3	3/2	2/2	1/0			2/0		
Mycorrhizal fungi (B)	7/0		1/0	1/1		0/2		1/0		$0^{2}/0$
Arthropods (A)	6/1	7/0	2/0	3/1		1/3		$2^{1}/0$		$1^{2}/0$
Salamanders (A)	4/1			2/2		0/1		1/0		
Birds (C)	22/3	20/5	5/1	10/2	4/0	3/2	1/0	6 <sup>2</sup> /0	3/0	
Mammals										
Ground-dwellers (A)	3/0	1/3	1/0	1/0		2/0				
Squirrels (C)	1/0		1/0	1/0				1/0		
Bats (C)	3/0	0/1	1/0	0/2		0/1		1/1		
Total <sup>d</sup>	41/16	28/9	13/1	10 <sup>1</sup> /7	4/0	5/11	1/0	9 <sup>1</sup> /0	3 <sup>1</sup> /0	1 <sup>8</sup> /0

The objectives: S, short-term lifeboating of forest species; L, long-term structural enrichment; D, short-term structural enrichment for disturbance-phase species. The numbers are statistically significant/non-significant cases; additional studies that referred to some effects, but did not demonstrate them, are indicated in superscript. <sup>a</sup> Species groups have been roughly divided into those requiring both lifeboating and structural enrichment of the future stand (A), mostly lifeboating (B) or mostly structural enrichment (C).

<sup>b</sup> No. of statistically significant/non-significant effects.

<sup>c</sup> Only dispersed retention considered.

<sup>d</sup> Only the species groups relevant for each objective considered.

Please cite this article in press as: Rosenvald, R., Löhmus, A., For what, when, and where is green-tree retention better than clear-cutting? A review of the biodiversity aspects, Forest Ecol. Manage. (2007), doi:10.1016/j.foreco.2007.09.016

### ARTICLE IN PRESS

#### R. Rosenvald, A. Löhmus/Forest Ecology and Management xxx (2007) xxx-xxx

final success rates of lifeboating may also be overestimated here. For example, the logging-related decline of *Clethrion*omys gapperi is delayed by 1-3 years (Fisher and Wilkinson. 2005). Yet, the improved short-term survival obviously contributes to long-term persistence. Notably, populations of mature-forest ectomycorrhizal fungi, which survive on the roots of large live retention trees, can inhabit the roots of adjacent seedlings (Kranabetter, 1999; Cline et al., 2005), and residual trees obviously become dispersal centres for lichens as indicated by their diversity (particularly of alectorioid and cyanobacterial species) near large remnant trees in forests regenerated after cuttings or fire (Neitlich and McCune, 1997: Peck and McCune, 1997; Sillett and Goslin, 1999). In addition, lifeboating of these taxa may have cascade effects in the GTR areas. Several mammal species use the epiphytes or fruitbodies of fungi (and, in turn, may disperse these) for food, while a significant part of soil fauna depends on ectomycorrhizal fungi (Hayward et al., 1999; Carey et al., 2002; Luoma et al., 2004; Fisher and Wilkinson, 2005); changes in invertebrate biomass caused by silvicultural practices may influence the breeding success of passerine birds (Duguay et al., 2000).

#### 3.4. The structural enrichment objective

For disturbance-phase species, retention trees improved the cut areas in 76% of the 37 case studies: seldom for mammals. but always for insects and usually for birds (Table 2). Notably, in six studies out of eight found, the threatened Olive-sided Flycatcher (Contopus cooperi) preferred GTR cuts to both forest and clear-cuts (e.g. Lance and Phinney, 2001; Chan-McLeod and Bunnell, 2002). Also, a few raptor and woodpecker species preferred to nest on retention trees on cuts, probably due to lower risk of nest predation or favourable foraging conditions around (Sonerud, 1985; Niemi and Hanowski, 1997; Rolstad et al., 2000).

For forest species, the GTR-induced structural effects could be mostly derived from circumstantial evidence: at least 77 cases have described the features of re-establishing stands (incl. characteristics of retention trees; Table 1) and there is a large body of literature on stand-scale habitat requirements of forest biota. For example, the mixture of woody species in the future stand, which greatly influences biodiversity in general, is strongly related to the level of green-tree retention (Hansen et al., 1995; Rose and Muir, 1997; Deal and Tappeiner, 2002; Deal et al., 2002). However, only 24 long-term or retrospective records linked the stand structure to the biodiversity response directly; of these, 13 of 14 results (93%) on relevant taxa detected significant benefit from GTR (Table 2). Hence, for many forest species - even though they could not be continuously maintained - tree retention obviously increases occupancy time in regenerating stands, which is particularly important in short-rotation forestry (e.g. Mazurek and Zielinski, 2004). For example, the abundance of late-seral birds in GTR stands is likely to exceed that in clear-cut stands during the period between canopy closing and about 100 post-cut years (Hansen et al.,

1995). In timber-harvesting areas, some threatened bird species, such as spotted owl (Strix occidentalis) or redcockaded woodpecker (Picoides borealis) in North America. may in fact be viable only if residual trees are available for their nesting or foraging (e.g. Franklin et al., 1997; Phillips and Hall, 2000).

Obviously the main effect of structural enrichment is due to the use of retention trees as substrata or microhabitats, but the changed canopy or vegetation structure around the trees may have some importance as well. For example, medium-sized forest-dwelling raptors nested in hemiboreal forest stands younger than 80 years only if older trees were present for nestbuilding. However, after taking into account tree size, forest type and landscape characteristics, the birds still strongly preferred stands with old-growth features (Lõhmus, 2005, 2006)

#### 3.5. Technical considerations for successful GTR

It has been argued repeatedly that the efficacy of GTR depends on geographical location and climate (e.g. Valkonen et al., 2002; Hedenås and Ericson, 2003; Klenner and Sullivan, 2003), but our review found that no study has explored these effects so far. For disturbance-phase species, even smaller-scale requirements of GTR are unclear because silvicultural studies have not distinguished these taxa. For forest species, four technical aspects could be summarized (Table 2). Among these, retention tree species was always a significant factor and thus should be of primary concern, followed by tree density (statistically significant in 65% of cases). Yet, the tree species effects were mostly obtained from comparisons of stands of different tree species; only two studies compared different tree species on the same cuts (Kranabetter and Kroger, 2001: Lõhmus et al., 2006). The spatial arrangement of the trees had less importance (50%) on forest biodiversity, and the influence of forest type – although central for the disturbance-mimicking paradigm (Fries et al., 1997) - has remained nearly unexplored according to our review.

The post-cut survival of various forest taxa is positively related to the density of trees retained (e.g. Ross et al., 2000; Lazaruk et al., 2005; Halpern et al., 2005), though the relationship is not necessarily linear (Serrouya and D'Eon, 2004; Luoma et al., 2004; Harrison et al., 2005). For grounddwelling bryophytes, late-seral vascular plants and flying squirrels, the retention of less than 20% of the growing stock does not differ much from clear-cutting, while shelterwood stands resembled forests (Hannerz and Hånell, 1993, 1997; Taulman et al., 1998; Beese and Bryant, 1999; Jalonen and Vanha-Majamaa, 2001; Sullivan and Sullivan, 2001; Bradbury, 2004; Halpern et al., 2005). For vertebrates of conservation concern, the minimum required basal areas for GTR was 9-15 m<sup>2</sup>/ha (Conner et al., 1991; Ross et al., 2000).

There is no straightforward answer as to whether the retention trees should be aggregated or dispersed, partly because the tree groups are smaller than required for retaining forest-interior conditions anyway (at least 1 ha; Koivula, 2002)

Please cite this article in press as: Rosenvald, R., Lõhmus, A., For what, when, and where is green-tree retention better than clear-cutting? A review of the biodiversity aspects, Forest Ecol. Manage. (2007), doi:10.1016/j.foreco.2007.09.016

# **ARTICLE IN PRESS**

and in fine-grained clear-cutting systems such groups are treated as separate stands rather than retention trees. Currently, there is more evidence in favour of patchy retention: positive effects of aggregation have been repeatedly noticed (Table 2) and only two studies have considered it microclimatically less favourable (for epiphytes—Peck and McCune, 1997; but see Hazell and Gustafsson, 1999 for an opposite view; for ectomycorrhizal fungi-Luoma et al., 2004). It must be remembered, however, that at a fixed retention level, dispersed trees might promote dispersal of many organisms (such as cryptogams or invertebrates). For example, being sources of inocula for multi-stage and late-stage fungi (Kranabetter, 1999), retention trees might be more effective if they are dispersed, given the short dispersal distances of mycorrhiza (Hagerman et al., 1999: Lazaruk et al., 2005). Yet, our review shows that this aspect (objective 3 of GTR) has not been tested yet.

Fragmented and circumstantial evidence indicates that the success of GTR may differ along moisture, and perhaps also soil fertility, gradients, although no study has addressed this comprehensively so far. Moisture-dependent responses to GTR have been demonstrated for carabid beetles (Koivula, 2002), and three studies have attributed the weakness of the response in ground beetle and ectomycorrhizal fungus communities to moist conditions (Kranabetter and Kroger, 2001; Lemieux and Lindgren, 2004; Luoma et al., 2004). Plant cover develops differently depending on soil fertility levels after harvesting (Jalonen and Vanha-Majamaa, 2001; Bradbury, 2004; Halpern et al., 2005), and these differences are likely to change habitat suitability for other species requiring the retention trees (e.g. Kuuluvainen and Pukkala, 1989; Jakobsson and Elfving, 2004).

#### 4. Discussion

The review of literature revealed three practical issues of the biodiversity aspects of GTR: (1) differential responses among species groups (implications for value setting and monitoring), (2) large-scale resemblance to stand-replacing disturbances (implications for landscape planning), and (3) direct effects of different characteristics of retention trees (stand-scale silvicultural considerations).

#### 4.1. Taxon-specific responses to GTR, and the target taxa

Compared with clear-cutting, GTR appeared to improve the habitat to differing extent, and by various pathways, for different taxa, but it had limited or no negative impact in terms of species richness and abundance. Among the species groups covered in the meta-analysis, only the cover of grasses and herbs tended to be somewhat smaller in the presence of trees (Fig. 2; see also Hannerz and Hånell, 1997). However, that decrease is mostly due to the reduced invasion of pioneer species and, given that forest species survive better (Hannerz and Hånell, 1997; Beese and Bryant, 1999), total species richness did not decrease significantly. Other evidence of a negative effect resulting from GTR is restricted to the decreased abundance of some open-land birds (e.g. Annand and Thompson, 1997; King and DeGraaf, 2000), rodents (e.g. Moses and Boutin, 2001; Sullivan and Sullivan, 2001) and the regeneration of light-demanding tree species (Holgen and Hånell, 2000; Brais et al., 2004; Oliver et al., 2005). Importantly, the species preferring clear-cuts to GTR-cuts are mostly common meadow- or wetland-dwelling species (e.g. Hannerz and Hånell, 1993; Lance and Phinney, 2001; Moses and Boutin, 2001), whose populations in forest lands are probably marginal. Moreover, GTR seems to be flexible enough to provide openings (e.g. between tree-groups) for such species if needed (Franklin et al., 1997)

The taxon specificity of GTR effects has important implications for research and practical forest management. We suggest that the taxa that respond most clearly are suitable for monitoring forest management, i.e. comparing different GTR techniques and assessing the general state of biodiversity considerations in silviculture. In contrast, the managementsensitive taxa, whose performance has not been improved with GTR, are the clearest research priorities regarding their viability and further modifications of management techniques to enhance it.

So far, the selection of study taxon has been rather random and, considering the objectives of GTR, often not indicative or even relevant for the treatment. For example, 29% of case studies on pre- versus post-cut occupancy of forest stands were about birds (Table 2), and short-term benefits of GTR were very clear for them indeed. However, given their good dispersal abilities, birds (notably the non-threatened species) may not require the continuous occupation of particular stands if suitable stands are developing at the same rate as they are being cut in the surroundings. Thus, landscape-scale planning of cuttings and the resulting mosaic of stands in different succession phases is obviously much more relevant for birds (Welsh, 1987; Angelstam et al., 2004). For them, the main role of GTR could be its potential to create suitable stand structures in post-cut areas, notably the old-growth features in young forests, which would extend the duration of suitable phase in stands managed on a rotational basis. Thus bird communities in landscape mosaics and young stands could be very indicative for forestry. However, the long-term structural effects were actually the least explored in avian studies, and the landscape perspective has not been investigated at all.

In contrast to birds, ectomycorrhizal fungi – the other species group for which GTR seemed to be highly beneficial according to our meta-analysis – obviously depended strongly on lifeboating. In addition to these fungi, lifeboating success could be assessed using epiphytes, which were not included in our meta-analysis because clear-cuts do not have high-quality substrata on them at all. However, the long-term effect of GTR for epiphytes is insufficiently studied so far. At least bryophytes – poorly surviving on the cuts in the short term – are obviously able to re-occupy young stands in the presence of substrata and source populations nearby (Lõhmus and Lõhmus, in press). Hence, for them, lifeboating

Please cite this article in press as: Rosenvald, R., Lõhmus, A., For what, when, and where is green-tree retention better than clear-cutting? A review of the biodiversity aspects, Forest Ecol. Manage. (2007), doi:10.1016/j.foreco.2007.09.016

# **ARTICLE IN PRESS**

#### R. Rosenvald, A. Lõhmus/Forest Ecology and Management xxx (2007) xxx-xxx

may be less important than the structural enrichment of the future stands.

In the meta-analysis, we found no general effect of GTR on arthropods, which may be due to the pooling of arthropod taxa having different responses (see Serrouya and D'Eon, 2004). Wood-depending beetles probably benefit most due to the structural enrichment, and the disturbance-phase species are indeed among the clearest candidates for guiding the management towards this objective. However, this effect may be mostly indirect and delayed, since many such threatened species depend on large-dimension dead wood, which will be created along with the death of the live trees on the cuts. The same is true for threatened polypore fungi (Junnine et al., 2007).

#### 4.2. Retention trees in the context of natural disturbances

To create post-cut habitats more suitable for forest biodiversity, cuttings should resemble natural disturbance regimes, such as fire (Hunter, 1993; Steventon et al., 1998). As discussed above, GTR is clearly more favourable in this respect, but two questions remain: does GTR mimick the disturbances well enough, and where should it be used?

Within the GTR framework of objectives, we suggest that: (i) GTR is likely to retain forest species better than fire; (ii) GTR alone cannot provide all the fire-created structures for disturbance-phase species (Dahlberg et al., 2001; Hyvärinen et al., 2005; Bradbury, 2006), though it may create woody substrata for thermophilous species (Martikainen, 2001); (iii) GTR may be equal to fire regarding long-term structural enrichment, at least the provision of old live trees. For example, fire modifies the communities of beetles (Wikars and Schimmel, 2001: Hyvärinen et al., 2005) and ectomycorrhizal fungi (Dahlberg et al., 2001: Lazaruk et al., 2005) much more that any cutting. Also the composition of bird fauna (Hobson and Schieck, 1999; Stuart-Smith et al., 2006) or plant cover (Haeussler and Bergeron, 2004) often differ after fire and cuttings. Due to such deviations, many studies suggest the use of a variety of silvicultural techniques to provide suitable conditions to different taxa (Annand and Thompson, 1997; Taulman et al., 1998; Steventon et al., 1998; Carey, 2000; King and DeGraaf, 2000; Patriquin and Barclay, 2003); this also includes the protection of old-growth patches for the most sensitive species (Rosso et al., 2000; Keon and Muir, 2002). We are, however, not aware of any data-based synthesis of these options (considering also the taxon specificity discussed above) to judge which additional management techniques should complement GTR, and to what extent. Thus, the existing prescriptions for GTR planning are still very general, basically distinguishing only the strategies in homogeneous and heterogeneous landscapes.

In homogeneous landscapes, region-specific average characteristics (frequency, severity) of natural disturbances, and the trees surviving in these, could be used as a starting point for planning GTR. For example, the highest structural complexity of stands in the Pacific Northwest could be achieved by retaining 10–40 trees ha<sup>-1</sup>, which corresponds to the average number of remnant trees in old-growth forests (Hansen et al.,

Please cite this article in press as: Rosenvald, R., Löhmus, A., For what, when, and where is green-tree retention better than clear-cutting? A review of the biodiversity aspects, Forest Ecol. Manage. (2007), doi:10.1016/j.foreco.2007.09.016

1995; Zenner, 2000). Any average level does not mean, however, that the trees should be equally dispersed: instead, various local densities and mixtures of solitary trees, treegroups, and gaps are likely to meet the need of different taxa best (Traut and Muir, 2000; Sullivan and Sullivan, 2001; Luoma et al., 2004; Stuart-Smith et al., 2006). Moreover, though conceptually the optimal retention levels are easy to imagine they should sustain most forest species and satisfy the human need for timber as well - determining what such optima might be in practice may be complicated. Thus, guidelines based on natural remnant trees should address the post-cut mortality of trees and increase the initial retention densities, whereas economic yield calculations may suggest an opposite need. For example, Hansen et al. (1995) report for the Pacific Northwest that in case of five large trees ha<sup>-1</sup> many bird species are retained and economic yield does not decrease significantly. Also, the growth rate of the regeneration of light-demanding tree species decreases rapidly when the density of large retention trees exceeds 15 per hectare (e.g. Rose and Muir, 1997; Zenner et al., 1998). In areas historically dominated by disturbance-adapted tree species. GTR may even suppress their regeneration to such an extent that the retention of none or only a few trees has been recommended (Oliver et al., 2005). On the other hand, our meta-analysis indicated that GTR can also enhance the abundance of tree-seedlings significantly; this effect resulted obviously because the focus of these studies was

Heterogeneous landscapes, where topography and water regime have created a mosaic of patches with different disturbance regimes, would require a spatially explicit planning of cutting methods and GTR levels (McRae et al., 2001: Keeton and Franklin, 2004). For example, in the generally dry boreal landscapes, it has been proposed that tree groups should be left in the wet-forest and forested-peatland patches, which support high vegetation diversity (Vanha-Majamaa and Jalonen, 2001). In Sweden, Fries et al. (1997) suggest a gradient of 5-20 pines ha<sup>-1</sup> in dry pine sites, variable patterns of dispersed and patchy retention in mesic successional forests to selection systems or shelterwood retaining one-third of the trees in moist spruce stands. Yet, testing the effectiveness of such mosaic solutions, and adapting them further to the needs of biodiversity, remains a global challenge. Even carefully designed spatially explicit management systems have created landscapes structurally very different from naturally developing ones (Cissel et al., 1998, 1999), so the primary question is which deviations are still within the limits of tolerance for most of native biota.

#### 4.3. Stand-scale management

on shade-tolerant tree species.

Among the reviewed studies, tree species appeared to be the most influential technical consideration for biodiversity. Theoretically, as different tree species host different biotic communities, there can be no universal prioritization for retention (all native tree species should be represented at the landscape-scale). However, two complementary preferences for practical use emerged (e.g. Lõhmus et al., 2006): (1) rare

# ARTICLE IN PRESS

10

#### R. Rosenvald, A. Lõhmus/Forest Ecology and Management xxx (2007) xxx-xxx

tree species hosting threatened biotic communities, or those with particular qualities not found in the other tree species in that landscape and (2) tree species with high future value for biodiversity, resulting from low mortality and quick development of important features on GTR-cuts (note the 38 studies exploring growth or wind-resistance of retention trees; Table 1). For example, large aspens (*Populus* spp.) or hardwoods with coarse bark are priority trees for conserving epiphytic lichens in boreal and temperate landscapes (Hazell et al., 1998; McGee and Kimmerer, 2002).

The selection of live cavity-trees, which are preferred by hole-nesters and persist much better than cavities in snags (Remm et al., 2006), is more complicated. Though hollow oaks (*Quercus* spp.) and other hardwoods could be superb nest sites (Chambers et al., 1997; Taulman et al., 1998), the quickly growing aspens may be the only cavity-trees left in managed boreal forests (Sandström, 1992). Here, a long-term strategy could include both the preservation of existing values (hollow aspens) and the creation of new options (intact hardwoods where cavities will be formed in the future). Finally, other silvicultural techniques than GTR (notably uneven-aged systems) should be considered for the tree species with high biodiversity value in the forest, but poor survival on GTR-cuts (e.g. old spruces, *Picea* spp.; Fries et al., 1997; Löhmus, 2006).

A crucial point regarding the selection of retention trees is that the characteristics other than species (such as age, size or shape of the crown) have received almost no attention. Thus, since there are no specific requirements for the trees retained for biodiversity purposes, it was not possible to distinguish between GTR, shelterwood, and seed tree cutting in most of the studies reporting <50% retention levels. Therefore, on the one hand, the potential of GTR to support biodiversity may be higher than reported here. At the same time, however, there may be 'internal resources' in GTR: for example, in Estonia (hemiboreal Europe) only 37% of all trees in the GTR cuts exceeded 30 cm diameter at breast height, and for some species (such as Fraxinus excelsior or Tilia cordata) this share was as low as 10-15% (Rosenvald and Lõhmus, 2005). These small and young trees have hardly any importance for lifeboating of, for example, epiphytes (Lõhmus et al., 2006), and their role for structural enrichment will realize only after a long time.

The optimum density and spatial configuration of retention trees have been listed among the most important questions for retention-harvest research (Franklin et al., 1997). No general answer has been provided so far, and our meta-analysis confirms the lack of such research. The weakness of retention level effects was most likely due to the wide variation that resulted from the pooling of different taxa. Hence, the standscale optimum is still a question of values (target taxa), which again points to the need to vary retention levels across landscape for multiple targets. Also the effect of spatial configuration of the trees was not clear in either our metaanalysis or collating individual studies. Though grouping of retens to benefit a larger number of taxa, dispersed retention may be more appropriate for dispersal and for certain species groups. Here, the current knowledge is still in the stage of theoretical comparison as presented by Franklin et al. (1997).

#### 5. Conclusions: research needs

We conclude that despite extensive efforts in the last decade to study the consequences of GTR for biodiversity, at least three major improvements are necessary to test and ultimately increase the efficacy of this silvicultural technique.

- (1) The studies should specify the particular objective of the GTR explored and, thereby, have a clear ecological reasoning for the selection of study taxa. In particular, it is unknown to what extent retention trees improve the landscape connectivity (i.e. dispersal) for relevant species groups (e.g. mobile animals with large home-ranges or the species with pronounced extinction-immigration dynamics). Also, there is a shortage of short-term (lifeboating) studies on poor dispersers and disturbance-phase species.
- (2) Spatially explicit landscape perspectives on GTR as a biodiversity-protection tool are urgently needed, particularly with regard to (1) the viability of threatened species, which at the scale of individual cuts are so rare that statistical power to detect any effects has been extremely low and (2) applying varying retention levels in heterogeneous landscapes according to presumable disturbance regimes in different site-types, and comparing the biodiversity effects with fixed-level retention. Additionally, the effects of GTR should be compared in forest landscapes that have different histories. For example, the biodiversity values, and consequently the rationale for the use of GTR. may be very different in semi-natural forests, with a management history of only a century, compared with longterm agricultural areas currently afforested using exotic plantations.
- (3) There is a need to extend the time-scale of studies, particularly to assess the objective of long-term structural enrichment. In dynamic landscapes, the latter may be more crucial than temporary lifeboating for long-term survival of forest biota. In addition to the few pioneering projects in the western United States and Canada (Monserud, 2002), longterm studies are needed in other forest regions and continents. We also encourage retrospective conservation research in areas where ancient trees, comparable to the present-day retention trees, have been protected in managed forests for a long time.

#### Acknowledgements

We thank Kalev Jõgiste, Piret Lõhmus, Jaanus Remm, and two anonymous reviewers for comments on various drafts of the manuscript. Hanna Rosenvald checked the English. The study was financed by the Estonian Science Foundation (grant no. 6457).

Please cite this article in press as: Rosenvald, R., Lõhmus, A., For what, when, and where is green-tree retention better than clear-cutting? A review of the biodiversity aspects, Forest Ecol. Manage. (2007), doi:10.1016/j.foreco.2007.09.016

+ Models FORECO-10626; No of Pages 15

### ARTICLE IN PRESS

R. Rosenvald, A. Lõhmus/Forest Ecology and Management xxx (2007) xxx-xxx

#### Appendix A

Data for the meta-analysis: relative differences (R) between GTR cuts and clear-cuts in the abundance and species richness of eight species groups as calculated from 39 publications.

Species group	R		Retention	Years post-cut	Retained	Region <sup>c</sup>	Source
	Abundance	Species	level"		tree species		
		richness					
Herbs	-1.007		1	3	С	AT	3
	-0.262		3	3	С	AT	3
		-0.187	3	1	D	AS	11
		-0.112	4	1	D	AS	11
	-0.550	-0.028	3	5	C	EB	12
	-0.235	0.015	1	1	D	AT	17
	-0.070	0.048	3	1	D	AT	17
	-0.834	-0.183	4	1	D	AT	17
	-0.402	-0.067	4	1	D	AT	17
	0.375	0.007	2	1	C	FB	19
	0.575	0.245	1	15	C	AT	30
	0.019	-0.085	1	1.5	c	AB	38
Bryophytes	0.223		1	3	C	АТ	3
5 I 5	2.303		3	3	Ċ	AT	3
	0.934		3	7-8	Ĉ	EB	13
	0.206	-0.039	2	1	C	FB	19
	-0.221	-0.059	1	17	c	AB	38
Woody plants	1.872		4	6	D	FT	1
woody plants	2.079		5	6	D	FT	1
	0.423		1	2	D	AT	2
	0.423		2	2	D	AT	2
	0.290		1	23	C	AT	2
	1.735		2	3	C	AT	3
	0.496		3	1.2	D	AD	3
	-0.480		4	1-2	D	AD	-4
	0.000		5	1	D	AS	11
	0.118		4	1	D	AS	11
	0.290	0.020	5	9–11	C	EB	16
	-0.077	0.039	1	1	D	AI	17
	-0.206	0.031	3	1	D	AT	17
	-0.261	-0.016	4	1	D	AT	17
	1.459		5	6	С	ET	29
		0.167	1	1.5	С	AT	30
	0.123		3	1	D	AS	32
	0.170		4	1	D	AS	32
	-0.491	-0.182	1	17	С	AB	38
Arthropods	0.745		1	15	D	AT	9
	-1.099	-0.476	1	1	С	EB	18
	0.288	0.723	3	1	С	EB	18
	-0.011	-0.154	2	1	С	EB	21
	0.282	0.251	2	2-4	С	AB	24
	-0.288		4	2.5	D	AB	26
	0.537		4	2.5	С	AB	26
	-0.072	-0.010	2	1-3	С	EB	34
	-0.156	-0.095	2	1–2	С	EB	35
Salamanders	1.386		3	1	D	AS	11
	2.079		4	1	D	AS	11
	-0.636		1	1-4	D	AT	14
	-0.435		3	1-4	D	AT	14
	0.009		4	1-4	D	AT	14
Small mammals	-0.037		3	1–2	С	AB	36
	-0.189	-0.025	1	1–4	С	AB	37
	-0.047	-0.034	2	1–4	С	AB	37
	0.001	0.000	1	17	C	AD	29

Please cite this article in press as: Rosenvald, R., Lõhmus, A., For what, when, and where is green-tree retention better than clear-cutting? A review of the biodiversity aspects, Forest Ecol. Manage. (2007), doi:10.1016/j.foreco.2007.09.016

#### FORECO-10626; No of Pages 15

# **ARTICLE IN PRESS**

R. Rosenvald, A. Lõhmus/Forest Ecology and Management xxx (2007) xxx-xxx

Appendix A (Continued)

12

Retention Years post-cut Retained Region Source Species group level<sup>a</sup> tree species<sup>b</sup> Abundance Species richness Birds -0.033 0.056 D AT -0.033 0.000 D AT 0.693 0 1 3 4 C AT 0.725 0.452 С AT 0.126 0.231 CD AB 5 ΔR 0 3 3 4 0.251 CD 0.574 AB 0.441 C 0.418 0.611 AB С 0 146 10-15  $\Delta T$ 10 D 1.041 0.024 D AS 15 AT 0.314 3-5 D 20 0.565 1 - 3AB 22 0.661 C 1 4 3 5 1 329 D AS 25 1 1.569 1.329 D AS 25 0.835 AT 27 0.611 C 0.234 AT 0.029 3\_9 D 28 0.472 CD AB 31 0 784 CD AB 31 0 2 3 4 15 CD AB 31 0.166 15 CD AB 31 0.511 10 AB 33 С 0.593 -0.105AB 36 1 - 2С 0.366 2-6 С AT 39 EB 0.182 0.5 8 Ectomycorrhizal fungi 0.336 С 0.989 0.663 CD AB 23 1.002 0 804 CD AB 23

R-values in italics are based on values derived from graphs.

<sup>a</sup> Retention levels: 1, solitary trees; 2, group-retention; 3, two-storey retention (16–33%); 4, shelterwood (34–50%).

<sup>b</sup> Species of retention trees: C, conifers; D, deciduous trees.

<sup>c</sup> Geographical region: A, North America; E, Europe; B, boreal; T, temperate; S, subtropical.

<sup>d</sup> Source: 1, Agestam et al. (2003); 2, Baker and Lacki (1997); 3, Beese and Bryant (1999); 4, Brais et al. (2004); 5, Chambers et al. (1999); 6, Chambers and McComb (1997); 7, Chan-McLeod and Bunnell (2002); 8, Dahlberg et al. (2001); 9, Duguay et al. (2000); 10, Duguay et al. (2001); 11, Felix et al. (2004); 12, Hannerz and Hånell (1997); 14, Harpole and Haas (1999); 15, Harrison and Kilgo (2004); 16, Holgen and Hånell (2000); 17, Hood (2001); 18, Hyvärinen et al. (2005); 19, Jalonen and Vanha-Majamaa (2001); 20, King and DeGraaf (2000); 21, Koivula (2002); 22, Lance and Phinney (2001); 23, Lazaruk et al. (2005); 24, Lemieux and Lindgren (2004); 15, Lesak et al. (2004); 26, Lindo and Visser (2004); 27, MacKenzie and Steventon (1996); 28, Merrill et al. (1998); 29, Nilsson et al. (2002); 30, North et al. (1996); 31, Schieck and Hobson (2000); 32, Schweitzer (2004); 33, Seip and Parker (1997); 34, Siira-Pietikäinen et al. (2001); 35, Siira-Pietikäinen et al. (2003); 36, Steventon et al. (1998); 37, Sullivan and Sullivan (2001); 38, Sullivan et al. (2000); 39, Vega (1993).

#### References

- Agestam, E., Ekö, P.-M., Nilsson, U., Welander, N.T., 2003. The effects of shelterwood density and site preparation on natural regeneration of *Fagus* sylvatica in southern Sweden. For. Ecol. Manage. 176, 61–73.
- Angelstam, P., Kuuluvainen, T., 2004. Boreal forest disturbance regimes, successional dynamics and landscape structures—a European perspective. Ecol. Bull. 51, 117–136.
- Angelstam, P., Roberge, J.-M., Löhmus, A., Bergmanis, M., Brazaitis, G., Dönz-Breuss, M., Edenius, L., Kosinski, Z., Kurlavičius, P., Larmanis, V., Lukins, M., Mikusinski, G., Račinskis, E., Stradzs, M., Tryjanowski, P., 2004. Habitat modelling as a tool for landscape-scale conservation—a review of parameters for focal forest birds. Ecol. Bull. 51, 427–453.
- Annand, E., Thompson III, F.R., 1997. Forest bird response to regeneration practices in central hardwood forests. J. Wildl. Manage. 61, 159–171.
- Aubry, K.B., Halpern, C.B., Maguire, D.A., 2004. Ecological effects of variable-retention harvests in the northwestern United States: the DEMO study. For. Snow Landsc. Res. 78, 119–137.
- Baker, M.D., Lacki, M.J., 1997. Short-term changes in bird communities in response to silvicultural prescriptions. For. Ecol. Manage. 96, 27–36.
- Beese, J.W., Bryant, A.A., 1999. Effect of alternative silvicultural systems on vegetation and bird communities in coastal montane forest of British Columbia, Canada. For. Ecol. Manage. 115, 231–242.

- Beese, W.J., Dunsworth, B.G., Zielke, K., Bancroft, B., 2003. Maintaining attributes of old-growth forests in coastal B.C. through variable retention. For. Chron. 79, 570–578.
- Bengtsson, J., Nilsson, S.G., Franc, A., Menozzi, P., 2000. Biodiversity, disturbances, ecosystem function and management of European forests. For. Ecol. Manage. 132, 39–50.
- Bergeron, Y., Leduc, A., Harvey, B.D., Gauthier, S., 2002. Natural fire regime: a guide for sustainable management of the Canadian boreal forest. Silva Fenn. 36, 81–95.
- Bradbury, S., 2004. Understorey plant communities in boreal cutblocks with different sizes and numbers of residual tree patches. Can. J. For. Res. 34, 1220–1227.
- Bradbury, S.M., 2006. Response of the post-fire bryophyte community to salvage logging in boreal mixedwood forests of northeastern Alberta, Canada. For. Ecol. Manage. 234, 313–322.
- Brais, S., Harvey, B.D., Bergeron, Y., Messier, C., Greene, D., Belleau, A., Paré, D., 2004. Testing forest ecosystem management in boreal mixedwoods of northwesterm Quebec: initial response of aspen stands to different levels of harvesting. Can. J. For. Res. 34, 343–358.
- Carey, A.B., 2000. Effects of new forest management strategies on squirrel populations. Ecol. Appl. 10, 248–257.
- Carey, A.B., Colgan, W., Trappe, W.M., Molina, R., 2002. Effects of forest management on truffle abundance and squirrel diets. Northwest Sci. 76, 148–157.

Please cite this article in press as: Rosenvald, R., Lõhmus, A., For what, when, and where is green-tree retention better than clear-cutting? A review of the biodiversity aspects, Forest Ecol. Manage. (2007), doi:10.1016/j.foreco.2007.09.016

# **ARTICLE IN PRESS**

#### R. Rosenvald, A. Lõhmus/Forest Ecology and Management xxx (2007) xxx-xxx

- Chambers, C.L., McComb, W.C., 1997. Effects of silvicultural treatments on wintering bird communities in the Oregon Coast Range. Northwest Sci. 71, 298–304.
- Chambers, C.L., Carrigan, T., Sabin, T.E., Tappeiner, J., McComb, W.C., 1997. Use of artificially created Douglas-fir snags by cavity-nesting birds. West. J. Appl. For. 12, 93–97.
- Chambers, C.L., McComb, W.C., Tappeiner II, J.C., 1999. Breeding bird responses to three silvicultural treatments in the Oregon Coast Range. Ecol. Appl. 9, 171–185.
- Chan-McLeod, A., Bunnell, F.L., 2002. Effects of Variable-Retention Harvest Techniques on Bird Communities in Coastal British Columbia. University of British Columbia, Centre for Applied Conservation Biology, Vancouver, BC.
- Cissel, J.H., Swanson, F.J., Grant, G.E., Olson, D.H., Stanley, G.V., Garman, S.L., Ashkenas, L.R., Hunter, M.G., Kertis, J.A., Mayo, J.H., McSwain, M.D., Swetland, S.G., Swindle, K.A., Wallin, D.O., 1998. A landscape plan based on historical fire regimes for a managed forest ecosystem: the Augusta Creek study. Gen. Tech. Rep. PNW-GTR-422. USDA, For. Serv., Pacific Northwest Research Station, Portland, OR.
- Cissel, J.H., Swanson, F.J., Weisberg, P.J., 1999. Landscape management using historical fire regimes: Blue River, Oregon. Ecol. Appl. 9, 1217–1231.
- Cline, E.T., Ammirati, J.F., Edmonds, R.L., 2005. Does proximity to mature trees influence ectomycorrhizal fungus communities of Douglas-fir seedlings? New Phytol. 166, 993–1009.
- Coxson, D.S., Stevenson, S.K., 2005. Retention of canopy lichens after partialcut harvesting in wet-belt interior cedar – hemlock forests, British Columbia. Canada. For: Ecol. Manaze. 204, 97–112.
- Conner, R.N., Snow, A.E., O'Halloran, K.A., 1991. Red-cockaded woodpecker use of seed-tree-shelterwood cuts in eastern Texas. Wildl. Soc. Bull. 19, 67–73.
- Dahlberg, A., Schimmel, J., Taylor, A.F.S., Johannesson, H., 2001. Post-fire legacy of ectomycorrhizal fungal communities in the Swedish boreal forest in relation to fire severity and logging intensity. Biol. Conserv. 100, 151– 161.
- Deal, R.L., 2001. The effects of partial cutting on forest plant communities of western hemlock-Sitka spruce stands in southeast Alaska. Can. J. For. Res. 31, 2067–2079.
- Deal, L.R., Tappeiner, J.C., 2002. The effects of partial cutting on stand structure and growth of western hemlock-Sitka spruce stands in southeast Alaska. For. Ecol. Manage. 159, 173–186.
- Deal, R.L., Tappeiner, J.C., Hennon, P.E., 2002. Developing silvicultural systems based on partial cutting in western hemlock-Sitka spruce stands of southeast Alaska. Forestry 75, 425–431.
- Dignan, P., King, M., Saveneh, A., Walters, M., 1998. The regeneration of *Eucalyptus regnans* F. Muell. under retained overwood: seedling growth and density. For. Ecol. Manage. 102, 1–7.
- Duguay, J.P., Wood, P.B., Nichols, J.V., 2000. Effects of timber harvest on invertebrate biomass and avian nest success. Wildl. Soc. Bull. 28, 1123–1131.
- Duguay, J.P., Wood, P.B., Nichols, J.V., 2001. Songbird abundance and avian nest survival rates in forests fragmented by different silvicultural treatments. Conserv. Biol. 15, 1405–1415.
- Esseen, P.-A., Ehnström, B., Ericson, L., Sjöberg, K., 1997. Boreal forests. Ecol. Bull. 46, 16–47.
- Felix, Z.I., Wang, Y., Schweitzer, C.J., 2004. Relationships between herpetofaunal community structure and varying levels of overstory tree retention in northern Alabama: first-year results. In: Connor, K.F. (Ed.), Proceedings of the 12th Biennial Southern Silvicultural Research Conference. Gen. Tech. Rep. SRS-71. USDA, For. Serv., Southern Research Station, Asheville, NC, pp. 7–10.
- Fisher, J.T., Wilkinson, L., 2005. The response of mammals to forest fire and timber harvest in the North American boreal forest. Mammal. Rev. 35, 51–81.
- Franklin, J.F., Berg, D.R., Thomburgh, D.A., Tappeiner, J.C., 1997. Alternative silvicultural approaches to timber harvesting: variable retention harvest systems. In: Kohm, K.A., Franklin, J.F. (Eds.), Creating a Forestry for the 21st Century: The Science of Ecosystem Management. Island Press, Washington, D.C., pp. 111–139.

Fries, C., Johansson, O., Pettersson, B., Simonsson, P., 1997. Silvicultural models to maintain and restore natural stand structures in Swedish boreal forests. For. Ecol. Manage. 94, 89–103.

- Haeussler, S., Bergeron, Y., 2004. Range of variability in boreal aspen plant communities after wildfire and clear-cutting. Can. J. For. Res. 34, 274–288. Hagerman, S.M., Jones, M.D., Bradfield, G.E., Sakakibara, S.M., 1999. Ecto-
- mycorrhizal colonization of *Picea engelmannii × Picea glauca* seedlings planted across cut blocks of different sizes. Can. J. For. Res. 29, 1856–1870. Halpern, C.B., McKenzie, D., Evans, S.A., Maguire, D.A., 2005. Initial
- response of forest understories to varying levels and patterns of green-tree retention. Ecol. Appl. 15, 175–195.
- Hannerz, M., Hånell, B., 1993. Changes in the vascular plant vegetation after different cutting regimes on a productive peatland site in central Sweden. Scand. J. For. Res. 8, 193–203.
- Hannerz, M., Hånell, B., 1997. Effects on the flora in Norway spruce forest following clearcutting and shelterwood cutting. For. Ecol. Manage. 90, 29–49.
- Hansen, A.J., Garman, S.L., Weigand, J.F., Urban, D.L., McComb, W.C., Raphael, M.G., 1995. Alternative silvicultural regimes in the Pacific Northwest: simulations of ecological and economic effects. Ecol. Appl. 5, 535–554.
- Harpole, D.N., Haas, C.A., 1999. Effects of seven silvicultural treatments on terrestrial salamanders. For. Ecol. Manage. 114, 349–356.
- Harrison, C.A., Kilgo, J.C., 2004. Short-term breeding bird response to two harvest practices in a bottomland hardwood forest. Wilson Bull. 116, 314–323.
- Harrison, R.B., Schmiegelow, F.K.A., Naidoo, R., 2005. Stand-level response of breeding forest songbirds to multiple levels of partial-cut harvest in four boreal forest types. Can. J. For. Res. 35, 1553–1567.
- Hayward, G.D., Henry, S.H., Ruggiero, L.F., 1999. Response of red-backed voles to recent patch cutting in sub-alpine forest. Conserv. Biol. 13, 168–176.
- Hazell, P., Gustafsson, L., 1999. Retention of trees at final harvest—evaluation of a conservation tehnique using epiphytic bryophyte and lichen transplants. Biol. Conserv. 90, 133–142.
- Hazell, P., Kellner, O., Rydin, H., Gustafsson, L., 1998. Presence and abundance of four epiphytic bryophytes in relation to density of aspen (*Populus tremula*) and other stand characteristics. For. Ecol. Manage. 107, 147–158.
- Hedenås, H., Ericson, L., 2003. Response of epiphytic lichens on *Populus tremula* in a selective cutting experiment. Ecol. Appl. 13, 1121–1134.
- Hobson, K.A., Schieck, J., 1999. Changes in bird communities in boreal mixedwood forest: harvest and wildfire effects over 30 years. Ecol. Appl. 3, 849–863.
- Holgen, P., Hånell, B., 2000. Performance of planted and naturally regenerated seedlings in *Picea abies*-dominated shelterwood stands and clearcuts in Sweden. For. Ecol. Manage. 127, 129–138.
- Hood, S.M., 2001. Vegetation response to seven silvicultural treatments in the southern Appalachians one-year after harvesting. M.S. thesis.Virginia Polytechnic Institute and State University, Blacksburg, VA.
- Humphrey, J.W., Peace, A.J., Jukes, M.R., Poulsom, E.L., 2004. Multiple-scale factors affecting the development of biodiversity in UK plantations. In: Honnay, O., Verheyen, K., Bossuyt, B., Hermy, M. (Eds.), Forest Biodiversity: Lessons from History for Conservation. CABI Publishing, Wallingford, UK, pp. 143–162.
- Hunter Jr, M.L., 1993. Natural fire regimes as spatial models for managing boreal forests. Biol. Conserv. 65, 115–120.
- Hyvärinen, E., Kouki, J., Martikainen, P., Lappalainen, H., 2005. Short-term effects of controlled burning and green-tree retention on beetle (Coleoptera) assemblages in managed horeal forests. For Col Manage 212, 315–332
- Jakobsson, R., Elfving, B., 2004. Development of an 80-year-old mixed stand with retained *Pinus sylvestris* in Northern Sweden. For. Ecol. Manage. 194, 249–258.
- Jalonen, J., Vanha-Majamaa, I., 2001. Immediate effects of four different felling methods on mature boreal spruce forest understorey vegetation in southern Finland. For. Ecol. Manage. 146, 25–34.
- Junninen, K., Penttilä, R., Martikainen, P., 2007. Fallen retention aspen trees on clear-cuts can be important habitats for red-listed polypores: a case study in Finland. Biodiv. Conserv. 16, 475–490.

Please cite this article in press as: Rosenvald, R., Lõhmus, A., For what, when, and where is green-tree retention better than clear-cutting? A review of the biodiversity aspects, Forest Ecol. Manage. (2007), doi:10.1016/j.foreco.2007.09.016

#### FORECO-10626; No of Pages 15

14

# ARTICLE IN PRESS

- R. Rosenvald, A. Lõhmus/Forest Ecology and Management xxx (2007) xxx-xxx
- Environ Rev 1 121-144
- Keeton, W.S., Franklin, J.E., 2004. Fire-related landform associations of remnant old-growth trees in the southern Washington Cascade Range. Can. J. For. Res. 34, 2371-2381.
- Keeton, W.S., Franklin, J.F., 2005. Do remnant old-growth trees accelerate rates of succession in mature Douglas fir forests? Ecol. Monogr. 75, 103\_118
- Keon. D.B., Muir, P.S., 2002. Growth of Usnea longissima across a variety of habitats in the Oregon Coast Range. Bryologist 105, 233-242.
- King, D., DeGraaf, R.M., 2000. Bird species diversity and nesting success in mature, clearcut and shelterwood forest in the northern New Hampshire. USA. For. Ecol. Manage. 129, 227-235.
- Klenner, W., Sullivan, T.P., 2003. Partial and clear-cut harvesting of highelevation spruce-fir forests: implications for small mammal communities Can. J. For. Res. 33, 2283-2296.
- Koivula, M., 2002. Alternative harvesting methods and boreal carabid beetles (Coleoptera, Carabidae), For, Ecol. Manage, 167, 103-121.
- Kranabetter, J.M., 1999. The effect of refuge trees on a paper birch ectomycorrhiza community. Can. J. Bot. 77, 1523-1528.
- Kranabetter, J.M., Kroger, P., 2001. Ectomycorrhizal mushroom response to nartial cutting in a western hemlock-western redcedar forest. Can. I. For Res. 31, 978-987.
- Kuuluvainen, T., Pukkala, T., 1989. Effect of Scots pine seed trees on the density of ground vegetation and tree seedlings Silva Fenn 23 156-167
- Lance, A., Phinney, M., 2001. Bird responses to partial retention timber harvesting in central interior British Columbia. For. Ecol. Manage. 142, 267-280
- Lazaruk, L.W., Kernaghan, G., Macdonald, S.E., Khasa, D., 2005. Effects of partial cutting on the ectomycorrhizae of Picea glauca forests in northwestern Alberta. Can. J. For. Res. 35, 1442-1454.
- Lemieux J.P. Lindgren P.S. 2004 Ground beetle responses to patch retention harvesting in high elevation forests of British Columbia. Ecography 27, 557-566
- Lesak, A.A, Wang, Y., Schweitzer, C.J., 2004. Songbird community variation among five levels of overstory retention in northern Alabama. In: Proceedings of the 12th Biennial Southern Silvicultural Research Conference. Gen. Tech. Rep. SRS-71. USDA, For. Serv., Southern Research Station, Asheville, NC, pp. 11-17.
- Lindenmayer, D.B., Franklin, J.F., 2002. Conserving Forest Biodiversity: A Comprehensive Multiscaled Approach. Island Press, Washington.
- Lindo, Z., Visser, S., 2004. Forest floor microarthropod abundance and oribatid mite (Acari: Oribatida) composition following partial and clear-cut harvesting in the mixedwood boreal forest. Can. J. For. Res. 34 998-1006
- Lõhmus, A., 2005. Are timber harvesting and conservation of nest sites of forest-dwelling raptors always mutually exclusive? Anim. Conserv. 8, 443-450
- Lõhmus A 2006 Nest-tree and nest-stand characteristics of forest-dwelling raptors in east-central Estonia: implications for forest management and conservation. Proc. Estonian Acad. Sci. Biol. Ecol. 55, 31-50.
- Lõhmus, A., Lõhmus, P., in press, First-generation forests are not necessarily worse than long-term managed forests for lichens and bryophytes. Restor. Ecol., doi:10.1111/j.1526-100X.2007.00266.x.
- Lõhmus, P., Rosenvald, R., Lõhmus, A., 2006. Effectiveness of solitary retention trees for conserving epiphytes; differential short-term responses of bryophytes and lichens. Can. J. For. Res. 36, 1319-1330.
- Luoma, D.L., Eberhart, J.L., Molin, R., Amaranthus, M.P., 2004. Response of ectomycorrhizal fungus sporocarp production to varying levels and patterns of green-tree retention. For. Ecol. Manage. 202, 337-354.
- MacKenzie, K., Steventon, D., 1996. Bird use in a patch retention treatment in SBSmc Forests, Extension Note PR-16, Ministry of Forests, Prince Rupert, BC
- Maguire, D.A., Canavan, S., Halpern, C.B., Aubry, K.B., 2005. Fate of taxa after variable-retention harvesting in Douglas-fir forests of the Northwestern United States, In: Peterson C.E., Maguire D.A. (Eds.), Balancing Ecosystem Values: Innovative Experiments for Sustainable Forestry. USDA For. Serv. Gen. Tech. Rep. PNW-GTR-635, Portland, OR, pp. 271-279.

- Keenan, R.J., Kimmins, J.P., 1993. The ecological effects of clear-cutting. Martikainen, P., 2001. Conservation of threatened saproxylic beetles: significance of retained aspen Populus tremula on clearcut areas. Ecol. Bull. 49. 205-218
  - Mazurek, M.J., Zielinski, W.J., 2004. Individual legacy trees influence vertebrate wildlife diversity in commercial forests. For, Ecol, Manage, 193 321-334
  - McGee, G.G., Kimmerer, R.W., 2002. Forest age and management effects on epiphytic bryophyte communities in Adirondack northern hardwood forests, New York, U.S.A. Can, J. For, Res. 32, 1562-1576.
  - McRae, D.J., Duchesne, L.C., Freedman, B., Lynham, T.J., Woodley, S., 2001. Comparisons between wildfire and forest harvesting and their implications in forest management Environ Rev 9 223-260
  - Merrill, S.B., Cuthbert, F.J., Oehlert, G., 1998. Residual patches and their contribution to forest-bird diversity on northern Minnesota aspen clearcuts. Conserv Biol 12 190-199
  - Monserud, R.A., 2002. Large-scale management experiments in the moist maritime forests of the Pacific Northwest, Landsc, Urban Plan, 59, 159-180
  - Moses, R.M., Boutin, S., 2001. The influence of clear-cut logging and residual leave material on small mammal populations in aspen-dominated boreal mixedwoods Can I For Res 31 483-495
  - Neitlich PN McCune B 1997 Hotspots of eniphytic lichen diversity in two young managed forests. Conserv. Biol. 11, 172-182.
  - Nelson, C.R., Halpern, C.B., 2005, Short-term effects of timber harvest and forest edges on ground-layer mosses and liverworts. Can. J. Bot. 83, 610-620
  - Niemi, G.J., Hanowski, J.M., 1997. Concluding remarks on raptor responses to forest management: a holarctic perspective. J. Raptor Res. 31, 191-196.
  - Nilsson, U., Gemmel, P., Johansson, U., Karlsson, M., Welander, T., 2002. Natural regeneration of Norway spruce, Scots pine and birch under Norway spruce shelterwoods of varying densities on a mesic-dry site in southern Sweden For Ecol Manage 161 133-145
  - North, M., Chen, J., Smith, G., Krakowiak, L., Franklin, J., 1996. Initial response of understory plant diversity and overstory tree diameter growth to a green tree retention harvest Northwest Sci 70 24-35
  - Oliver, C.D., Burkhardt, E.C., Skojac, D.A., 2005. The increasing scarcity of red oaks in Mississippi River floodplain forests: influence of the residual overstory. For. Ecol. Manage. 210, 393-414.
  - Patriquin, K.J., Barclay, R.M.R., 2003. Foraging by bats in cleared, thinned, and unharvested boreal forest. J. Appl. Ecol. 40, 646-657.
  - Peck, J.E., McCune, B., 1997. Remnant trees and canopy lichen communities in Western Oregon: a retrospective approach. Ecol. Appl. 7, 1181-1187.
  - Phillips, L.C., Hall, B.S., 2000, A historical view of red-cockaded woodpecker habitat on Fort Polk, Louisiana. J. Field Ornithol. 71, 585-596.
  - Remm, J., Lõhmus, A., Remm, K., 2006. Tree cavities in riverine forests: what determines their occurrence and use by hole-nesting passerines? For. Ecol. Manage. 221, 267-277.
  - Rolstad, J., Rolstad, E., Saeteren, O., 2000. Black woodpecker nest sites: characteristics, selection, and reproductive success. J. Wildl. Manage. 64 1053-1066
  - Rose, C.R., Muir, P.S., 1997. Green-tree retention: consequences for timber production in forests of the Western Cascades, Oregon, Ecol. Appl. 7. 209 - 217
  - Rosenvald, R., Lõhmus, A., 2005. Säilikpuud raiesmikel: kelle jaoks ja kui palju? Eesti Mets 1, 33-38 (in Estonian).
  - Ross B Fredericksen T Ross E Hoffman W Morrison M Bevea I Lester, M., Johnson, B.N., Fredericksen, N.J., 2000. Relative abundance and species richness of herpetofauna in forest stands in Pennsylvania. For. Sci. 46 139-146
  - Rosso, A.L., McCune, B., Rambo, T.R., 2000. Ecology and conservation of a rare, old-growth-associated canopy lichen in a silvicultural landscape. Bryologist 103, 117-127.
  - Sandström, U., 1992. Effects of forest management on density of tree holes and hole-nesting birds. Report 23. Department of Wildlife Ecology, Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Uppsala.
  - Schieck, J., Hobson, K.A., 2000, Bird communities associated with live residual tree patches within cut blocks and burned habitat in mixedwood boreal

forests. Can. J. For. Res. 30, 1281-1295.

Please cite this article in press as: Rosenvald, R., Lõhmus, A., For what, when, and where is green-tree retention better than clear-cutting? A review of the biodiversity aspects, Forest Ecol. Manage. (2007), doi:10.1016/j.foreco.2007.09.016

Schweitzer, C.J., 2004. First year response of an upland hardwood forest to five levels of overstory tree retention In: Connor K E (Ed.) Proceedings of the 12th Biennial Southern Silvicultural Research Conference. USDA, For. Serv., Southern Research Station, Gen. Tech. Rep. Asheville, NC, pp.

FORECO-10626; No of Pages 15

- 287\_291 Sein, D., Parker, K., 1997. Use of wildlife tree patches by forest birds in the subboreal spruce (SBS) zone. Extension Note PG-08. Ministry of Forests,
- Prince George, BC. Serrouva, R., D'Eon, R., 2004. Variable retention forest harvesting: Research synthesis and implementation guidelines. Knowledge Exchange and Technology Extension Program (KETE), Sustainable Forest Management Network Available at http://www.sfmnetwork.ca/english/pubs/PDE/ SR 200405serrouyarvari en.pdf (accessed October 30, 2006).
- Siira-Pietikäinen, A., Pietikäinen, J., Fritze, H., Haimi, J., 2001. Short-term responses of soil decomposer communities to forest management: clear
- felling versus alternative forest harvesting methods. Can. J. For. Res. 32, 88\_99 Siira-Pietikäinen, A., Haimi, J., Siitonen, J., 2003, Short-term responses of soil
- macroarthopod community to clear felling and alternative forest regeneration methods. For. Ecol. Manage. 172, 339-353.
- Sillett, S.C., Goslin, M.N., 1999. Distribution of epiphytic macrolichens in relation to remnant trees in a multiple-age Douglas-fir forest. Can. J. For. Res 29 1204-1215
- Sonerud, G.A., 1985. Risk of nest predation in three species of hole nesting owls: influence on choice of nesting habitat and incubation behaviour. Ornis Scand 16 261-269
- Steventon, J.D., MacKenzie, K.L., Mahon, T.E., 1998. Response of small mammal and birds to partial cutting and clearcutting in northwest British Columbia, For, Chron, 74, 703-713.
- Stuart-Smith, A.K., Hayes, J.P., Schieck, J., 2006. The influence of wildfire, logging and residual tree density on bird communities in the northern Rocky Mountains For Ecol Manage 231 1-17
- Sullivan, T.P., Sullivan, D.S., 2001. Influence of variable retention harvest on forest ecosystems. II. Diversity and population dynamics of small mammals. J. Appl. Ecol. 38, 1234-1252.

Sullivan, T.P., Sullivan, D.S., Lindgren, P.M.F., 2000, Small mammals and stand structure in young pine, seed-tree, and old-growth forest southwest Canada. Ecol. Appl. 10, 1367-1383.

ARTICLE IN PRESS

R. Rosenvald, A. Löhmus/Forest Ecology and Management xxx (2007) xxx-xxx

- Swanson, F.J., Franklin, J.F., 1992. New forestry principles from ecosystem analysis of Pacific Northwest forests, Ecol. Appl. 2, 262-274.
- Taulman, J.E., Smith, K.G., Thill, R.E., 1998, Demographic and behavioral responses of southern flying squirrels to experimental logging in Arkansas. Ecol. Appl. 8, 1144-1155.
- Traut, B.H., Muir, P.S., 2000. Relationships of remnant trees to vascular undergrowth communities in the Western Cascades: a retrospective approach. Northwest Sci. 74, 212-223.
- Valkonen S. Ruuska I. Siinilehto I. 2002 Effect of retained trees on the development of young Scots pine stands in Southern Finland. For. Ecol. Manage. 166, 227-243.
- Vanha-Majamaa, L. Jalonen, J., 2001, Green tree retention in Fennoscandian forestry. Scand. J. For. Res. Suppl. 3, 79-90.
- Vega, R.M.S., 1993. Bird communities in managed conifer stands in the Oregon Cascades: habitat associations and nest predation, M.S. thesis, Oregon State University, Corvallis, OR,
- Vergara, P.M., Schlatter, R.P., 2006. Aggregate retention in two Tierra del Fuego Nothofagus forests: short-term effects on bird abundance. For. Ecol. Manage 225 213-224
- Welsh, D.A., 1987. The influence of forest harvesting on mixed coniferousdeciduous boreal bird communities in Ontario, Canada, Acta Oecol, 8, 247-252
- Wikars, L.-O., Schimmel, J., 2001. Immediate effects of fire-severity on soil invertebrates in cut and uncut pine forests. For. Ecol. Manage. 141, 189-200.
- Yoshida, T., Hasegawa, M., Taira, H., Noguchi, M., 2005, Stand structure and composition of a 60-year-old larch (Larix kaempferi) plantation with retained hardwoods. J. For. Res. 10, 351-358.
- Zenner, E.K., 2000. Do residual trees increase structural complexity in Pacific Northwest coniferous forests? Ecol Appl 10 800-810
- Zenner, E.K., Acker, S.A., Emmingham, W.H., 1998. Growth reduction in harvest-age, coniferous forests with residual trees in the western central Cascade Range of Oregon. For. Ecol. Manage. 102, 75-88.

Please cite this article in press as: Rosenvald, R., Löhmus, A., For what, when, and where is green-tree retention better than clear-cutting? A review of the biodiversity aspects, Forest Ecol. Manage. (2007), doi:10.1016/j.foreco.2007.09.016

Π

# Effectiveness of solitary retention trees for conserving epiphytes: differential short-term responses of bryophytes and lichens

Piret Lõhmus, Raul Rosenvald, and Asko Lõhmus

Abstract: Green-tree retention (GTR) on clearcuts is an attempt to mimic natural disturbances and provide habitat for species that are generally absent in clear-cut stands, but its efficacy for sustaining biodiversity is poorly known. We studied (*i*) the total cover and vitality of lichens and bryophytes on four common tree species in three locations (centre and edge of GTR cuts and adjacent forest) and (*ii*) the composition of and damage to various epiphytic species on European aspen (*Populus tremula* L.) and birches (*Betula* spp.) in Estonia during 2 postharvesting years. Bryophytes on all tree species throughout the GTR cuts were severely unhealthy (60% of shoots desiccated, on average); lichens were much more robust (2% of thalli bleached or broken), particularly at the edges of harvested areas and on aspen and European ash (*Fraxinus excelsior* L: hereinafter referred to as ash). Most lichen damage appeared to be unrelated to logging (the damaged species were also affected in forests). Aspen hosted many more species, including those of conserving lichens, particularly many microlichens on aspen and ash. However, bryophytes on solitary trees were generally unhealthy, at least in the short term.

**Résumé :** La conservation d'arbres vivants dans les zones de coupe à blanc est une tentative pour imiter les perturbations naturelles et fournir un habitat pour les espèces qui sont généralement absentes dans les peuplements coupés à blanc, mais son efficacité à maintenir la biodiversité est mal connue. Les auteurs ont étudié (*i*) le couvert total et la vitalité des lichens et des bryophytes sur quatre espèces communes d'arbres dans trois sites (le centre, la bordure des coupes avec réserves et la forêt adjacente) et (*ii*) la composition et les dommages subis par différentes espèces d'épiphytes sur les peupliers (*Populus tremula* L.) et les bouleaux (*Betula* spp.) durant les deux années qui ont suivi la récolte en Estonie. Les bryophytes étaient sévèrement affectées (en moyenne 60 % des pousses étaient desséchées) sur toutes les espèces d'arbres partout dans les coupes avec réserves; les lichens étaient beaucoup plus robustes (2 % des thalles étaient blanchis ou brisés), particulièrement en bordure des zones de récolte et sur les peupliers et les frênes (*Fraxinus excelsior* L.). La plupart des dommages subis par les lichens ne semblaient pas être reliés à la coupe (les espèces endommagées étaient aussi affectées en forêt). Le peuplier hébergeait beaucoup plus d'espèces que le bouleau, incluant celles qui devaient être protégées. Si les espèces d'arbres, la taille et la texture de l'écorce sont soigneusement considérées, la coupe avec réserves pourrait être un outil de conservation efficace pour les lichens, particulièrement pour plusieurs microlichens sur le peuplier et le frêne. Cependant, les bryophytes sur les arbres solitaires étaient généralement en mauvais état, du moins à court terme.

[Traduit par la Rédaction]

#### Introduction

Green-tree retention (GTR) — leaving large live trees during clear-cutting instead of felling them all — has gained popularity in the management of boreal and temperate forests over the past decade (Angelstam and Pettersson 1997; Lindenmayer and Franklin 2002; Mielikäinen and Hynynen 2002). Promoting late-successional characteristics in harvested stands attempts to mimic influences of natural standreplacing disturbances (storms, wildfires). Hence, GTR is a part of the strategy to achieve ecologically sustainable management by modifying forestry operations to accord better with natural-disturbance regimes (Lindenmayer and Franklin 2002).

An obvious aim of retaining trees is to provide habitat for wildlife. For example, although clear-cutting dramatically reduces the density and species richness of birds, the loss is smaller in sites where many trees have been left standing (e.g., Beese and Bryant 1999; Tittler et al. 2001), particularly for bole- and canopy-feeders (Johnson and Landers 1981). Retention trees also help to sustain communities of small mammals (Sullivan and Sullivan 2001) and macro-

Received 6 June 2005. Accepted 20 January 2006. Published on the NRC Research Press Web site at http://ejfr.nrc.ca on 3 May 2006.

doi:10.1139/X06-032

- P. Lõhmus.<sup>1</sup> Institute of Botany and Ecology, University of Tartu, Lai 40, 51005 Tartu, Estonia.
- R. Rosenvald. Faculty of Forestry, Estonian Agricultural University, Kreutzwaldi 5, 51014 Tartu, Estonia.
- A. Lõhmus. Institute of Zoology and Hydrobiology, University of Tartu, Vanemuise 46, 51014 Tartu, Estonia.

<sup>1</sup>Corresponding author (e-mail: piret.lohmus@ut.ee).

Can. J. For. Res. 36: 1319-1330 (2006)

© 2006 NRC Canada

Lóhmus, P., **Rosenvald, R**., Lóhmus, A., 2006. EFFECTIVENESS OF SOLITARY RETENTION TREES FOR CONSERVING EPIPHYTES: DIFFERENTIAL SHORT-TERM RESPONSES

OF BRYOPHYTES AND LICHENS.

Canadian Journal of Forest Research 36, 1319–1330.

arthropods (Siira-Pietikäinen et al. 2003). When the trees die, they may host numerous saproxylic insects adapted to benefit from large-scale disturbances (Kaila et al. 1997; Siitonen et al. 2000).

In several Fennoscandian and North American studies it has been concluded that retention trees populated by epiphytic lichens and bryophytes may become centres of their recolonization in the next forest generation (Peck and McCune 1997; Hazell and Gustafsson 1999; Sillett and Goslin 1999; Keon and Muir 2002). This is especially important for those old-growth species whose populations are more limited by dispersal than by habitat availability or the ability to grow in young stands (Sillett et al. 2000; Hilmo and Såstad 2001; Rosso et al. 2001; Keon and Muir 2002). However, the dry, sunny, and windy conditions in clearcuts (Chen et al. 1999) may limit this "lifeboating" function. since lichens and bryophytes cannot regulate water loss (Green and Lange 1995) and incur a high risk of drving out. The risk is likely to depend on both epiphyte and tree species, given the strong phorophyte effects on epiphyte communities (e.g., Barkman 1958). For example, canopy-dwellers (such as alectorioid and usneioid lichens) may be well adapted to the open and sunny conditions found in clearcuts. In Sweden, transplants of two management-sensitive species - a bryophyte, Antitrichia curtipendula (Hedw.) Brid., and a lichen, Lobaria pulmonaria (L.) Hoffm., — survived on retained European aspen (Populus tremula L.) after 2 years (Hazell and Gustafsson 1999). In contrast, transplants of old-growth lichens Lobaria oregana (Tuck.) Müll. Arg. and Pseudocyphellaria rainierensis Imshaug on Douglas-fir (Pseudotsuga menziesii (Mirb.) Franco) had a low growth rate and a high mortality rate in the GTR cuts in Oregon, USA (Sillett and McCune 1998). Clearly, additional comparative and quantitative studies are needed to assess the value of retention trees for epiphytes.

The aims of this study are (*i*) to compare the estimated short-term vitality of lichens and bryophytes on trees of different species in the middle and at the edge of GTR cuts and in adjacent forests, (*ii*) to assess the diversity of epiphytic species on retention trees, and (*iii*) to distinguish the epiphytic species that survive well on solitary retention trees. We explore bryophytes and lichens on four species of retention trees and adjacent forest trees in a hemiboreal area in Europe, and discuss the efficiency and limitations of retaining trees for cryptogam conservation.

#### Materials and methods

#### Study area

The study was carried out in four randomly selected state forest districts in central, eastern, and southern Estonia located at  $58^{\circ}$ - $59^{\circ}$ N and  $25^{\circ}$ - $27^{\circ}$ E (Fig. 1). Estonia is situated in the hemiboreal vegetation zone (Ahti et al. 1968); forests cover ca. 50% of the country and the terrain is flat. The mean air temperature is ca. 17 °C in July and -6.5 °C in January; the average precipitation is 600–700 mm per year. All studied districts comprise large but extensively managed forest areas below 75 m a.s.l. The dominating site types (sensu Paal 1997) are dry boreal (mainly *Vaccinium myrtillus* type) and mesoeutrophic (*Oxalis* and *Hepatica* types) in the central Estonian districts and eutrophic boreonemoral and



paludifying forests (mainly *Aegopodium* and *Filipendula* types) in the eastern districts.

Since 1999, the Estonian Forest Act has required the retention of at least 5 m<sup>3</sup> of live and dead trees per clear-cut hectare. In state forests (38% of all forests), which are granted a certificate of sustainable forestry by the Forest Stewardship Council, this requirement has generally been fulfilled, though many of the live retention trees are young or vulnerable to windthrow. In the four districts we studied, 31% of live trees on GTR cuts (including seed trees) were birches (*Betula* spp.), 20% were Scots pine (*Pinus sylvestris* L.), 18% were European ash (*Fraxinus excelsior* L.), 14% were littleleaf linden (*Tilia cordata* P. Mill.), and 6% were other species (Rosenvald and Lõhmus 2005). Most retained trees are solitary.

The study included all 103 stands that had been harvested during 2001–2002 in the four forest districts. In spring 2002, all live trees and snags with a diameter at breast height (DBH) >13 cm were mapped, their species, DBH, age, and condition were recorded, and the type, size, and age of the cuts were determined. The mean area of the cuts was 2.3 ha (range 0.2–6.6 ha) and there were, on average, 20 (2–57) live trees-ha<sup>-1</sup>. The age range of retention trees was mostly between 50 and 80 (maximum 110) years for deciduous trees and between 90 and 110 (maximum 180) years for pines. Most of the harvested stands had been of eutrophic boreonemoral (n = 47), dry boreal (n = 22), or meso-eutrophic type (n = 10).

#### Study design and sampling

Sampling included two steps: (1) random sampling of the four most common retention-tree species to record changes in the total cover and vitality of lichens and bryophytes between two years; and (2) random sampling of two deciduous tree species (aspen and birch) with contrasting patterns of

© 2006 NRC Canada

#### Lõhmus et al.

cryptogam vitality to explore the species composition in detail.

There were 32 harvested stands where ashes had been retained; 30 GTR cuts were preselected also for the more numerous tree species. Depending on which tree species cooccurred, by chance, in the same GTR cuts (we then sampled all species on the same cuts), the true sample sizes differed slightly between the species. Thus, 33 GTR cuts were sampled for Scots pine, 31 were sampled for birches and aspen, and 29 remained for ash (3 had no trees either in the middle or at the edge of the cut). In each GTR cut, three live trees of the same species and similar in size (DBH) were selected at random, one each from (i) the middle of the cut (>25 m from the forest edge), (ii) the periphery of the cut (5.5  $\pm$ 2.8 m (mean ± SD) from the forest edge), and (iii) the adjacent forest of the same type (>25 m from the cut edge). The use of distances >25 m is likely to eliminate the steepest microclimatic gradients of the forest edge (e.g., Gignac and Dale 2005); longer distances would have often produced marked differences in stand conditions or tree characteristics. Four of the trees fell during the study and the total sample included 368 trees in or around 85 GTR cuts. The average DBH of the sample trees was 33 cm (range 14-90 cm).

In step 2 we studied the composition of cryptogam species only on aspen and birch because they appeared to differ in several important patterns (cover of bryophytes, vitality of lichens; see Results). For both tree species, we explored 31 retention trees (mostly in the middle of the GTR cuts) and 31 adjacent forest trees (the same trees as in step 1). The two tree species co-occurred in 13 GTR cuts.

#### Field and laboratory work

For step 1 the cover (%) and vitality of lichens and bryophytes were estimated visually by the second author in four 20 cm  $\times$  20 cm plots on each tree, centred on heights of 0.2 and 1.3 m on the northern and southern sides of the trunk. The plots were surveyed twice (early summer in 2003 and 2004); their exact location on trees was marked for reanalysis. To quantify vitality, the proportion of the total cover that was desiccated was estimated according to the colour (bleaching) and structure (e.g., broken or dead parts) of shoots or thalli (in microlichens, including apothecia).

For step 2, in summer 2004 (second or third postharvest year), cryptogam species were recorded by the first author on the trunks of aspens and birches. Because the individual species (particularly those of conservation concern) cover only minor and often imprecisely delineated parts of the trunk, the presence and condition of each species were visually assessed on the whole trunk between heights of 0.2 and 1.8 m. Damage was ranked according to Hedenås and Ericson (2003; slightly modified): 0, no deviation from normal colour and thus no desiccation damage; 1, few visible colour changes; 2, large patches with colour changes; 3, severe bleaching or thalli and shoots either dead or lost. Species whose average damage scores were >1 are "sensitive" for the purposes of this study; this term does not necessarily mean that they are threatened by forestry.

Nomenclature follows Ingerpuu and Vellak (1998) for bryophytes and Randlane et al. (2004) for lichens. Lichenicolous *Bispora* species were considered lichens, *Lepraria* and *Ulota*  species were treated collectively, and one specimen of *Mycomicrothelia* was identified only to the genus. We distinguished key habitat indicator species (sensu Nitare 2000) and species that are rare in Estonia (sensu Ingerpuu and Vellak 1998; Randlane and Saag 1999; Jüriado et al. 2000) as species of conservation concern.

1321

#### Data analyses

The cover of both bryophytes and lichens was strongly positively correlated between the northern and southern sides of the trunk as well as between the two heights (Spearman's correlation coefficients,  $r_{\rm S} = 0.41-0.73$ , n =368, P < 0.001). At both heights and for both taxa, cover was greater on the northern than on the southern side (Wilcoxon's matched-pairs tests, P < 0.001). On both sides, bryophytes were more abundant at 0.2 m height than at breast height (Wilcoxon's test, P < 0.001); there was no such clear difference for lichens. Given the general aims of our study and the similar vitality of cyanolichens on the two sides of retention trees (Blomberg 2002), we pooled these interdependent estimates from the different plots on each trunk into one average value. We admit, however, that aspect may influence the vitality of more sensitive taxa (e.g., Hazell and Gustafsson 1999) and deserves special attention after these taxa have been distinguished.

Next, we calculated the exponential rate of change in the vitality of thalli (shoots), v, within 2 years on each tree: v = $\ln(A_2(1 - p_d)/A_1)$ , where  $A_1$  and  $A_2$  are the total coverage (proportion) of all species of lichens or bryophytes 1 and 2 years after harvesting, respectively, and  $p_d$  is the proportion of the total cover that was damaged in the second year: v is analogous to the exponential rate of population increase that is widely used in population ecology (e.g., Caughley and Sinclair 1994). The formula takes into account our inability to measure the cover prior to logging - we related the final cover of healthy thalli and shoots  $(A_2(1 - p_4))$  to the total cover in the first year  $(A_1)$  because some dead parts of thalli or shoots were likely to be broken and lost by the second year. However, we assumed that these parts were present (though desiccated) 1 year after harvesting. To see whether (and to what extent) desiccation occurred in the forest before clear-cutting, we included the adjacent forest trees in the analysis as a reference group. Note that v cannot be divided into annual amounts because we have no actual measurements of the changes during the first postlogging year.

To examine the extent of damage, we omitted trees with very few epiphytes and species with very low occurrence, to reduce noise. (i) For analyzing v with respect to tree location and tree species, we considered only the trees where the initial cover  $(A_1)$  of bryophytes and (or) lichens exceeded 10%. The drawback of this procedure was the large number of missing values; for example, only one Scots pine had such a high cover of bryophytes, and we had to omit all pines from bryophyte analyses. (ii) To compare the vitality of different cryptogam species, we considered the average damage scores (0-3) of each of the 24 lichen and 19 bryophyte species that occurred at least three times on both forest and retention trees. Note that we use the latter mean values only for comparing species or sites; these should not be interpreted at an absolute scale, since the intervals between the damage classes are not equal.

© 2006 NRC Canada

We used parametric statistical methods for hypothesis testing; the assumptions of normal distribution (Kolmogorov– Smirnov test) and the homogeneity of variances (Levene's test) were checked prior to analysis. The tests were performed with Statistica<sup>®</sup> 6.0 software (StatSoft, 1984–2001). All confidence intervals (CI) given are at 95% probability.

The effect of tree species on the total cover of lichens or bryophytes on forest trees (the assumed preharvest situation) was explored using one-way ANOVA. The cover values (proportions) were arcsine square root transformed, but we present descriptive statistics in their untransformed state for ease of interpretation. Two-way ANOVA was used to assess the effects of tree species and location relative to harvested area on v. Although the distributions of v deviated from normal (Kolmogorov–Smirnov test, P < 0.01) with positive kurtosis (2.6  $\pm$  0.4 (mean  $\pm$  SE) for bryophytes and 3.9  $\pm$  0.3 for lichens), we used ANOVA for its better illustrative opportunities and the possibility of testing for interactions. The F statistic is fairly robust to assumptions of normality and positive kurtosis leads to smaller, not larger, F values (and consequently, a more conservative test; Lindman 1974). In this case, we also analyzed the main effects with Kruskal-Wallis ANOVAs, which gave similar results to the parametric tests. In ANOVA, post hoc comparisons were made using Tukey's honestly significant difference tests. To compare v values between lichens and bryophytes on the same trees, we used the t test for paired samples.

General linear models were used to detect the extinction of cryptogams on 31 retained aspens and 31 birches, based on pairwise comparisons with adjacent forest trees. The dependent variable was the relative species richness of bryophyte or lichen species on retention trees (the number of species on each retention tree minus the number of species on the forest tree adjacent to it); tree species and relative diameter (DBH of the retention tree minus DBH of the adjacent forest tree) were included as independent factors. We rejected the null hypothesis of no loss if, after these confounding factors were taken into account, the intercept of the model deviated significantly from zero.

#### Results

#### General decline of cryptogam vitality on retention trees

The change in vitality (v) of lichens on 325 trees depended on the location of the latter relative to the GTR cut  $(F_{[2,313]} = 7.8, P < 0.001)$  and on the tree species  $(F_{[3,313]} = 3.8, P = 0.010)$ . In general, their vitality decreased along the forest – GTR cut gradient; however, the difference between the edge of the harvested area  $(v = -0.03 \pm 0.05$  (CI)) and either extreme (forest:  $v = 0.04 \pm 0.05$ ; centre of the GTR cut:  $v = -0.10 \pm 0.05$  (CI)) was not significant (Tukey's test, P = 0.11-0.13). The interaction between location and tree species was also clear ( $F_{[6,313]} = 2.6, P = 0.018$ ): the change occurred only on birch and pine (Fig. 2A), with the greatest decline on birch and no decline on aspen (Tukey's test for these extremes in the middle of the cut, P = 0.047).

The change in vitality of bryophytes on 182 deciduous trees was highly affected by tree location ( $F_{[2,173]} = 14.7$ , P < 0.001): the value at the centre of the GTR cut ( $v = -1.24 \pm 0.47$ ; Cl) did not differ from that at the edge ( $v = -1.12 \pm 0.60$ ; Cl; Tukey's test, P = 0.44), but in both of

#### Can. J. For. Res. Vol. 36, 2006

Fig. 2. Mean exponential rate of change in vitality (v; 95% CI) of lichens (A) and bryophytes (B) according to tree species and location (forest or green tree retention (GTR) sites). The numbers above the bars are sample sizes. Note that bryophytes were not studied on Scots pine and that the graphs have different scales.



these locations the bryophytes were far less healthy than in forest ( $v = -0.37 \pm 0.46$  (CI); P < 0.001). The interaction between location and tree species was not significant ( $F_{[4,173]} = 0.8$ , P = 0.53), and the main effect of tree species was only marginal ( $F_{[2,173]} = 2.8$ ; P = 0.064) — bryophytes tended to be more suppressed on aspen than on ash (Tukey's test, P = 0.069) and birch (P = 0.088; Fig. 2B).

On 102 retention trees, the initial cover of both bryophytes and lichens exceeded 10%. The average exponential decline in the vitality of bryophytes ( $v = -0.94 \pm 0.21$  (CI)) was dramatically greater there than the decline in the vitality of lichens ( $v = -0.02 \pm 0.06$ ; paired *t* test,  $t_{[101]} = 8.2$ , P < 0.001). Hence, the relative decrease in healthy cover within 2 years ( $1 - e^v$ ) was, on average, 2% for lichens but 60% for bryophytes — a 30-fold difference.

There was no significant reduction in the vitality of cryptogams on forest trees of any species (Fig. 2); lichen thalli even tended to grow on birches during the 2 years ( $v = 0.11 \pm 0.10$  (CI)). The mean cover of epiphytes on forest trees (Fig. 3) differed widely between the tree species ( $F_{[3,28]} = 18.1$ , P < 0.001) and between lichens and bryophytes (main effect:  $F_{[1,328]} = 80.2$ , P < 0.001; interaction with tree species:  $F_{[3,328]} = 56.9$ , P < 0.001). The cover

© 2006 NRC Canada

#### Lõhmus et al.

Table 1. General linear models explaining the difference in epiphytic species richness per trunk between retention trees and forest trees.

Independent variable	Bryophytes $(n = 62)$		Lichens $(n = 62)$			
	Coefficient (mean ± SE)	$F_{[1,58]}$	Р	Coefficient (mean ± SE)	$F_{[1.58]}$	Р
Intercept	-1.42±0.36	15.1	< 0.001	-0.24±0.52	0.2	0.640
Tree species <sup>a</sup>	-0.65±0.36	3.2	0.078	$-1.00\pm0.52$	3.7	0.059
Difference in diameter	0.04±0.03	1.4	0.245	-0.02±0.05	0.2	0.668
Tree species × difference in diameter	0.04±0.03	1.6	0.206	0.11±0.05	5.1	0.027

Note: Each observation consists of one retention tree and one tree of the same species and approximately the same size in adjacent forest. Species and differences in diameter (between retention tree and forest tree) are included as covariables; the intercept indicates the adjusted difference between retention trees and forest trees.

<sup>a</sup>Aspen (1) compared with birch (0).

Fig. 3. Mean cover (95% CI) of lichens and bryophytes on forest trees of different species. The sample included 31 birches, 33 Scots pine, 31 European aspen, and 29 European ash.



of lichens did not differ between the deciduous tree species, but lichens occupied significantly larger areas on pines than on aspens (Tukey's test, P < 0.001) and birches (P = 0.016). In contrast, pines had almost no bryophytes and birches had few, while aspens and ash were similarly well covered with bryophytes (Fig. 3).

# Species composition and species-specific vitality on aspens and birches

Altogether, 45 bryophyte and 74 lichen species or speciesgroups (including one lichenicolous fungus) were recorded on the 62 aspens and 62 birches in 31 forests and 31 GTR cuts (see the Appendix). The total species richness of cryptogams was similar on forest trees and retention trees (95 and 94 species, respectively). However, retention trees had fewer bryophyte species per trunk (3.6  $\pm$  0.6 (CI)) than forest trees (4.7  $\pm$  0.7 (CI)); however, no difference was found for lichens (5.7  $\pm$  0.7 and 5.6  $\pm$  0.7 (CI), respectively). Linear models, which took into account the tree species and differences between the DBHs of retention trees and forest trees, indicated that species loss had been highly significant for bryophytes (1.4  $\pm$  0.7 (CI) species per trunk) but not for lichens (0.2  $\pm$  1.1 (CI) species per trunk) on the retention trees within 2 years (Table 1). **Fig. 4.** Linear regressions between the average damage scores of the 19 bryophyte ( $\bigcirc$ , broken line) and 24 lichen species ( $\spadesuit$ , solid line) that had at least three occurrences on forest and retention trees in both locations ( $P_{intercept} = 0.11$ ,  $P_{slope} < 0.001$ ,  $R^2 = 0.53$  for lichens and  $P_{intercept} < 0.001$ ,  $P_{slope} = 0.27$ ,  $R^2 = 0.07$  for bryophytes). Numbers beside the data points indicate the number of species with similar values.



Aspens were clearly more species-rich (73 species in forest, 72 in GTR cuts) than birches (47 and 41 species, respectively). Altogether, 63 of 94 species occurred only on aspens, including 9 rare or indicator taxa: the bryophytes *Frullania dilatata* (L.) Dum., *Neckera pennata* Hedw., and *Ulota* spp., and the lichens *Acrocordia cavata* (Ach.) R.C. Harris, *Acrocordia gemmata* (Ach.) A. Massal, *Leptogium saturninum* (Dickson) Nyl., *Leptogium teretiusculum* (Wallr.) Arnold, *Megalaria grossa* (Pers. ex Nyl.) Hafellner, and *Opegrapha rufescens* Pers. Out of 56 species on birches, 25 were unique, only 2 of these with indicator value (the lichens *Arthonia leucopellaea* (Ach.) Almq. and *Mycoblastus sanguinarius* (L.) Norman).

The causes of damage appeared to differ between lichens and bryophytes, given the contrasting relationships between the average damage scores of the same species on retention trees and forest trees (Fig. 4). For lichens, the damage in harvested stands hardly differed from that in forests (intercept of the regression line, P = 0.11); instead, 53% of the variation was explained by the general sensitivity of the same species — the damage varied proportionately in both sites (slope:  $1.03 \pm 0.20$  (mean  $\pm$  SE), P < 0.001). For bryophytes, the trend of general sensitivity of species was

© 2006 NRC Canada

nonsignificant and nonproportional (slope: 0.47 ± 0.41(mean ± SE), P = 0.27), and the damage was significantly greater in GTR cuts than in forests, particularly for the species that were relatively healthy in forests (intercept:  $1.17 \pm 0.21$ (mean ± SE), P < 0.001; Fig. 4).

Crustose lichens (e.g., Buellia griseovirens (Turner & Borrer ex Sm.) Almb., Loxospora elatina (Ach.) A. Massal., Megalaria grossa, and Ropalospora viridis (Tønsberg) Tønsberg), and some macrolichens with small foliose (Vulpicida pinastri (Scop.) J.-E. Mattsson & M.J. Lai) or podethial thalli (Cladonia coniocraea (Flörke) Spreng.), were healthy everywhere. On the other hand, the mean damage score for 13 species was >1.0 in both the forest and the GTR cuts (Fig. 4; for the species list see the Appendix). The 10 sensitive bryophyte species were mainly mosses and hepatics that form distinct mats and wefts (e.g., Homalia trichomanoides (Hedw.) Schimp. in B.S.G., N. pennata, Pylaisia polyantha (Hedw.) Grout, and Radula complanata (L.) Dumort.). The three sensitive lichen species (Lecanora allophana Nyl., Parmelia sulcata Taylor, and Peltigera praetextata (Flörke ex Sommerf.) Zopf) were unhealthy in both the forest and the GTR cuts, probably because of factors other than logging.

#### Discussion

Although species richness on GTR cuts did not differ from that in forests at the landscape scale, we found that some cryptogams suffered mortality on retention trees, with local extinctions within 2 years of harvest. In the absence of preharvest data for comparison, and given no evidence of a net decline in vitality in adjacent forest trees over 2 years. total epiphyte cover in the forest 1 year after logging was deemed to be an acceptable reference value. We are therefore confident that the average changes in epiphyte vitality that we report can be attributed to logging.

We documented wide variation in responses to GTR cutting between and among lichen and bryophyte species at the centre and edge of the cuts and on different tree species. The negative impacts were severe and almost independent of tree species for bryophytes throughout the GTR cuts, but were weaker for lichens, particularly at the edges of the cuts and on aspen and ash. Such interactions may partly explain the controversial views about logging impacts on cryptogams. For example, several studies have reported decreased abundance, cover, growth, vitality, or biomass of epiphytic cryptogams, even after partial cutting (e.g., Thomas et al. 2001; Coxson et al. 2003; Hedenås and Ericson 2003) or near clearcuts (Hilmo and Holien 2002; Rheault et al. 2003). Yet some transplantation experiments have demonstrated their high survival rates on retention trees in GTR cuts or in young forests (Hazell and Gustafsson 1999; Gauslaa et al. 2001: Hilmo 2002).

The negative effects of clear-cutting on epiphytic lichens have been documented in several studies (Esseen et al. 1997; Berglund and Jonsson 2005), but our data showed that the decrease of their total cover on retention trees is relatively small. The lower confidence limits of v indicated 8% maximum loss for lichens compared with 68% for bryophytes. The resistance of lichens to desiccation could be explained by their ability (i) to attain positive net photosynthesis using

#### Can. J. For. Res. Vol. 36, 2006

only air humidity, while bryophytes need liquid water (Green and Lange 1995), and (ii) to recover from and adjust to bright light by increasing thallus thickness and (or) the concentration of pigments, which act as a sunscreen for photobiont cells against excessive UV radiation (Rikkinen 1995: Gauslaa and Solhaug 2001: Hilmo 2002). Hence, many forest lichens obviously can survive on GTR cuts if suitable substrata are available; the crucial question is, which species can and which cannot? The resistant species are likely to include cyanolichens, whose biomass is higher in regenerated stands with retained trees than in those without (Peck and McCune 1997), the light-tolerant Parmeliaceae, and canopydwelling alectorioid species; and possibly also usneioid species that experience a moderate level of photoinhibition with high light intensity (Gauslaa and Solhaug 1996), Green-algal lichens are probably much more stressed in open environments, though they can probably survive under some conditions (e.g., Sphaerophorus globosus (Hudson) Vainio is most abundant near old remnant trees in forests; Sillett and Goslin 1999). In our analysis, the few sensitive lichen species did not belong to distinct morphological or habitat types. Moreover, these species tended to be equally damaged both in the forest and on retention trees, i.e., they were affected mostly by processes other than logging. For example, apothecia of Lecanora allophana were frequently bleached or broken, apparently eaten by snails (personal observation; cf. Baur et al. 1994).

In contrast to lichens, epiphytic bryophytes were very sensitive to sudden changes in humidity and light conditions on retention trees. A similar rapid loss of ground mosses in clearcuts has been previously reported (Jalonen and Vanha-Majamaa 2001). Generally, bryophytes' requirements for light and water are closely determined by their life-form (Mägdefrau 1982): cushions predominate in open sites (such as on free-standing trees), whereas mats, wefts, and fans are shade-lovers (e.g., on tree bases). Indeed, the mat- and weftforming mosses and hepatics (e.g., Brachythecium velutinum (Hedw.) Schimp. in B.S.G., Homalia trichomanoides, Radula complanata) were the most sensitive in our study they were healthy in forests and heavily damaged on retention trees. Also Hazell and co-authors (1998) have pointed out the low tolerance of the weft-forming Pylaisia polyantha and Radula complanata to low humidity compared with the cushion-forming Orthotrichum speciosum Nees in Sturm and Nyholmiella obtusifolia Brid

Although the structure of epiphyte communities is strongly influenced by the texture, chemistry, and moisture content of the bark of host tree species (e.g., Barkman 1958), the condition of epiphytes on retention trees of different species has not been compared before. We found generally healthier lichens on retained aspens and ash than on birch and pine. Probably the relatively coarse bark of aspens and ash provides better shade, but aspens also have a distinct epiphyte species composition (e.g., Kuusinen 1996). For bryophytes, unsuitable moisture conditions at a larger (stand) scale could prevail over the microclimatic or bark characteristics of a particular host species (e.g., Potzger 1939; Frisvoll and Presto 1997; Thomas et al. 2001). For example, the relative abundance of bryophytes on conifers has been found to be limited more by moisture content at the stand scale than by bark pH (Hong and Glime 1997).

© 2006 NRC Canada

#### Lõhmus et al

#### Practical implications and conclusions

No study has covered the mortality of epiphytes on retained trees within the 10-20 years following GTR cutting until the new stand starts providing shade. Hence, there is no conclusive answer to whether lichens really survive and whether bryophytes can adapt to postharvest conditions and ultimately recover. The current success stories concern the examination of cryptogam transplants on retention trees only 1-2 years postharvest, which may be too short a time to detect their slow death via sustained photoinhibition or acclimation and recovery (see Hazell and Gustafsson 1999; Gauslaa et al. 2001). However, drastic short-term differences in condition among different taxa, such as those documented by us, are likely to provide them with rather different prospects for the future. Hence, our results strongly suggest that GTR can be a successful conservation tool for lichens, particularly many microlichens on aspens and ash. Although Tønsberg (1992) considered the taxa with sorediate or granulous thalli to be prone to desiccation, this may perhaps pose a problem only for the inhabitants of humid tree bases. such as Mycobilimbia (Hedenås and Ericson 2003). The sorediate species growing higher on the trunk (e.g., Biatora efflorescens (Hedl.) Räsänen, Loxospora elatina, Ropalospora viridis) were robust in our study, as were several microlichens of conservation concern (Acrocordia cavata, Acrocordia gemmata, Megalaria grossa, Mycoblastus sanguinarius).

In principle, the omission of trees with less than 10% lichen cover from samples may have led to overly optimistic results, though the issue is controversial. Gauslaa and Solhaug (1998) showed that larger thalli of the folious cyanobacterial lichen Degelia plumbea (Lightf.) P. M. Jørg. & P. James had higher water-holding capacity than smaller thalli. In contrast, young thalli of Lobaria pulmonaria were larger on clearcuts (4 years after logging) than in young or old-growth stands (Sillett et al. 2000). Hence, foliose lichens may have survived less well on the sparsely inhabited trees (which we did not sample); however, we did not observe this at the species level (species with small foliose or podethial thalli, such as Vulpicida pinastri and Cladonia coniocraea, were healthy on retained trees). Thus, it could be important to retain, in particular, those trees that already have a welldeveloped cover of lichens. This often coincides with the retention of old trees, which can also host desiccation-prone and threatened epiphytes (e.g., Leptogium teretiusculum and Ulota spp.; see also McGee and Kimmerer 2002), and may intercept spores or other propagules more effectively (Hazell et al. 1998).

Tree species and their epiphyte communities vary geographically and exact recommendations for GTR should be assessed at a regional scale. Among the retained species studied by us in Estonia, aspens and ash produced the best results: they had a relatively high cover of cryptogams, and lichens certainly survived best on these tree species. We recorded several unique and rare species on aspen, supporting reports of diverse and unique communities on this species in boreal forests (e.g., Kuusinen 1996; Hedenås 2002; Jüriado et al. 2003). On the other hand, since ash survives better than aspen on the GTR cuts (Rosenvald and Lõhmus 2005) and its lichen flora resembles that of aspen (Lõhmus 2003), ash may provide a more reliable "lifeboat" in the long term.

It will be important to study what proportion of threatened forest lichens could be protected using these two tree species.

Retention of single trees does not appear to provide sufficient protection for bryophytes, at least in the short term; notably, weft-, fan-, and mat-forming species have a high risk of dessication. Retaining trees near edges (this study) or in groups (Hazell and Gustafsson 1999) or using shelterwood cutting (Hannerz and Hånell 1997) may increase the value of retained trees in conservation of epiphytes, but further research is needed. Retention of groups of trees also has operational advantages over single-tree retention (Hazell and Gustafsson 1999), so the principal question concerns the size of group required to moderate microhabitat (Fenton and Frego 2004), resist windfall (Esseen 1994), and meet the requirements of other taxa (Beese and Bryant 1999). In Estonia, for example, the current GTR cuts are too small (2.3 ha, on average, in our study districts) for large patches to be retained within them. Research is required to determine whether such a fine-grained landscape mosaic may eventually lead to the extinction of forest-interior species, including bryophytes.

#### Acknowledgements

Kai Vellak identified problematic bryophytes and made valuable remarks on an early draft of the manuscript. Ave Suija and Lauri Saag identified some lichen specimens, and Ilmar Part improved the English. An Associate Editor and an anonymous reviewer provided extremely thorough and constructive reviews of the manuscript. The study was financed by the Estonian Science Foundation (grants 5257, 5823, and 6457) and the Estonian Ministry of Education and Research (University of Tartu, TBGBO2639).

#### References

- Ahti, T., Hämet-Ahti, L., and Jalas, J. 1968. Vegetation zones and their sections in northwestern Europe, Ann. Bot, Fenn. 5: 169-211.
- Angelstam, P., and Pettersson, B. 1997. Principles of present Swedish forest biodiversity management. Ecol. Bull. 46: 191-203. Barkman, J.J. 1958. Phytosociology and ecology of cryptogamic
- epiphytes. Van Gorcum Publishers, Assen, Netherlands. Baur, A., Baur, B., and Froeberg, L. 1994. Herbivory on
- calcicolous lichens: different food preferences and growth rates in two co-existing land snails. Oecologia, 98: 313-319. Beese, J.W., and Bryant, A.A. 1999. Effect of alternative systems
- on vegetation and bird communities in coastal montane forest of British Columbia, Canada. For. Ecol. Manage. 115: 231-242.
- Berglund, H., and Jonsson, B.G. 2005. Verifying an extinction debt among lichens and fungi in northern Swedish boreal forests. Conserv. Biol. 19: 338-348.
- Blomberg, P. 2002. Occurrence of green algae and cvanobacteria on aspen (Populus tremula) in one old-growth and one clearfelled stand. M.S. thesis, University of Umeå, Umeå, Sweden. Caughley, G., and Sinclair, A.R.E. 1994. Wildlife ecology and
- management, Blackwell Scientific Publications, Boston, Chen, J., Saunders, S.C., Crow, T.R., Naiman, R.J., Brosofske,
- K.D., Mroz, G.D., Brookshire, B.L., and Franklin, J.F. 1999. Microclimate in forest ecosystem and landscape ecology. Bioscience, 49: 288-297.

© 2006 NRC Canada

- Coxson, D., Stevenson, S., and Campbell, J. 2003. Short-term impacts of partial cutting on lichen retention and canopy microclimate in an Engelmann spruce subalpine fir forest in north-central British Columbia. Can. J. For. Res. 33: 830–841.
- Esseen, P.-A. 1994. Tree mortality patterns after experimental fragmentation of an old-growth conifer forest. Biol. Conserv. 68: 19–28.
- Esseen, P.-A., Ehnström, B., Ericson, L., and Sjöberg, K. 1997. Boreal forests. Ecol. Bull. 46: 16–47.
- Fenton, N., and Frego, K. A. 2004. Bryophyte (moss and liverwort) conservation under remnant canopy in managed forests. Biol. Conserv. 122: 417–430.
- Frisvoll, A.A., and Presto, T. 1997. Spruce forest bryophytes in central Norway and their relationship to environmental factors including modern forestry. Ecography. 20: 3–18.
- Gauslaa, Y., and Solhaug, K.A. 1996. Differences in the susceptibility to light stress between epiphytic lichens of ancient and young boreal forest stands. Funct. Ecol. 10: 344–354.
- Gauslaa, Y., and Solhaug, K.A. 1998. The significance of thallus size for the water economy of the cyanobacterial old-forest lichen *Degelia plumbea*. Oecologia, **116**: 76–84.
- Gauslaa, Y., and Solhaug, K.A. 2001. Fungal melanins as a sun screen for symbiotic green algae in the lichen *Lobaria pulmonaria*. Oecologia, **126**: 462–471.
- Gauslaa, Y., Ohlson, M., Solhaug, K.A., Bilger, W., and Nybakken, L. 2001. Aspect-dependent high-irradiance damage in two transplanted foliose forest lichens, *Lobaria pulmonaria* and *Parmelia sulcata*. Can. J. For. Res. **31**: 1639–1649.
- Gignac, L.D., and Dale, M.R.T. 2005. Effects of fragment size and habitat heterogeneity on cryptogam diversity in the low-boreal forest of western Canada. Bryologist, **108**: 50–66.
- Green, T.G.A., and Lange, O.O. 1995. Photosynthesis in poikilohydric plants: a comparison of lichens and bryophytes. *In* Ecophysiology of photosynthesis. Ecol. Stud. **100**: 319–341.
- Hannerz, M., and Hånell, B. 1997. Effects on the flora in Norway spruce forests following clearcutting. For. Ecol. Manage. 90: 29–49.
- Hazell, P., and Gustafsson, L. 1999. Retention of trees at final harvest — evaluation of a conservation tehnique using epiphytic bryophyte and lichen transplants. Biol. Conserv. 90: 133–142.
- Hazell, P., Kellner, O., Rydin, H., and Gustafsson, L. 1998. Presence and abundance of four epiphytic bryophytes in relation to density of aspen (*Populus tremula*) and other stand characteristics. For. Ecol. Manage. 107: 147–158.
- Hedenås, H. 2002. Epipytic lichens on *Populus tremula*: implications for conservation. Ph.D. thesis, University of Umeå, Umeå, Sweden.
- Hedenås, H., and Ericson, L. 2003. Response of epiphytic lichens on *Populus tremula* in a selective cutting experiment. Ecol. Appl. 13: 1121–1134.
- Hilmo, O. 2002. Growth and morphological response of old-forest lichens transplanted into a young and an old *Picea abies* forest. Ecography, 25: 329–335.
- Hilmo, O., and Holien, H. 2002. Epiphytic lichen response to the edge environment in a boreal *Picea abies* forest in central Norway. Bryologist, **105**: 48–56.
- Hilmo, O., and Såstad, S. 2001. Colonization of old-forest lichens in a young and an old boreal *Picea abies* forest: an experimental approach. Biol. Conserv. **102**: 251–259.
- Hong, W.S., and Glime, J.M. 1997. Comparison of phorophyte communities on three major tree species on Ramsay Island, Queen Charlotte Islands, Canada: bryophyte vs. lichen dominance. Lindbergia, 22: 21–30.

Ingerpuu, N., and Vellak, K. (*Editors*). 1998. Eesti sammalde määraja. [Key-book of Estonian bryophytes.] Eesti Loodusfoto, Tartu, Estonia.

- Jalonen, J., and Vanha-Majamaa, I. 2001. Immediate effects of four different felling methods on mature boreal spruce forest understorey vegetation in southern Finland. For. Ecol. Manage. 146: 25–34.
- Johnson, A.S., and Landers, J.L 1981. Habitat relationships of summer resident birds in slash pine flatwoods. J. Wildl. Manage. 46: 416–428.
- Jüriado, I., Löhmus, P., and Saag, L. 2000. Supplement to the second checklist of lichenized, lichenicolous and allied fungi of Estonia. Folia Cryptog. Estonica, 37: 21–26.
- Jüriado, I., Paal, J., and Liira, J. 2003. Epiphytic and epixylic lichen species diversity in Estonian natural forests. Biodiv. Conserv. 12: 1587–1607.
- Kaila, L., Martikainen, P., and Punttila, P. 1997. Dead trees left in clear-cuts benefit saproxylic Coleoptera adapted to natural disturbances in boreal forest. Biodiv. Conserv. 6: 1–18.
- Keon, D.B., and Muir, P.S. 2002. Growth of Usnea longissima across a variety of habitats in the Oregon Coast Range. Bryologist, 105: 233–242.
- Kuusinen, M. 1996. Epiphyte flora and diversity on basal trunks of six old-growth forest tree species in southern and middle boreal Finland. Lichenologist, 28: 443–463.
- Lindenmayer, D.B., and Franklin, J.F. 2002. Conserving forest biodiversity: a comprehensive multiscaled approach. Island Press, Washington, D.C.
- Lindman, H.R. 1974. Analysis of variance in complex experimental designs. W.H. Freeman & Co., San Francisco, Calif.
- Löhmus, P. 2003. Composition and substrata of forest lichens in Estonia: a meta-analysis. Folia Cryptog. Estonica, 40: 19–38. Mägdefrau, K. 1982. Life-forms of bryophytes. *In* Bryophyte ecol-
- ogy. Chapman and Hall, London, UK, pp. 45–58. McGee, G.G., and Kimmerer, R.W. 2002. Forest age and manage-
- ment effects on epiphytic bryophyte communities in Adirondack northern hardwood forests, New York, U.S.A. Can. J. For. Res. 32: 1562–1576.
- Mielikäinen, K., and Hynynen, J. 2003. Silvicultural management in maintaining biodiversity and resistance of forest in Europe boreal zone: case Finland. J. Environ. Manage. 67: 47–54.
- Nitare, J. (*Editor*). 2000. Signalarter indikatorer på skyddsvärd skog. Flora över kryptogamer. [Indicator species for assessing the nature conservation value of woodlands sites — a flora of selected cryptogams.] Skogsstyrelsen, Jönköping, Sweden. [In Swedish with English summary.]
- Paal, J. 1997. Eesti taimkatte kasvukohatüüpide klassifikatsioon. [Classification of Estonian vegetation site types.] Keskkonnaministeeriumi Info-ja Tehnokeskus, Tallinn, Estonia.]
- Peck, J., and McCune, B. 1997. Remnant trees and canopy lichen communities in western Oregon: a retrospective approach. Ecol. Appl. 7: 1181–1187.
- Potzger, J.E. 1939. Microclimate, evaporation stress and epiphytic mosses. Bryologist, 42: 53–61.
- Randlane, T., and Saag, A. (*Editors*). 1999. Second checklist of lichenized, lichenicolous and allied fungi of Estonia. Folia Cryptog, Estonica, 35: 1–132.
- Randlane, T., Saag, A., and Suija, A. 2004. Lichenized, lichenicolous and allied fungi of Estonia [online]. Available from http://www.ut.ee/lichens/fce.html [cited 13 September 2004].
- Rheault, H., Drapeau, P., Bergeron, Y., and Esseen, P.-A. 2003. Edge effects on epiphytic lichens in managed black spruce forests of eastern North America. Can. J. For. Res. 33: 23–32.

© 2006 NRC Canada

#### Lõhmus et al.

- Rikkinen, J. 1995. What's behind the pretty colours? A study on the photobiology of lichens. Bryobrothera, 4: 1–239.
- Rosenvald, R., and A. Löhmus. 2005. Säilikpuud raiesmikel: kelle jaoks ja kui palju? [Retention trees on clear-cuts: for whom, and how many?] Eesti Mets, 1: 33–38.
- Rosso, A.L., Muir, P.S., and Rambo, T.R. 2001. Using transplants to measure accumulation rates of epiphytic bryophytes in forest of western Oregon. Bryologist, **104**: 430–439.
- Siira-Pietikäinen, A., Haimi, J., and Siitonen, J. 2003. Short-term responses of soil macroarthopod community to clear felling and alternative forest regeneration methods. For. Ecol. Manage. 172: 339–353.
- Siitonen, J., Martikainen, P., Punttila, P., and Rauh, J. 2000. Coarse woody debris and stand characteristics in mature managed and old-growth boreal mesic forests in southern Finland. For. Ecol. Manage. 128: 211–225.
- Sillett, S.C., and Goslin, M.N. 1999. Distribution of epiphytic macrolichens in relation to remnant trees in a multiple-age Douglas-fir forest. Can. J. For. Res. 29: 1204–1215.
- Sillett, S.C., and McCune, B. 1998. Survival and growth of cyanolichen transplants in Douglas-fir forest canopies. Bryologist, 101: 20–31.

- Sillett, S.C., McCune, B., Peck, J.E., and Rambo, T.R. 2000. Four years of epiphyte colonization in Douglas-fir forest canopies. Bryologist, 103: 661–669.
- Sullivan, T.P., and Sullivan, D.S. 2001. Influence of variable retention harvest on forest ecosystems. II. Diversity and population dynamics of small mammals. J. Appl. Ecol. 38: 1234–1252.
- Thomas, S.C., Liguori, D.A., and Halpern, C.B. 2001. Corticolous bryophytes in managed Douglas-fir forests: habitat differentation and responses to thinning and fertilization. Can. J. Bot. 79: 886–896.
- Tittler, R., Hannon, S.J., and Norton, M.R. 2001. Residual tree retention ameliorates short-term effects of clear-cutting on some boreal songbirds. Ecol. Appl. 11: 1656–1666.
- Tønsberg, T. 1992. The sorediate and isidiate, corticolous crustose lichens in Norway. Sommerfeltia, 14: 1–331.

#### Appendix A

Appendix appears on following page.

1328

#### Can. J. For. Res. Vol. 36, 2006

Lõhmus et al.

Table A1 (continued).

	Forest				GTR o	ut			
	Aspen	(n = 31)	Birch	(n = 31)	Aspen	(n = 31)	Birch	(n = 31)	
	rispen	(1 = 51)	bitten	(n = 0.1)	rispen	(n = 0.1)	Direit	$(n - p_1)$	Total damage
	v	D	V	D	V	D	v	D	(%)
Bryophytes									
Amblystegium serpens	3	0	_	_	0	2	_	_	40
Amblystegium subtile*	5	3	1	1	1	6	_	_	59
Brachythecium populeum	_	_	_	_	1	0	_	_	0
Brachythecium reflexum	1	0	_	_	_	_	_	_	0
Brachythecium rutabulum <sup>†</sup>	4	0	_	_	1	1	0	1	29
Brachythecium salebrosum	1	0	_	_	2	2	_	_	40
Brachythecium velutinum*	3	0	_	_	1	5	_	_	56
Calypogeia integristipula	_	_	_		_	_	0	1	100
Campylium sommerfeltii	1	0	_	_	2	1	_	_	25
Cirriphyllum piliferum	4	0	_	_	2	0	_	_	0
Climacium dendroides	4	0	_		0	1	_		20
Dicranum montanum <sup>†</sup>	7	0	15	0	3	0	11	8	18
Dicranum scoparium <sup>†</sup>	5	0	20	0	1	0	4	11	27
Eurhynchium angustirete <sup>†</sup>	2	1	_	_	2	1	_	_	33
Eurhynchium hians <sup>†</sup>	6	2	1	0	4	3	_	_	31
Eurhynchium pulchellum	2	0	_	_	0	1	_	_	33
Fissidens adjanthoides	3	õ	_		2	0	_	_	0
Frullania dilatata	_	_	_		1	ő		_	õ
Herzooiella seligeri	_	_	_	_	_	_	1	0	0
Homalia trichomanoides*	4	0	_	_	0	7	_	_	64
Hylocomium splendens <sup>†</sup>	3	2	_		1	3	_	_	56
Hynnum cunressiforme*	8	7	4	2	2	8	1	1	55
Hypnum pallascans	1	ó	4	2	~	0		1	0
Iomesoniella automalis		0	1	0	_				0
Lenidoria rentans			2	1					33
Lephaosalag hatarophylla	1		4	1	_	_		1	20
Neckera peupata*	6	1	4	1	_		0	1	56
Orthotrichum mmnostomum	0	1			1	0	_		.0
Orthotrichum speciesum*	14		_		5	0	_		37
Planiomnium cusnidatum*	14	2		1	4	2	1	1	37
Plagiothasium sumifolium	-4	3	0	1	4	2	1	1	100
Plagiothecium lastum	_	_	2	1	_	_	_		20
Plagioinecium ideium	_	_	5	1	_	_	2	6	20
Pieurozium schreberi*	_	_	3	0		_	2	0	40
Pseudeleskeettä nervosa		~	12	7	0	1	_		100
Pullaum pulcherrinum Brilium arista aastronois	2	5	15	/	_	_	0	/	45
Putuin crisia-casirensis	11	0	_	1	_	12	_		56
Pytatsta potyanina*	10	15	2	1	4	12	0	2	50 78
Raauta comptanata*	10	15	1	0	0	24	0	1	78
Rhododryum roseum	3	1	_		_		_	_	25
Knytidiadelphus triquetrus	12	2	0	1	1	3	_		43
Santonia uncinata	12	2	1	0	3	4	1	0	26
Tetraphis pellucida	_	_	1	0	_	_	_	_	0
Thuidium delicatulum	2	0	_		_	_	_	_	0
Thuidium philibertu	3	1	_	_	0	2	_	_	50
Ulota spp.	_	_	_	_	1	0	_	_	0
Lichens									
Acrocordia cavata	2	0	_	_	1	0	_	_	0
Acrocordia gemmata	_	_	_	_	2	0	_	_	0
Anaptychia ciliaris	0	3	_		1	0	_	_	75
Arthonia leucopellaea	_	_	_	_	_	_	1	0	0
Arthonia spadicea	1	0	_	_	_	_	_	_	0

	Forest				GTR o	ut			
	Aspen	(n = 31)	Birch	(n = 31)	Aspen	(n = 31)	Birch	(n = 31)	
	Tispen	(n = b n)	bitti	$(n - v_1)$	nopen	(n = v n)	bitti	(1 - 01)	Total damage
	v	D	v	D	v	D	v	D	(%)
Arthopyrenia punctiformis	_	_	_	_	1	0	_	_	0
Arthothelium ruanum	1	0	_		_	_	_		0
Bacidia arceutina	3	0	_	_	2	0	_	_	0
Bacidia fraxinea	_	_	_	_	1	0	_	_	0
Bacidia rubella	1	0	_	_	_	_	_	_	0
Bacidia subincompta	_	_	_	_	4	0	_	_	0
Biatora efflorescens <sup>†</sup>	1	0	3	0	_	_	4	0	0
Bispora sp.	_	_	_	_	1	0	_	_	0
Buellia griseovirens <sup>†</sup>	3	0	14	0	1	0	11	0	0
Caloplaca cerina	_	_	_	_	1	0	_	_	0
Caloplaca flavo-rubescens <sup>†</sup>	7	1	_	_	10	2	_		15
Chaenotheca trichialis	_	_	1	0	_	_	_		0
Cladonia cenotea <sup>†</sup>	_	_	3	0	_	_	5	1	11
Cladonia chlorophaea	1	0	1	0	_	_	_	_	0
Cladonia coniocraea <sup>†</sup>	7	0	22	2	3	0	16	11	21
Cladonia digitata <sup>†</sup>	_	_	4	0	_	_	7	7	39
Cladonia fimbriata <sup>†</sup>	6	0	6	0	4	0	5	0	0
Cladonia ochrochlora	_	_	_	_	_	_	1	0	0
Cladonia sp. (prothalli only)	1	0	1	0	_	_	1	0	0
Dimerella pineti	1	0	2	0	_	_	_	_	0
Graphis scripta	_	_	1	0	1	1	2	0	20
Hypogymnia physodes <sup>†</sup>	_	_	16	7	0	2	7	16	52
Imshaugia aleurites	_	_	1	0	_	_	_	_	0
Lecania cyrtella	_	_	_	_	1	0	_	_	0
Lecanora allophana*	3	6	_	_	5	7	_	_	62
Lecanora argentata	2	2	1	0	0	1	0	1	57
Lecanora expallens	1	0	_	_	1	0	1	0	0
Lecanora pulicaris <sup>†</sup>	_	_	6	0	_	_	6	0	0
Lecanora rugosella <sup>†</sup>	4	0	_	_	2	1	_	_	14
Lecidea nylanderi <sup>†</sup>	_	_	22	0	_	_	24	1	2
Lecidella elaeochroma	2	0	_	_	1	0	_	_	0
Lecidella euphorea	6	1	_	_	2	0	_	_	11
Lepraria spp. <sup>†</sup>	16	1	19	0	5	8	14	1	16
Leptogium saturninum	0	1	_	_	1	0	_		50
Leptogium teretiusculum	_	_	_	_	1	0	_	_	0
Loxospora elatina <sup><math>\dagger</math></sup>	_	_	11	0	_	_	11	1	4
Megalaria grossa <sup>†</sup>	4	0	_	_	4	0	_	_	0
Melanelia exasperatula	0	1	_	_	2	0	_	_	33
Melanelia subaurifera	_	_	_	_	0	1	_	_	100
Micarea prasina	2	0	4	0	_	_	_	_	0
Mycobilimbia carneoalbida	3	0	_	_	_	_	_	_	0
Mycobilimbia epixanthoides	2	0	_	_	2	0	_	_	0
Mycobilimbia sabuletorum	1	0	_	_	_	_	_	_	0
Mycobilimbia tetramera	—	_	_	_	1	0	_	_	0
Mycoblastus fucatus <sup>†</sup>	_	_	3	0	1	0	5	0	0
Mycoblastus sanguinarius	_	_	1	0	_	_	1	0	0
Mycomicrothelia wallrothii	_	_	_	_	_	_	1	0	0
Mycomicrothelia sp.	_	_	_	_	2	0	_	_	0
Ochrolechia microstictoides	_	_	1	0	_	_	_	_	0
Opegrapha rufescens	1	0	_	_	1	1	_	_	33
Parmelia saxatilis	_	_	_	_	_	_	1	0	0
Parmelia sulcata*	_	_	1	5	0	2	0	1	89
Parmeliopsis ambigua <sup>†</sup>	—	_	5	0	—	—	13	0	0

© 2006 NRC Canada

© 2006 NRC Canada

1329

#### Can. J. For. Res. Vol. 36, 2006

	Forest				GTR o	cut			
	Aspen	(n = 31)	Birch	(n = 31)	Aspen	(n = 31)	Birch	(n = 31)	
									Total damage
	V	D	V	D	V	D	v	D	(%)
Peltigera canina	0	1	_	_	_	_	_	_	100
Peltigera membranacea	1	0	_	_	_	_	_		0
Peltigera praetextata*	2	3	_	_	1	4	_	_	70
Pertusaria amara <sup>†</sup>	3	0	2	1	5	0	_	_	9
Pertusaria coccodes	_	_	_	_	1	0	_	_	0
Pertusaria leioplaca	0	1	_	_	_	_	_	_	100
Phlyctis argena <sup>†</sup>	27	0	4	0	23	0		_	0
Physcia stellaris	1	0	_	_	_	_	_	_	0
Physcia tenella	1	1	_	_	1	0	_	_	33
Physconia distorta	0	6				_			100
Platismatia glauca	_	_	1	1	_	_	0	2	75
Ramalina farinacea <sup>†</sup>	2	1	_	_	8	0	_	_	9
Ropalospora viridis <sup>†</sup>	3	0	15	0	1	0	10	0	0
Usnea hirta	_	_	_	_	_	_	1	0	0
Vulpicida pinastri <sup>†</sup>	_	_	11	0	_	_	16	0	0
Xanthoria parietina	0	1	0	0	2	0	_	_	33

Note: The 43 species that occurred on at least three forest and three retention trees are classified as either sensitive (\*; average damage score >1 in either forest or GTR cut) or tolerant ('; other species; see Fig. 4).

Table A1 (concluded).

III

# Breeding birds in hemiboreal clear-cuts: tree-retention effects in relation to site type

R. ROSENVALD<sup>1\*</sup> AND A. LÕHMUS<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Institute of Forestry and Rural Engineering, Estonian University of Life Sciences, Kreutzwaldi 5, 51014 Tartu, Estonia

<sup>2</sup>Institute of Zoology and Hydrobiology, Centre of Basic and Applied Ecology, University of Tartu, Vanemuise 46, 51014 Tartu, Estonia

\*Corresponding author. E-mail: raul.rosenvald@emu.ee

#### Summary

The variability of natural disturbance regimes implies that retention cutting, aimed at emulating natural disturbances to support biodiversity, should be forest-type specific. We explored in four site types (ranging from dry nutrient-poor to wet nutrient-rich) in Estonia how the retention of live and dead trees affects post-cut abundance and species richness of birds. The whole bird communities and harvest-sensitive species groups responded differently: while the total abundance and relative species richness of birds increased along with the abundance of dead trees, the species of national conservation concern occurred more frequently at higher densities of live trees. Hence, although the species of conservation concern and hole-nesters preferred the cuts having the generally densest and most species-rich avian communities, this co-variation was obviously insufficient for using the total community characteristics (particularly density) as indicators of forestry impacts on bird biodiversity. In contrast to expectations, tree retention always influenced birds independently of forest type. This may be related to the particular study system (notably low retention levels) but future studies should nevertheless explicitly address to what extent forest species are adapted to natural disturbances, and in which cases that knowledge can be used for forestry planning.

### Introduction

Intensive management of boreal and temperate forests changes their structure and bird communities at several scales, including the reduction of viability or even regional extinction of the most demanding species (Imbeau *et al.*, 2001; Virkkala, 2004). To reduce the losses of biodiversity, silviculture should be modified towards greater resemblance to natural disturbance regimes (Lindenmayer and Franklin, 2002), such as variable retention cutting (VRC), which is an

© Institute of Chartered Foresters, 2007. All rights reserved.

For Permissions, please email: journals.permissions@oxfordjournals.org

alternative to conventional clear-cutting. VRC attempts to emulate natural stand-replacing disturbances by preserving structural features of old forests – live and dead trees of varying sizes, multiple canopy layers and coarse woody debris (Franklin *et al.*, 1997).

Natural disturbance regimes vary across geographical regions (Bergeron *et al.*, 2002; Lorimer and White, 2003) and between forest types (Angelstam, 1998; Lõhmus *et al.*, 2004; Wallenius *et al.*, 2004), which implies corresponding differences in the adaptations of biota (Denslow, 1980;

Forestry, doi:10.1093/forestry/cpm027

Rosenvald, R., Lóhmus, A., 2007. BREEDING BIRDS IN HEMIBOREAL CLEAR-CUTS: TREE-RETENTION EFFECTS IN RELATION TO SITE TYPE. Forestry, published online Sept. 13, 2007. DOI: 10.1093/forestry/cpm027.

#### Schmiegelow et al., 1997) and, consequently, a Materials and methods

#### Study sites

silvicultural techniques (Fries et al., 1997; Angelstam, 1998). Yet, the impacts of clearcutting and VRC on biodiversity have not been compared in sites having different natural disturbance regimes, though at least 48 recent studies report the general tree-retention effects on birds alone (Rosenvald and Lõhmus, 2007). The lack of such field tests is particularly remarkable given that the distinctness of avian communities of different forest types is well known (Haapanen, 1965: Petty and Avery, 1990) and their response to cutting is often found to depend on the tree-species composition of stands (Harrison et al., 2005; Schieck and Song, 2006). Additionally, though the total density and species richness may indicate some changes in bird communities, the fate of particular species groups has more relevance for biodiversity conservation - yet, it has been seldom explored. For example, tree retention often supports hole-nesting birds (Carlson, 1994), but not necessarily all species. Moreover, with the exception of three Scandinavian studies on holenesters (Sonerud, 1985; Carlson, 1994; Rolstad et al., 2000) and a Lithuanian study on the whole bird communities (Brazaitis and Kurlavičius, 2003), avian responses to VRC have been mostly described in North America where the succession of bird communities may profoundly differ from that in Europe (Helle and Mönkkönen, 1990).

necessity to use type-specific and locally adapted

In this paper, we explore avian communities in hemiboreal cut areas in Estonia where, despite the highly varying site-type composition of forest landscapes, timber harvesting has been almost entirely based on clear-cutting (Lõhmus et al., 2004). Similarly, in the recent attempts to improve the consideration of biodiversity aspects. tree-retention techniques (though usually at low levels) have been introduced to all site types (Lõhmus et al., 2006). We therefore had an opportunity to compare the VRC effects on birds in different site types in geographically close areas. We asked (1) which silvicultural characteristics are related to the total abundance and species richness of birds in cut sites; (2) whether the same factors determine the occurrence of harvest-sensitive species groups (hole-nesters and the species of national conservation concern) and (3) whether, and to what extent, do the effects of tree retention depend on forest type.

The study was carried out in 77 pre-thicket cut stands in mainland Estonia, between 57° 36'-59° 18' N and 24° 39'-27° 50' E. Estonia is situated in the hemiboreal vegetation zone (Ahti et al., 1968): the mean air temperature is 17°C in July and -6.5°C in January; the average precipitation is 600-650 mm year<sup>-1</sup>. The terrain is flat. Forests (~50 per cent of the country) do not contain intensive plantations but, due to a long clear-cutting history, the stands are structurally impoverished - usually they have only one even-aged tree layer consisting, on average, of three tree species (Lõhmus et al., 2004, 2005). Approximately 40 per cent of the forests are state owned, having an average growing stock 198 m<sup>3</sup> ha<sup>-1</sup> (272 m<sup>3</sup> ha<sup>-1</sup> in mature stands: Adermann, 2004).

The study sites were either random or complete sets of regionally available cuts sampled in the frame of two integrated studies of forestry impacts on biodiversity (Lõhmus, 2006; Lõhmus et al., 2006). Both sampling schemes attempted to include a wide range of productive forest types and varying amounts of post-cut legacies in otherwise similar state-owned cuts in the same regions, and to avoid freshly cut stands. All sites were preselected from geographical information system without previous knowledge on birds. The mean area of the cuts was 3 ha (range 0.4–8 ha); they had been harvested on average 4.9 years (range 2-12 years) prior the study. According to the pre-cut stand, the cuts were classified (according to Lõhmus 1984) into four main types: (1) oligotrophic - nutrient-poor dry Pinus-dominated forests (Cladina, Calluna and Vaccinium vitis-idaea types); (2) mesotrophic - mixed forests of Oxalis and Oxalis-Vaccinium myrtillus types; (3) eutrophic - mostly deciduous forests mixed with Picea, belonging to Aegopodium and Filipendula types; (4) swamp - both mobile- and stagnant-water stands characteristically dominated by Betula pubescens and Alnus glutinosa, often mixed with Picea. Detailed characteristics of the cuts by site types are presented in Appendix 1.

In each cut, the species and diameter at breast height of all live and standing dead trees (including broken-top snags  $\geq 2 \text{ m tall}$ ) with  $\geq 14$ -cm diameter as well as the height of snags

were measured. Trunk volumes of the trees were estimated according to species-specific diameter functions (Padari, 2004) used in practical silviculture in Estonia. There were, on average, 11.7 (0–100) live trees per hectare and 3.1 (0–24) dead trees per hectare. Importantly for the interpretation of results, there were relatively few live trees in the swamp cuts found and relatively few standing dead trees in oligotrophic sites (Appendix 1). Of the live trees, 42 per cent were Scots pine (Pinus sylvestris L.), 18 per cent birches (Betula spp.), 11 per cent European aspen (Populus tremula L.) and 13 per cent other rare hardwoods (Fraxinus excelsior L., Ulmus glabra Huds., Ouercus robur L. and Acer platanoides L.). Of the dead trees, 37 per cent were birches, 22 per cent European aspen, 17 per cent Scots pine, 13 per cent Norway spruce (Picea abies L. Karst.) and 8 per cent grev alder (Alnus incana L. Moench). The average diameter was 28.8 cm (range 14-84 cm) for live trees and 27.7 cm (14-84 cm) for dead trees; their volumes per hectare were 10.1 m<sup>3</sup>  $(0-74 \text{ m}^3)$  and 1.2 m<sup>3</sup>  $(0-8.6 \text{ m}^3)$ , respectively.

Oligotrophic sites were regenerating, either naturally or artificially, with Scots pine; the other site types were mostly overgrowing with deciduous trees or had been planted with Norway spruce. To quantify the overgrowth, we (1) directly measured the density and height of all woody plants at least 1 m tall and less than 14 cm in diameter (hereafter, regeneration) in 32 cut sites (24 random 1-m<sup>2</sup> plots in each site) and, using these as reference values, (2) we classified the regeneration extent visually and using photos in the other cuts. The height was expressed on a five-point scale, after omitting 5 per cent of the tallest plants: 1, <1.2 m; 2, 1.25–1.45 m; 3,  $1.5-1.7 \text{ m}; 4, 1.75-1.95 \text{ m}; 5, \ge 2 \text{ m}$ . The numbers of woody plants per square metre were classified as follows: 0, <0.25; 1, 0.25-0.9; 2, 1.0-1.9; 3, 2.0–2.9; 4, 3.0–3.9; 5, ≥4 plants per square metre. (3) Given the correlation between these height and density values ( $r_{\rm s} = 0.44$ , N = 77, P < 0.001), we used their sum (scale 1-10) as the measure of regeneration extent.

#### Bird counts

Each cut was inventoried in 2004, 2005 or 2006, the cuts of different types, retention levels and age

being well represented in each year (see also Helle and Mönkkönen, 1986, for the weakness of annual fluctuations in clear-cut bird communities). The basic method was a standard two-visit survev: one visit between 10 and 20 May and another between 25 May and 10 June in good weather between sunrise and 11:00 a.m. We additionally visited more than half of the cuts, representing all site types and retention levels, in the evening of the same or preceding day to find previously undetected pairs, nests, etc. In the Estonian old forests, this improved method underestimated true numbers by ~40 per cent, while ~10 per cent of recorded pairs were probably intruders from the surroundings (Lõhmus and Rosenvald, 2005). In cut areas, the biases are probably even smaller, given the lower densities and better visibilities of birds and a distinct species composition, this enabled us to recognize and omit the most likely non-breeders (e.g. tree-dwelling raptors).

In the field, the position of singing males, nests or (in the absence of these) any other observations referring to nesting were recorded on a topographic map (scale 1 : 2000–1 : 3000). The abundance of each species in each site was determined as the maximum count plus probable or confirmed nestings in clearly different locations during the other visit. Territorial birds moving across site borders as well as adult individuals of species with large home range or unstable pairs were counted as 0.5 pairs (Lõhmus and Rosenvald, 2005).

#### Statistical analysis

We used multivariate regression techniques to explain four characteristics of avian communities: (1) the total density (pairs per hectare); (2) relative species richness (adjusted to area; i.e. residuals of the regression between the logarithm of the cut area and the total species richness); (3) the density of hole-nesters (see Appendix 2) and (4) the occurrence of the species of national conservation concern (according to Eesti Ornitoloogiaühing, 2001; listed in Appendix 2). For the first three variables, we built general linear models; for the latter (binomial) variable, logistic regression was applied. Since clear-cuts without any live or dead retention trees lack any nest sites for hole-nesting birds by definition, this non-habitat was omitted

80

potential effects of different retention levels.

For model building, we used the procedure of Hosmer and Lemeshow (1989): (1) performed univariate analyses for each explanatory variable, (2) built a preliminary multivariate model, which included the potentially important variables according to univariate analyses; (3) omitted nonsignificant and/or redundant variables from the multivariate model and (4) checked for interactions between the final set of variables. In the first step, the significance level was set at  $\alpha = 0.1$ (to retain variables that could gain significance in combination with other variables); afterwards  $\alpha = 0.05$  was used. All analyses were performed with Statistica 6.0 software (StatSoft Inc., 2001).

As explanatory variables, we considered site type (a categorical predictor) and, initially, 13 continuous site characteristics. The latter included six general variables: (1) cut area; (2) cut age; (3) regeneration index (see above); (4) total density of live trees per hectare; (5) species richness of live retention trees and (6) total density of standing dead trees per hectare. The remaining seven variables described tree retention in detail, with a perspective to derive more precise management prescriptions from the analyses: (7) the total trunk volume (m<sup>3</sup>) of live trees per hectare; (8) the total trunk volume  $(m^3)$  of dead trees per hectare; (9) density of live conifers per hectare; (10) density of live deciduous trees per hectare: (11) density of live aspens (the most cavity-rich tree species; Remm et al., 2006) per hectare; (12) density of deciduous trees other than aspen per hectare and (13) density of large-diameter (>30 cm) live trees per hectare – given their importance for hole-nesters (Remm et al., 2006).

Redundancy of the explanatory variables was addressed by omitting variables 2, 6, 7 and 10 above first. Cut age (variable 2) was inversely related to the density of live trees ( $r_s = -0.57$ , N = 77, P < 0.001) and the volume of dead trees  $(r_{\rm s} = -0.73, N = 77, P < 0.001)$ ; also, older cuts were larger ( $r_s = 0.33$ , N = 77, P = 0.004). One reason for that is the recent change towards more nature-friendly forestry practices: the Estonian Forest Act has required retention of at least 5 m<sup>3</sup> ha<sup>-1</sup> of live and dead trees during final felling only since 1999. Hence, the real effect of cut age could have been masked by the sample bias and, furthermore, we expected that rather than

from the analyses on these birds to distinguish the cut age itself, bird communities are influenced by overgrowth of the cuts, which was measured separately. The total volumes and densities of trees were strongly correlated (live trees:  $r_{\rm e} = 0.88$ . N = 77, P < 0.001; dead trees:  $r_{\rm s} = 0.93$ , N = 77. P < 0.001); we omitted the volume of live trees and the density of dead trees (variables 6 and 7), as presumably less important for birds, from further analyses. The density of all deciduous trees (variable 10) was omitted due to the strong correlations with its subsets (the densities of aspen and of other deciduous trees) and with large-diameter trees ( $r_s = 0.58 - 0.95$ , N = 77, P < 0.001).

Up to stage (2) of the analysis, we considered all the remaining variables describing tree retention as candidates for alternative models. Most of these variables were intercorrelated but had different ecological meanings, such as the densities of live and volume of dead retention trees ( $r_{\rm c}$  = 0.63, N = 77, P < 0.001), which pose a common technical problem for assessing their relative biodiversity contributions (Rosenvald and Lõhmus, 2007). Fortunately, the retention variables had no strong correlations ( $r_{\rm s} > 0.4$ ) with the area and regeneration of the cuts. Finally, since forest type was expectably related to several characteristics of the cuts (Appendix 1), it was kept in multivariate models if it passed the univariate stage (1) to detect additional contributions of structural characteristics. Similarly, the incidence of the species of conservation concern was expected to increase along with the cut area; i.e. the additional explanatory power of other variables was the main interest there.

The assumptions of normality (Kolmogorov-Smirnov test) and the homogeneity of variances (Levene's test) were checked prior to parametric analyses, using square-root or logarithmic transformations in a few appropriate cases (Appendix 1). Given that all continuous variables could not be normalized, we used Spearman rank correlation in the univariate stage (1); this eliminated most of such variables as not significant. The three highly skewed variables (densities of coniferous trees, aspens and other deciduous trees) that passed stage (1) were introduced into general linear models alternatively in their non-normal continuous form and as categorical variables (after grouping the values) - in neither case none of these variables reached final multivariate models. For univariate tests of forest-type effects, we used one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) or, in non-parametric cases, Kruskal-Wallis ANOVA.

#### Results

Among the total of 620.5 pairs of 61 bird species, there were 57.5 pairs (9 per cent) of 13 species of hole-nesters and 33 pairs (5 per cent) of nine species of national conservation concern (Appendix 2). The total bird densities were explained with two alternative models, both of which included site type (highest densities in swamp sites, lowest in oligotrophic sites; Figure 1a) and contained no significant interaction terms (Table 1). The first model (model I, Table 1) revealed the bird density increase along with dead-tree volume (Figure 2a; the abundances have been grouped for illustrative purposes). Alternatively, model II showed that smaller cuts had higher bird densities (Table 1).

The relative avian species richness was a function of site type (oligotrophic sites poorer than the others; Figure 1b), dead-tree volume (Figure 2b) and more tree species on the cuts (Table 1). Again, no significant interaction between any of these variables appeared. Significant positive univariate effects were recorded also for the densities of all live trees, large-diameter live trees and deciduous trees other than aspen (Appendix 1).

The density of hole-nesters in the 53 retention cuts was explained by two alternative univariate relationships with variables dependent on each other (Table 1; Appendix 1). The influence of site type contained a significant contrast between mesotrophic and oligotrophic sites (Figure 1c). The positive effect of tree-species richness disappeared when forest type was taken into account. Hole-nester density co-varied weakly, but reliably, with the density of all other species on the 53 retention cuts ( $r_{e} = 0.27$ , P = 0.048) and with the relative species richness of these species groups ( $r_s = 0.28$ , P = 0.042).

The species of national conservation concern nested in 25 cuts of the 77 (32 per cent); preferably (multivariate model: log-likelihood = -42.5, P = 0.002) in larger cuts (coefficient 0.34 ± 0.17;  $\chi_1^2 = 4.3$ , P = 0.038) with higher densities of live trees (coefficient  $0.06 \pm 0.02$ ;  $\chi_1^2 = 9.0, P = 0.003$ ; Figure 3). In the univariate stage, statistically significant positive effects were also detected for the density of coni-



5

Figure 1. Mean density of birds (a), relative number of bird species (b) and mean density of holenesters (c) according to the site types of cuts (95% confidence interval). The numbers above the bars are sample sizes; the letters below denote statistical similarity (means followed by the same letter means no difference in general linear model at  $\alpha < 0.05$ ; see Table 1 for the models).

81

Table 1: General linear models explaining the density of all birds and their relative species richness (adjusted to area) in 77 cuts and the density of hole-nesters in 53 retention cuts

Model and variable	Coefficient (mean±standard error)	F	Р
	( ,		
Density, no. of pairs per hectare			
I. $R^2 = 0.25$ , $F = 6.0$ , $P < 0.001$			
Site type		6.47	< 0.001
Volume of dead trees per hectare	$0.61 \pm 0.27$	5.29	0.024
II. $R^2 = 0.25$ , $F = 6.0$ , $P < 0.001$			
Site type		5.21	0.003
Area	$-0.23 \pm 0.1$	5.10	0.027
Relative species richness ( $R^2 = 0.35$ , $F = 7.6$ , $P < 0.001$ )			
Site type		5.38	0.002
No. of tree species	$0.31 \pm 0.13$	6.16	0.015
Volume of dead trees per hectare	$1.31 \pm 0.54$	5.89	0.018
Density of hole-nesters, no. of pairs per hectare			
I. Site type $(R^2 = 0.16, F = 3.1, P = 0.037)$		3.05	0.037
II. No. of tree species $(R^2 = 0.11, F = 6.1, P = 0.017)$	$0.24 \pm 0.1$	6.11	0.017

Note that there are two alternative models (referred to by Roman numerals) for the density of all birds and the density of hole-nesters.

fers, large-diameter trees and the tree-species richness (Appendix 1). The incidence of the species of conservation concern was related to higher relative species richness of all birds (likelihood-ratio test of logistic regression:  $\chi_1^2 = 8.9, P = 0.003$ , hole-nester density  $(\chi_1^2 = 5.0, P = 0.026)$  and hole-nester species richness ( $\chi_1^2 = 7.1$ , P = 0.008), but not to the total density of birds ( $\chi_1^2 = 1.7, P = 0.188$ ).

#### Discussion

We found that tree retention influenced birds independently of forest type but the effects differed for the whole communities and for the harvestsensitive species groups. Even though the latter tended to prefer the cuts having the densest and most species-rich avian communities, that co-variation was too weak to justify the use of general community characteristics (particularly density) as universal shortcuts of forestry impacts on bird biodiversity. Unfortunately, most threatened species, again, are so rare, often elusive and laborious to detect (Imbeau et al., 2001) that their absence is uninformative at the stand scale. Thus, forest managers usually only assume that some particular habitat modifications

(e.g. the retention of adequate legacies) would increase the probability of such species' presence.

In this study, we were able to demonstrate the stand-scale relevance of VRC: the incidence of species of national conservation concern clearly depended on live-tree retention (see also Conner et al., 1991; Niemi and Hanowski, 1997). This effect could not be explained with the type-related bias in retention levels (see Materials and Methods) since these species were well dispersed between different site types (no site-type effect). In Finland, e.g. threatened bird species are mostly restricted to and may have value as management indicators only in fertile forests (Similä et al., 2006). Yet, it is unclear to what extent each stand-scale retention would influence the viability of the populations; the latter is revealed only at the landscape scale (Angelstam et al., 2004a) and rather in demography and longterm trends than absolute densities. For those laborious assessments, focal taxa should be selected (Angelstam et al., 2004b), so the question is how to distinguish VRC-dependent species.

Resident hole-nesters have been considered suitable targets of sustainable forestry in boreal regions: they suffer seriously from modern timber extraction (Schmiegelow et al., 1997; Imbeau et al., 2001) and obviously cannot nest

100



Volume of dead trees ha-1 (m<sup>3</sup>)

Figure 2. Mean density of birds (a) and relative number of bird species (b) according to the volume of dead trees on the cuts (95% confidence interval). The numbers above the bars are sample sizes; the letters below denote statistical similarity (means followed by the same letter were not different in ANOVA at  $\alpha < 0.05$ ).

on treeless cuts. However, we were not able to detect any further relationships between tree retention and the abundance of hole-nesters, though their share in the bird communities exceeded the average for European forests (5 per cent; Newton, 1998). The common pattern behind the two alternative models explaining their densities on retention cuts (via site-type or tree-species richness, respectively) was probably that the bird-poor (Figure 1c) oligotrophic cuts usually had only Scots pines, which contain few cavities at the age of cutting. The increased incidence of hole-nesters may partly explain the higher relative species richness of all birds in the cuts with Figure 3. Incidence of the bird species of conservation concern in relation to live-tree densities on the cuts. The presence-absence data are linked with logistic function; the mean area of the cuts was 3 ha.

60

80

more tree species, though the independent contribution of a more abundant and varied food base was likely as well (see the univariate positive relationships with the general abundance live trees, large trees and deciduous trees). Thus, we could not provide unequivocal evidence on immediate benefits of the retention of different tree species to birds (Helle, 1985). Yet, such benefits are selfevident for tree-specific epiphytes and invertebrates and - as a source of structural complexity of the stand (Zenner, 2000) - tree-species richness should enhance the bird diversity in the next forest generation as well (Hansen et al., 1995).

The recorded site-type effects on bird abundance, species richness and the abundance of hole-nesters followed the well-known increases along with the habitat productivity (Helle and Mönkkönen, 1990) and moisture gradients (Haapanen, 1965). Importantly, however, the lack of interactions between site type and the variables of tree retention contrasts with the common assumption that biotic communities are adapted to natural disturbances, which, therefore, should be mimicked by forest managers (Fries et al., 1997; Angelstam, 1998). It is unlikely that the observed benefits of standing dead trees - a characteristic element of naturally burnt areas - on birds could result from such adaptations (Schieck and Song, 2006), as the volumes of retained dead trees in our study were less than 1 per cent of those reported after natural burns (Siitonen,

2001). Furthermore, the dead-tree effects were Funding detected for general bird abundance and species richness only, and not for hole-nesters that actually nest there. Thus, biologically the co-variation of dead-tree retention and general bird community characteristics is difficult to explain (but see Schulte and Niemi, 1998; Simon et al., 2002, for similar results).

On the other hand, one should not make too far-reaching conclusions from the lack of proof for the adaptation assumption in our study. First, birds in general may tolerate forestry operations better than many other taxa (Imbeau et al., 2001), particularly at small scales (Similä et al., 2006). Second, even though birds could guide disturbance-based management at the landscape scale (Angelstam et al., 2004b), they may be less informative in heterogeneous landscapes. In our naturally mosaic hemiboreal forests, the avian communities in the patches of contrasting forest types responded similarly to management; thus, it is unlikely that patchspecific management would make a difference at the large scale. One reason for this may be the scarcity of bird species (such as Lullula arborea and Caprimulgus europaeus) adapted to large stand-replacing disturbances in hemiboreal Europe. Third, the low retention levels of our study (mostly up to 5 per cent of growing stock) may not mimic natural disturbances sufficiently well - an explanation provided by Virkkala (2004) for a lack of retention effects on Finnish birds. On average, significant differences from clear-cuts in the abundance and species richness of various taxa appear at green-tree retention levels over 15 per cent of the growing stock (Rosenvald and Lõhmus, 2007) and over 10 per cent may be needed for many tree-dwelling bird species in northwestern North America (Norton and Hannon, 1997; Schieck and Song, 2006). Moreover, it is critical to distinguish between the failures to mimic disturbances and to retain the conditions for closed-forest species as the latter is not the primary aim of VRC (Franklin et al., 1997). To summarize, the explicit planning of VRC could greatly benefit from future studies similar to our's on taxa other than birds, in homogeneous vs heterogeneous landscapes and on biodiversity responses to real natural disturbances having varying amounts of legacies left.

Estonian Science Foundation grants 5257 and 6457.

#### Acknowledgements

We are grateful to Tarmo Evestus, Rein Nellis, Kalev Normak, Margo Perend, Jaanus Remm and Indrek Tammekänd for field assistance. Piret Lõhmus and two anonymous referees commented on the manuscript.

#### Conflict of Interest Statement

None declared.

#### References

- Adermann, V. 2004 Eesti metsad 2003. Metsavarude hinnang statistilisel valikmeetodil. Metsakaitse- ja metsauuenduskeskus, Tallinn, 99 pp. (in Estonian).
- Ahti, T., Hämet-Ahti, L. and Jalas, J. 1968 Vegetation zones and their sections in northwestern Europe. Ann. Bot. Fenn. 5, 169-211.
- Angelstam, P.K. 1998 Maintaining and restoring biodiversity in European boreal forests by developing natural disturbance regimes. J. Veg. Sci. 9, 593-602. Angelstam, P., Edman, T., Dönz-Breuss, M. and Wallis DeWries, M.F. 2004a Land management data and terrestrial vertebrates as indicators of forest biodiversity at the landscape scale. Ecol. Bull. 51, 333-349
- Angelstam, P., Roberge, J.-M., Lõhmus, A., Bergmanis, M., Brazaitis, G. and Dönz-Breuss, M. et al. 2004b Habitat modelling as a tool for landscape-scale conservation - a review of parameters for focal forest birds. Ecol. Bull. 51, 427-454.
- Bergeron, Y., Leduc, A., Harvey, B.D. and Gauthier, S. 2002 Natural fire regime: a guide for sustainable management of the Canadian boreal forest. Silva Fenn. 36, 81-95.
- Brazaitis, G. and Kurlavičius, P. 2003 Green tree retention and bird communities on clearcuts in Lithuania. Baltic For. 9, 63-70.
- Carlson, A. 1994 Cavity breeding birds and clearcuts. Ornis Fenn. 71, 120-122.
- Conner, R.N., Snow, A.E. and O'Halloran, K.A. 1991 Red-cockaded woodpecker use of seed-tree-shelterwood cuts in eastern Texas. Wildl. Soc. Bull. 19, 67-73.

Denslow, J.S. 1980 Patterns of plant species diversity during succession under different disturbance re-

TREE-RETENTION EFFECTS IN RELATION TO SITE TYPE

- gimes. Oecologia. 46, 18-21. Eesti Ornitoloogiaühing 2001 Bird species of conservation concern in Estonia. Hirundo Suppl. 2-4.
- Franklin, J.F., Berg, D.R., Thornburgh, D.A. and Tappeiner, J.C. 1997 Alternative silvicultural approaches to timber harvesting: variable retention harvest systems. In Creating a Forestry for the 21st Century: The Science of Ecosystem Management, K. A. Kohm and J.F. Franklin (eds). Island Press, Washington, DC, pp. 111-139.
- Fries, C., Johansson, O., Pettersson, B. and Simonsson, P. 1997 Silvicultural models to maintain and restore natural stand structures in Swedish boreal forests. For. Ecol. Manage. 94, 89–103.
- Haapanen, A. 1965 Bird fauna of the Finnish forests in relation to forest succession. Ann. Zool. Fenn. 2. 153-196.
- Hansen, A.J., Garman, S.L., Weigand, J.F., Urban, D. L., McComb, W.C. and Raphael, M.G. 1995 Alternative silvicultural regimes in the Pacific Northwest: simulations of ecological and economic effects. Ecol. Appl. 5, 535-554.
- Harrison, R.B., Schmiegelow, F.K.A. and Naidoo, R. 2005 Stand-level response of breeding forest songbirds to multiple levels of partial-cut harvest in four boreal forest types. Can. J. For. Res. 35, 1553-1567.
- Helle, P. 1985 Habitat selection of breeding birds in relation to forest succession in Northeastern Finland. Ornis Fenn. 62, 113-123.
- Helle, P. and Mönkkönen, M. 1986 Annual fluctuations of land bird communities in different successional stages of boreal forest. Ann. Zool. Fenn. 23. 269-280.
- Helle, P. and Mönkkönen, M. 1990 Forest successions and bird communities: theoretical aspects and practical implications. In Biogeography and Ecology of Forest Bird Communities, A. Keast (ed), SPB Academic Publishing by, The Hague, the Netherlands, pp. 299-318.
- Hosmer, D.W. and Lemeshow, S. 1989 Applied Logistic Regression. John Wiley and Sons. New York, 307 pp.
- Imbeau, L., Mönkkönen, M. and Desrochers, A. 2001 Long-term effects of forestry on birds of the eastern Canadian boreal forests: a comparison with Fennoscandia, Conserv. Biol. 15, 1151-1162.
- Lindenmayer, D.B. and Franklin, J.F. 2002 Conserving Forest Biodiversity: A Comprehensive Multiscaled Approach. Island Press, Washington, DC, 351 pp.

- Lorimer, C.G. and White, A.S. 2003 Scale and frequency of natural disturbances in the northeastern US: implications for early successional forest habitats and regional age distributions. For. Ecol. Manage. 185. 41-64.
- Lõhmus, A. 2006 Kahepaiksete ja roomajate suhtelisest arvukusest eri tüüpi metsades ja raiesmikel [Relative abundance of amphibians and reptiles in forests and clear-cuts of different types]. Year-book Estonian Naturalists' Soc. 84, 207-217. (in Estonian with English summary).
- Lõhmus, A. and Rosenvald, R. 2005 Järvselja looduskaitsekvartali haudelinnustik: pikaajalised muutused ja inventeerimismetoodika analüüs [Breeding bird fauna of the Järvselja Primeval Forest Reserve: long-term changes and an analysis of inventory methods]. Hirundo. 18, 18-30. (in Estonian with English summary).
- Lõhmus, A., Kohv, K., Palo, A. and Viilma, K. 2004 Loss of old-growth, and the minimum need for strictly protected forests in Estonia, Ecol. Bull. 51, 401-411.
- Lõhmus, A., Lõhmus, P., Remm, J. and Vellak, K. 2005 Old-growth structural elements in a strict reserve and commercial forest landscape in Estonia. For. Ecol. Manage. 216, 201-215.
- Lõhmus, E. 1984 Eesti metsakasvukohatüübid Eesti NSV Agrotööstuskoondise Info- ja juurutusvalitsus. Tallinn, Estonia, 121 pp. (in Estonian).
- Lõhmus, P., Rosenvald, R. and Lõhmus, A. 2006 Effectiveness of solitary retention trees for conserving epiphytes: differential short-term responses of bryophytes and lichens. Can. J. For. Res. 36, 1319-1330.
- Newton, I. 1998 Population Limitation in Birds. Academic Press, London, 597 pp.
- Niemi, G.I. and Hanowski, I.M. 1997 Concluding remarks on raptor responses to forest management: a holarctic perspective. J. Raptor Res. 31, 191-196.
- Norton, M.R. and Hannon, S.I. 1997 Songbird response to partial-cut logging in the boreal mixedwood forest of Alberta. Can. J. For. Res. 27.44-53.
- Padari, A. 2004 Metsahindamisprogramm"RaieWin", Unpublished master thesis. Estonian Agricultural University, Tartu. 42 pp. (in Estonian).
- Petty, S.J. and Avery, M.I. 1990 Forest Bird Communities. Forestry Commission Occasional Paper 26, Forestry Commission, Edinburgh, 110 pp.
- Remm, J., Lõhmus, A. and Remm, K. 2006 Tree cavities in riverine forests: what determines their occurrence

- and use by hole-nesting passerines? For. Ecol. Manage. 221. 267-277.
- Rolstad, J., Rolstad, E. and Saeteren, O. 2000 Black woodpecker nest sites: characteristics, selection, and reproductive success. J. Wildl. Manage. 64, 1053-1066.
- Rosenvald, R. and Lõhmus, A. 2007 For what, when, and where is green-tree retention better than clearcutting? A review of the biodiversity aspects. For. Ecol. Manage. (in press).
- Schieck, J. and Song, S.J. 2006 Changes in bird communities throughout succession following fire and harvest in boreal forests of western North America: literature review and meta-analyses. Can. J. For. Res. 36, 1299-1318.
- Schmiegelow, F.K.A., Machtans, C.S. and Hannon, S.J. 1997 Are boreal birds resilient to forest fragmentation? An experimental study of short-term community responses. Ecology. 78, 1914–1932.
- Schulte, L.A. and Niemi, G.J. 1998 Bird communities of early-successional burned and logged forest. J. Wildl. Manage. 62, 1418-1429.
- Siitonen, J. 2001 Forest management, coarse woody debris and saproxylic organisms: Fennoscandian boreal forest as an example. Ecol. Bull. 49, 11-41.
- Similä, M., Kouki, J., Mönkkönen, M., Sippola, A.-L. and Huhta, E. 2006 Co-variation and indicators of

- species diversity: can richness of forest-dwelling species be predicted in northern boreal forests? Ecol. Indicat. 6, 686-700.
- Simon, N.P.P., Schwab, F.E. and Otto, R.D. 2002 Songbird abundance in clear-cut and burned stands: a comparison of natural disturbance and forest management. Can. J. For. Res. 32, 1343-1350.
- Sonerud, G.A. 1985 Risk of nest predation in three species of hole nesting owls: influence on choice of nesting habitat and incubation behaviour. Ornis Scand. 16, 261-269.
- StatSoft Inc., 2001. STATISTICA (Data Analysis Software System) Version 6. www.statsoft.com. per hectare.
- Virkkala, R. 2004 Bird species dynamics in a managed southern boreal forest in Finland. For. Ecol. Manag. 195, 151–163.
- Wallenius, T.H., Kuuluvainen, T. and Vanha-Majamaa, I. 2004 Fire history in relation to site type and vegetation in Vienansalo wilderness in eastern Fennoscandia, Russia, Can. I. For. Res. 34, 1400-1409.
- Zenner, E.K. 2000 Do residual trees increase structural complexity in Pacific Northwest coniferous forests? Ecol. Appl. 10, 800-810.
- Received 26 January 2007

CDECS Bird community characteristics<sup> $\beta$ </sup> 1 2 م ام -Site type<sup> $\alpha$ </sup> Ë

Appendix 1: Cut characteristics by site types (median; quartile range in brackets) and their univariate relationships with bird community characteristics

ut variable	Ougou opinc (N=16)	(N=20)	Eutropmc (N=29)	Swamp (N = 12)	1 ota1 density	species	noie- nester density <sup>y</sup>	SFEC
ite type					++	++	+-	
kegeneration	$(1; 3)^{B}$	$4 (3; 5)^{AB}$	$4 (3; 5)^{A}$	$4 (3; 5.5)^{A}$	0.10	-0.01	-0.02	*
rrea (ha)	2.6 (1.9; 3.7)	2.7 (1.8; 3.2)	3.3 (2.3; 4)	2.4(2.1;3)	$-0.26^{+}$	-0.05	0.02	*
ive trees (no. per $ha^{-1}$ )	9.9 (0; 13.7)	11.8 (0; 17.1)	9.7 (4.9; 19.3)	2.7 (0; 7.4)	0.13	$0.25^{\pm \epsilon}$	0.14	++
Dead trees (m <sup>3</sup> per ha <sup>-1</sup> )	0 (0; 0.6)	0.7(0;2)	1.2 (0.2; 2)	0 (0; 0.7)	$0.20^{*\pi}$	$0.35^{\pm \pi}$	$0.34^{+\pi}$	
ive trees (d.b.h. >30 cm; no. per ha <sup>-1</sup> )	$2.6(0; 8.1)^{AB}$	$6.6(1; 12.4)^{A}$	3.1 (0.9; 6.7) <sup>AB</sup>	$0.2 (0; 1.9)^{B}$	0.17	$0.26^{\pm \epsilon}$	0.19	+
Conifers (no. per $ha^{-1}$ )	6.7(0; 13.1)	4.2(0;10.6)	0 (0; 0.5)	1 (0; 4.6)	0.12	0.17	-0.06	+-
$(no. per ha^{-1})$	0 (0; 0)	0(0; 2.5)	0 (0; 1.9)	0(0; 0)	0.01	$0.21^{*}$	0.21	
beciduous trees, excluding aspen (no. per ha <sup>-1</sup> )	$0.1 \ (0; 1.4)^a$	0.8 (0; 3.6) <sup>ab</sup>	5.7 (2.2; 12.2) <sup>b</sup>	$0.2 (0; 2.1)^{ab}$	0.17	$0.31^{\ddagger}$	$0.24^{*}$	*
Vo. of tree species	$2 (2; 3)^{B}$	$(3, (2; 6)^{AB})$	$4 (3; 6)^{A}$	$3 (3; 4)^{AB}$	0.15	$0.36^{\ddagger}$	$0.40^{\pm \epsilon}$	+
Means followed by the same letter are no etters).	ot different at $\alpha < 0$	0.05 according to	ANOVA (upperc	ase letters) or ]	Kruskal–W	allis ANOV	'A (lowerca	se

Spearman rank correlation coefficients; site-type effects were tested with ANOVA; the relationships for the species of conservation ested in logistic regression (log-likelihood test); P values: \*<0.1,  $\uparrow$ <0.05,  $\ddagger$ <0.01. are βNumbers

trees. concern were tested in logi 'Only cuts with residual tr <sup>8</sup>Species of national conser

(Eesti Ornitoloogiaühing, conse

2001).

ervation concern ( for further analy analys for

further Log-transfo

ird species abundance (pairs per hectare) according to forest type and live-tree abundance groups
: Bird
Appendix 2

					Forest	type and	d retenti	ion level	(no of	live trees	s per hee	ctare)				
Rird eneries		Oligo	trophic			Mesotro	ophic			Eutro	phic			Swa	du	
(total no. of pairs)	0	<10	10-20	>20	0	<10	10-20	>20	0	<10	10-20	>20	0	<10	10-20	>20
Anas platyrbynchos (3)	0	0	0	0	0.04	0	0	0	0	0.03	0.04	0	0	0	0	0
Falco subbuteo (1)	0	0	0.07	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Tetrao tetrix (1)*	0	0	0	0.09	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Bonasa bonasia (1)*	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.04	0	0	0	0	0
Grus grus (1)*	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.10	0	0
Tringa ochropus (4.5)	0.03	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.05	0.06	0	0	0	0.03	0	0.25	0.39
Scolopax rusticola (1)	0	0	0	0	0	0.08	0.03	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Gallinago gallinago (22.5)	0.06	0	0	0	0.09	0	0.06	0	0.09	0.19	0.07	0.14	0.26	0.10	0.51	0
Columba palumbus (0.5)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.02	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Cuculus canorus (5)	0	0	0.07	0.05	0	0	0	0	0	0.02	0.07	0.07	0	0	0	0
Caprimulgus europaeus (2)*	0	0.16	0	0	0	0	0	0.05	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Dryocopus martius $(7)^{*\dagger}$	0	0	0	0	0	0.08	0.03	0.10	0	0.03	0.07	0.11	0	0.05	0	0
Picus canus $(3.5)^{*\dagger}$	0	0	0	0	0	0.16	0.06	0	0	0.03	0.02	0	0	0	0	0
Dendrocopos major $(12)^{\dagger}$	0	0	0	0.05	0	0.08	0.16	0.10	0	0.06	0.11	0.07	0	0.15	0	0
Dendrocopos leucotos $(1)^{*\dagger}$	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.04	0	0	0	0	0
Dendrocopos minor $(1)^{\dagger}$	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.03	0	0	0	0	0	0
Lullula arborea (5)*	0.06	0.10	0.13	0.09	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Anthus trivialis (99)	0.37	0.42	0.53	0.70	0.24	0.66	0.53	0.63	0.24	0.34	0.41	0.61	0.4	0.51	0.51	0.39
<i>Motacilla alba</i> (5.5)	0.06	0.05	0	0	0	0	0.16	0.10	0	0	0	0	0.03	0	0	0
Troglodytes troglodytes (8.5)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.09	0.10	0.02	0.02	0.09	0.11	0	0.10	0	0
Prunella modularis (5)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.13	0	0.04	0	0	0	0.06	0.10	0	0
Erithacus rubecula (11)	0.06	0	0.03	0	0.07	0.08	0	0.10	0.04	0	0	0.11	0.09	0.21	0	0.19
Phoenicurus phoenicurus (1.5) <sup>†</sup>	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.04	0	0	0	0	0
Saxicola rubetra (4.5)	0.12	0	0	0	0.04	0	0.03	0	0	0	0	0	0.06	0	0	0
Turdus merula (11)	0	0	0	0	0.07	0.08	0.03	0.16	0.06	0.05	0	0	0.03	0.31	0.25	0
Turdus pilaris (1.5)	0	0	0.03	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.03	0	0	0	0	0	0
Turdus iliacus (1.5)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.04	0	0	0.05	0	0
Turdus philomelos (7.5)	0	0	0	0	0.04	0.08	0.03	0.05	0.04	0.05	0	0	0.06	0.15	0	0
Turdus viscivorus (3)	0	0.05	0	0.14	0	0	0.03	0	0.02	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Locustella fluviatilis (10.5)	0	0	0	0	0.04	0	0.06	0	0	0	0.07	0.14	0.20	0.10	0	0

#### TREE-RETENTION EFFECTS IN RELATION TO SITE TYPE

					Forest	type an	d retenti	on level	(no of l	ive trees	per hec	tare)				
Bird eneries		Oligo	trophic			Mesotr	ophic			Eutro	phic			Swai	du	
(total no. of pairs)	0	<10	10–20	>20	0	<10	10-20	>20	0	<10	10-20	>20	0	<10	10-20	>20
Locustella naevia (4)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.04	0	0.04	0	0	0.21	0	0
Acrocephalus schoenobaenus (1.5)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.09	0	0	0
Acrocephalus dumetorum	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.09	0	0.09	0	0	0.10	0	0
Acrocethalus tralustris (1)	C	0	C	C	0	C	0	C	0	0	0.04	0	0	0	0	0
Solvid horin (46.5)	0.06		0.10		0.48	0.16	0.06		0.58	0.08	0.2.0	0.11	0.17	0.51		
Sylvia curruca (5)	0	0	0	0.09	0.02	0	0	0	0.04	0	0	0	0.09	0.10	0	0
Sylvia communis (93.5)	0.06	0	0.13	0	0.84	0.08	0.31	0.21	0.73	0.19	0.59	0.18	0.81	0.67	0.51	0.39
Sylvia atricapilla (6)	0	0	0.03	0	0.04	0	0	0.10	0.02	0	0.06	0.07	0.03	0	0	0
Phylloscopus sibilatrix (3.5)	0	0	0.03	0.09	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.21	0	0
Phylloscopus trochilus (67)	0.46	0	0.10	0.28	0.44	0.16	0.22	0.68	0.39	0.02	0.17	0.22	0.46	0.82	0	0.39
Phylloscopus collybita (20.5)	0	0	0.03	0	0.18	0	0.16	0.21	0	0.05	0.15	0.32	0	0	0.76	0
Ficedula hypoleuca (3.5) <sup>†</sup>	0	0	0	0	0	0.16	0	0.10	0	0	0.06	0	0	0	0	0
Muscicapa striata (1.5) <sup>†</sup>	0	0	0	0.09	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.02	0	0	0	0	0
Parus montanus $(3.5)^{\dagger}$	0	0	0	0.09	0	0	0.03	0	0	0.02	0	0.04	0	0.10	0	0
Parus caeruleus (0.5) <sup>†</sup>	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.05	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Parus major (20) <sup>†</sup>	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.16	0.10	0	0.14	0.30	0.14	0	0.10	0.51	0
Aegithalos caudatus (1.5)	0	0	0	0	0.02	0	0	0	0	0	0.02	0	0.03	0	0	0
Sitta europaea (1)†	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.10	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Certhia familiaris (2) <sup>†</sup>	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.06	0.04	0	0	0	0
Lanius collurio (10.5)*	0	0.10	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.04	0.03	0.09	0	0.17	0.10	0	0.39
Oriolus oriolus (1)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.04	0	0	0	0	0
Garrulus glandarius (1)	0	0	0	0	0	0.08	0	0	0	0	0	0.04	0	0	0	0
Corvus corax (2.5)	0	0	0.07	0	0	0	0.09	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Fringilla coelebs (30.5)	0.09	0.26	0.20	0.47	0.02	0	0.28	0.47	0.02	0.02	0.11	0.22	0	0.10	0.25	0.19
Carduelis spinus (2)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.06	0	0	0.03	0	0	0	0	0	0
Carduelis carduelis (1)	0	0	0.07	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Pyrrhula pyrrhula (8)	0	0	0.03	0.05	0	0.16	0.06	0.05	0.02	0	0.06	0.11	0	0.10	0	0
Carpodacus erythrinus (28.5)	0.03	0	0.07	0	0	0.16	0.06	0.10	0.24	0.08	0.35	0.07	0.17	0.26	0	0
Loxia curvirostra (1)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.05	0	0	0.02	0	0	0	0	0
Emberiza citrinella (3)	0.06	0	0.07	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.03	0	0	0	0	0	0
Emberiza schoeniclus (2.5)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.14	0	0	0

Appendix 2: Continued

13

Continued
5:
Appendix

					Forest	type an	d retent	ion leve	l (no of	live tree	s per he	ctare)				
Rird energies		Oligot	trophic			Mesotr	ophic			Eutro	phic			Swa	dm	
(total no. of pairs)	0	<10	10-20	>20	0	<10	10–20	>20	0	<10	10-20	>20	0	<10	10-20	>20
Clear-cut characteristics			L	,		,	1	-		c	c	ι		-	÷	÷
No. of cuts	9	7	ر د ا	τ,	9 - 9 -	Υ,	~ · ·	4	9	. م	י א י	<u>^</u>	9	4		, ,
Total area of cuts	16.4	9.5	15.1	10.8	22.7	6.1	16.0	9.6	23.2	31.0	27.0	13.9	17.3	9.8	2.0	2.6
Bird community characteristic	ICS															
Total density (pairs per	1.52	1.15	1.79	2.28	2.69	2.30	2.94	3.71	2.87	1.58	3.56	2.92	3.37	5.35	3.54	2.33
hectare)																
Species richness	13	~	18	13	16	15	25	22	21	23	32	20	20	25	8	~
Hole-nester density (pairs	0	0	0	0.23	0	0.49	0.44	0.57	0	0.32	0.70	0.40	0	0.41	0.51	0
per hectare)																
Density of species of	0.06	0.37	0.13	0.19	0	0.25	0.09	0.16	0.04	0.10	0.26	0.11	0.17	0.26	0	0.39
conservation concern																
(pairs per hectare)																
* Species of national conserva	ation con	cern.														

90

\* Species of nation †Hole-nester.

# Short-term determinants and long-term prospects of retention-tree survival in hemiboreal cut areas

Raul Rosenvald<sup>a,b\*</sup>, Asko Lõhmus<sup>b</sup> and Andres Kiviste<sup>a</sup>

- <sup>a</sup> Institute of Forestry and Rural Engineering, Estonian University of Life Sciences, Kreutzwaldi 5, 51014 Tartu, Estonia
- <sup>b</sup> Institute of Ecology and Earth Sciences, Centre of Basic and Applied Ecology, University of Tartu, Vanemuise 46, 51014 Tartu, Estonia

\*Corresponding author. Tel.: +372 53 418 792. E-mail aadress: raul.rosenvald@emu.ee (R.Rosenvald).

### Abstract.

Survival of live retention trees is a key issue for stand-scale applications of natural-disturbance-based silviculture. In 2002-2007, we explored post-cut survival of 3255 trees in 102 cut areas in Estonia, focusing on long-term survival prospects, pre-adaptation of the trees and spatial variation in survival. Wind damage comprised 89.6% of tree deaths. In one subsample, the number of live trees decreased 35% in six years, in another – 36% in five years, adding 4.4 m<sup>3</sup> of downed dead trunks and 1 m<sup>3</sup> of standing dead trees ha<sup>-1</sup> in both cases. Yet, the annual rates of natural mortality declined in time, and 29-38% of the trees were estimated to be alive after 40 years (22–29% after 100 years). According to multilevel logistic regression, the main determinants of survival were tree species (best in hard deciduous trees - Fraxinus, Ulmus, Quercus, Acer, Prunus and Sorbus) and diameter (species-dependent effects), tree position relative to forest edge (best near current or former forest edge), post-harvest density of trees (positive), and exposure (negative). The results implied that: (1) green-tree retention can effectively increase the abundance of large shade-tolerant trees, but it is equally important for producing coarse woody debris; (2) larger individuals, interior forest trees near existing forest edges and preadapted trees in open conditions should be preferably retained; (3) in terms of tree survival, differentiating tree-retention geographically or amongst site types is not justified. The critical question for future research is the necessary abundance of old trees in the next forest generation.

**Key words**: coarse woody debris, green tree retention, forest management, variable retention cutting, windthrow

**Rosenvald, R.**, Lóhmus, A., Kiviste, A. SHORT-TERM DETERMINANTS AND LONG-TERM PROSPECTS OF RETENTION-TREE SURVIVAL IN HEMIBOREAL CUT AREAS. Submitted manuscript.

### Introduction

Variable retention cutting (VRC) is the main stand-scale application of the developing natural-disturbance-based silviculture, which, by emulating the consequences of natural stand-replacing disturbances, aims at better consideration of biodiversity in forest management (Franklin et al. 1997; Drever et al. 2006). Though its basic technique - permanent retention of live trees ("green-tree retention") at cutting – obviously has a general positive effect on forest biota (Rosenvald and Lóhmus 2007a), the practical guidelines are still poorly elaborated and supported by field data. Partly, this is due to the complex interplay between immediate and future value of the trees (Lõhmus et al. 2006). Immediate effects of tree-retention on the cuts are seen, for example, for threatened saproxylic beetles adapted to post-disturbance conditions (Martikainen 2001), while future values are more important for epiphytic forest bryophytes that tend to go extinct on solitary trees (Lõhmus et al. 2006) but can re-establish old trees in the young forest (Lõhmus and Lõhmus 2007). Such a re-establishment is impossible if the trees die earlier; however, the deaths also provide essential coarse woody debris for saproxylic forest species (Junninen et al. 2007).

Thus the survival of the live retention trees is a key knowledge for VRC but, despite the at least 20 studies performed so far (Rosenvald and Lõhmus 2007a), there are major gaps inhibiting its effective application. Notably, long-term survival prospects of the trees remain unknown but are suspected to be low (e.g., Jull 2001; Busby et al. 2006), mostly due to the extra wind damage caused by the increased post-cut exposure of the trees (Foster 1988; Ruel et al. 2003). However, the dropped average survival rates may start increasing again along with the selective mortality of the most susceptible trees (Scott and Mitchell 2005; Busby et al. 2006). Furthermore, the individuals of at least some species may also adapt to these more open conditions by accelerating their diameter growth (Holgen et al. 2003; Jakobsson and Elfing 2004), strengthening their root system (Foster 1988; Peterson 2004) and changing their canopy shape (Foster 1988; see also Canham et al. 2001). These processes may be addressed by two complementary retention strategies: (1) given that interior forest trees are particularly susceptible to opening up the forest (e.g., Lohmander and Helles 1987; Foster 1988; Peltola 1996; Talkkari et al. 2000) - to prefer the pre-adapted trees at the edges of former openings; (2) to reduce per capita mortality rates by increasing retention densities to the levels where the trees provide shade for each other (Scott and Mitchell 2005; Busby et al. 2006).

Secondly, retention-tree survival may vary in space, which questions the attempts to introduce similar retention techniques to all site types (Rosenvald and Lóhmus 2007b). On the one hand, given the differences between natural disturbance regimes amongst site types (e.g., Angelstam 1998; Lóhmus et al. 2004) and geographic regions (Bergeron et al. 2002; Lorimer and White 2003), their dominating tree species may differ in the resilience to abrupt changes in microclimate caused by cutting (Valinger and Fridman 1999; Lanquaye-Opoku and Mitchell 2005). On the other hand, depending on soil moisture and depth, even relatively wind-resistant tree species may be locally vulnerable (Peterson 2004) suggesting, for instance, that in wet forests alternative management techniques to VRC should be considered (Valinger and Fridman 1999).

In this paper, we explore the process and determinants of post-cut survival of live retention trees in hemiboreal cut areas in Estonia, with an emphasis on the pre-adaptation and spatial aspects as well as the prospects of long-term survival. In terms of pre-adaptations, we expect that the trees growing near pre-cut edges survive better; we also explore the differences between tree species and size classes. As for spatial aspects, we test whether the survival differs between geographic regions and site types (being higher on moist mineral soils where stable root hold can be established; Schaetzl et al. 1989; Ray and Nicoll 1998) and depends on post-cut shade provided by forest edges or other retention trees. Based on the mean annual survival, its variance and trends (the possible temporal increase), we discuss the prospects of the retention trees to reach the next forest generation. Finally, we list the implications of our study for forest managers and the needs for future studies.

### Material and Methods

### **Study Areas**

The study was carried out in four randomly selected state forest districts in three Estonian regions located at  $58^{\circ}-59^{\circ}N$  and  $25^{\circ}-27^{\circ}E$  (Figure 1). Estonia is situated in the hemiboreal vegetation zone (Ahti et al. 1968). The mean air temperature is 17 °C in July and -6.5 °C in January; the average precipitation is 600–700 mm per year. Forests (ca. 50% of the country) do not contain intensive plantations but 25% are drained and, due to a long clear-cutting history, the stands are structurally impoverished – usually they have only one even-aged tree layer consisting, on average, of three tree species (Lóhmus et al. 2004; 2005). Approximately 40% of the forests are state-owned, having an average growing stock 198 m<sup>3</sup> ha<sup>-1</sup> (272 m<sup>3</sup> ha<sup>-1</sup> in mature stands; Adermann 2004).

All studied districts comprised large, but extensively managed, forest areas on flat terrain below 75 m a.s.l. The study included all the 102 stands that had been harvested in 2001 (69 cut areas with 2157 retention trees; 70% in Laeva and Alatskivi regions) and winter-early spring 2002 (33 cut areas with 1107 trees; 73% in Viljandi region). The mean area of the cuts was 3 ha in the Laeva and Alatskivi districts and 1.5 ha in the Viljandi region (total mean 2.3 ha; range 0.3-6.9 ha). Age of the pre-cut stands had been mostly 50-80 (max. 110) years for deciduous stands and 90-110 (max. 180) years for conifer stands. According to the pre-cut stand, the cuts were classified into four main types on the soil moisture and fertility gradients (following Lõhmus 1984): (1) oligotrophic – nutrient-poor dry Pinus-dominated forests of Vaccinium vitis-idaea and V. myrtillus-types (8 cuts/104 trees; only in Viljandi region); (2) mesotrophic - mixed forests of Oxalis, Oxalis-Vaccinium myrtillus and Hepatica-types (25/508; dominating in the Viljandi region); (3) eutrophic - mostly deciduous forests mixed with Picea, belonging to Aegopodium- and Filipendula-types (58/2376; dominating in Laeva and Alatskivi); (4) swamp – both mobileand stagnant-water stands, usually with some drainage effects (12/276).

A total of 16 tree species had been retained on the cuts. To reach meaningful sample sizes (see Table 1), only three of these were considered at the species level for most analyses: European aspen (Populus tremula L.), Scots pine (Pinus sylvestris L.) and Norway spruce (Picea abies L. Karst.). The Silver birch (Betula pendula Roth.) and Downy birch (B. pubescens Ehrh.), which commonly hybridize, were treated at the genus level. The remaining deciduous trees were separated into two groups: (a) soft deciduous trees - Small-leaved lime (Tilia cordata P. Mill.), Black alder (Alnus glutinosa L. Gaertn.), Grey alder (A. incana L. Moench) and Goat willow (Salix caprea L.); (b) hard deciduous trees – Common ash (Fraxinus excelsion L.), Mountain elm (Ulmus glabra Huds.), European white elm (U. laevis Pall.), Common oak (Quercus robur L.), Norway maple (Acer platanoides L.), Bird-cherry (Prunus padus L.) and Mountain ash (Sorbus aucuparia L.). Species composition differed between the study districts (Appendix); most notably, 83% of pines were in Viljandi region and 94% of hard deciduous trees in Laeva and Alatskivi districts.



**Fig. 1** Locations of the studied forest districts: (1) Viljandi (Kabala and Kópu districts), (2) Laeva and (3) Alatskivi region

**Table 1** Retention numbers, tree sizes (trunk volumes), and the mortality of different species during the study. Statistical estimates based on less than five observations are given in parentheses.

Tree species	Re	tained trees	No.	of trees th	nat died o	luring	Wind-
			_	the	study		caused
	No.	Tree volume,	To-	Up-	Trunk	Died	deaths,
		m <sup>3</sup> (mean ±	tal	rooted	bro-	stand-	%
		SD)			ken	ing	
Populus tremula	461	$2.34 \pm 1.67$	214	99	91	24	89
Betula spp.	1028	$0.82 \pm 0.55$	449	316	89	44	90
Pinus sylvestris	647	$0.97 \pm 0.65$	277	234	34	9	97
Picea abies	47	$0.59 \pm 0.63$	20	15	2	3	85
Tilia cordata	232	$0.43 \pm 0.38$	84	84	0	0	100
Salix caprea	24	$0.36 \pm 0.28$	9	5	3	1	89
Alnus glutinosa	107	$0.69 \pm 0.65$	10	2	6	2	82
Alnus incana	31	$0.31 \pm 0.19$	12	5	6	1	92
Fraxinus excelsior	576	$0.54 \pm 0.55$	57	22	0	35	39
Ulmus spp.	31	$0.35 \pm 0.19$	0	0	0	0	(0)
Quercus robur	32	$0.64 \pm 0.5$	1	1	0	0	(100)
Acer platanoides	33	$0.87 \pm 1.03$	4	4	0	0	(100)
Prunus padus	2	$(0.39 \pm 0.07)$	1	0	1	0	(100)
Sorbus aucuparia	4	$(0.22 \pm 0.14)$	1	0	1	0	(100)
Total	3255	0.96 ± 1.0	1139	787	233	119	89.6

# Field methods

In spring 2002, all live (incl. seed trees, which often were inseparable from the trees retained for biodiversity only) and standing dead trees (incl. broken-top snags >2 m tall) with diameter at breast height (DBH)  $\geq$ 14-cm were mapped in the field; their species, DBH (also height for snags) and condition were recorded. Trunk volumes of the live and dead trees were estimated according to species-specific diameter-functions (Padari 2004) used in practical silviculture in Estonia. Every next summer until 2007, the survival, type of damage if present, and (in case of snags) any changes in height of each tree were examined. The causes of tree death were classified as windthrow, trunk breakage at foot, trunk breakage creating a snag, or desiccation. Among 51 broken-trunk trees having live branches left, we subjectively considered four trees broken below 4 m as dead, and the taller ones as alive.

Exposure of individual trees to wind was described using three standard variables: (1) FETCH – the sum of distances (m) to the nearest forest edges for eight cardinal directions, measured from aerial photographs. Distances over 300 m were not further measured (Scott and Mitchell 2005), i.e. the maximum sum was 2400 m; (2) DIREX – a simplified version of FETCH (Scott and Mitchell 2005) indicating the number (1...8) of cardinal directions with the nearest forest edge over 30 m away (DIREX30), 60 m (DIREX 60) or 90 m (DIREX 90); (3) tree position relative to various edges (defined as a distance up to 20 m) – either at the edge of (a) a field or meadow; (b) a road (at least 15 m wide); (c) a forest; (d) an earlier cut area (regeneration height up to 10 m) or (e) in the cut interior. In addition, given that western winds predominate in Estonia, we calculated modified FETCH (hereafter FETCHw) using only three western directions (SW, W, NW) to analyze whether a region-specific approach might be preferred to the standard variable.

# Statistical analysis

From all analyses, we omitted the nine retention trees that were cut during the study. The post-cut survival was considered separately in the cuts of 2001 (data for six years) and 2002 (five years) for their particular post-cut years represented different calendar years. To check for a possible temporal decrease in the annual tree-mortality on the cuts, we performed a general linear analysis with these two "cohorts" as a categorical factor and post-cut year as the continuous variable.

For rough projection of the retention-tree population, we modelled the annual post-cut mortality as decreasing (see Results) linearly from our estimates of the 1st year mortality of the two "cohorts" to the mortality rates of large (DBH >20 cm) managed-forest trees, and stabilizing at that level. The data on forest trees had been collected in two permanent plots in Estonia (Kiviste et al. 2005). In one plot, 14,541 trees had the mean annual mortality 0.46% for natural causes and 1.23% when thinning added; in the second, the rates for 5,088 trees were 0.45% and 1.04%, respectively. We calculated four scenarios to illustrate the influence of different assumptions and to capture the real values at greater probability: (1) maximum survival with natural mortality only – the best survival estimates for both retention trees and forest trees, assuming that that a stable survival typical to forests will be reached in 30 years (see Lõhmus et al. 2004 for a similar assumption); (2) minimum survival with natural mortality only - the worse survival estimates and a duration of 40 years to stabilize; (3) maximum and (4) minimum survival with thinnings similar to scenarios (1) and (2), respectively, except that the survival of forest trees included the cuttings.

For analysing the survival of individual trees, we used multivariate logistic regression with hierarchical data structure (Alenius et al. 2003): three geographical regions (level 1) included the 102 cuts (level 2) with the total of 3255 trees (level 3). The data were analysed by fitting mixed generalized linear models (SAS PROC GLIMMIX); the levels were taken into account using Kenward-Roger method for determining denominator degrees of freedom (Littell et al. 2002). The dependent variable was the survival (1, live; 0, dead) of the tree by the end of the study period (after 5–6 post-cut years, depending on cutting year). Initially, eleven independent variables were considered (Table 2) but the approach was simplified by omitting two non-significant and four redundant variables (see below). Notably, the geographical region (identifier of level 1) was omitted as non-significant (see Results); thus the final model comprised only two levels and a random intercept.

Variable redundancy was a significant problem for exposure variables and tree species, which could not be omitted prior to analyses due to their expected biological relevance. At the tree level, diameter was independent of all exposure variables; its dependence on tree species (see Table 1 and Appendix) was addressed by nesting the diameter within species. This approach (1) is more realistic than a common across-species quantitative relationship between tree size and survival probability, (2) allowed to explore species differences in diameter effects, and (3) did not affect qualitatively any results on species differences in survival. Among the five continuous exposure-variables, the strongest correlations appeared between the three forms of DIREX and FETCH (for all possible pairs:  $r_s = 0.64-0.89$ , n = 3255, P < 0.001); their correlations with FETCHw were slightly weaker ( $r_s = 0.47-0.59$ , n = 3255, P < 0.001). For the main analysis, we only selected the standard and most information-rich FETCH, though it still co-varied with the tree position (Kruskal-Wallis ANOVA: P < 0.001). Yet, after constructing the final model, we tested the possible additional effects of the other exposure variables using Type I models.

To take into account the potential shade from other trees on the cut, we only used post-harvest density of the trees for simplicity, though the tree densities declined during the study period. This variable was independent of the other cut-level variable – site type (see Figure 2), and there was only one significant correlation with the cut-level average value of a tree-level variable: post-harvest densities were higher in case of smaller-diameter trees ( $r_e = -0.31$ , n = 102, P = 0.001).

Table 2 Variables for the survival analysis of individual trees: division between levels,
means, standard deviations and range

Variable (no. of groups)	Mean	S.D.	min.	max.
Level 1: Geographical location – 3 r	egions			
Level 2: Stand variables – 102 cuts				
Site type (4)				
Post-harvest density	15.9	10.1	2.3	47.5
Level 3: Tree variables – 3255 trees				
Tree position (5)				
FETCH	1047.4	430.1	130	2210
FETCHw	316.7	205.7	15	900
DIREX30	6.5	1.7	1	8
DIREX60	5.2	2.0	0	8
DIREX90	4.2	2.0	0	8
Diameter	30.2	11.2	14	100
Species (6)				





**Fig. 2** The average retention-tree survival in relation to their post-harvest density in 85 cut areas (with at least 10 trees retained) during the study. For illustrative purposes, the cuts of different site types have been distinguished

### Results

### Mortality of Retention Trees

The average retention levels on the 102 cut sites were 15.9 (range 2–48) live trees per ha and 3.8 (range 0–22) standing dead trees per ha. The average volume of live retention trees was 15.6 (range 1.5-60.2) m<sup>3</sup> ha<sup>-1</sup>, which accounts for 6% of the average growing stock in mature stands in the Estonian state forests (Adermann 2004). Most trees had been retained solitarily.

The total number of live retention trees decreased 35% (from 2153 to 1405 trees) in six years in the cut areas of 2001, and 36% (from 1102 to 711 trees) in five years in the cut areas of 2002 (Figure 3A). The annual mortality rates were, on average,  $6.8 \pm 4.6\%$  for the 2001 cut areas and  $8.2 \pm 6.2\%$  for the 2002 cut areas, respectively, but these rates decreased during the study (Figure 3B). In preliminary general linear model explaining annual mortality via post-cut year and the cutting year ("cohort"), the latter was non-significant ( $F_1 = 0.05$ , P = 0.83). After pooling the data from the two cohorts, the univariate linear regression between % annual mortality (*y*) and post-cut year (*x*) was highly significant: y = 13.15-1.79x (coefficient S.E. = 0.34; n = 6; P = 0.006).

The loss of total live-tree volume in the study period was higher than

of tree numbers: 42% (from 13.1 m<sup>3</sup> to 7.6 m<sup>3</sup> per ha) for the 2001 cut areas and 38% (from 14.1 m<sup>3</sup> to 8.8 m<sup>3</sup> per ha) for the 2002 cut areas. These losses provided 4.4 m<sup>3</sup> of downed dead trunks and 1 m<sup>3</sup> of standing dead trees ha<sup>-1</sup> from each "cohort". Compared with live tree volumes, the retained *Populus tremula* produced relatively large amounts of dead wood, especially snags (Figure 4).

Of the 1139 retention-tree deaths, 89.6% were wind damages (incl. 69.1% uprooting and 20.5% trunk breakage) and 10.4% died on foot. The dominant causes of death differed between tree species: uprooting was most frequent for *Tilia cordata* (100%) and *Pinus sylvestris* (84%), trunk breakage for *Alnus glutinosa* (60%), *Alnus incana* (50%) and *Populus tremula* (43%), and death on foot for *Fraxinus excelsior* (61%) (Table 1). There was no clear pattern in uprooting frequency along with the site type gradient: 28% of retained trees were windthrown in oligotrophic type (n =104), 31% in mesotrophic (n = 505), 21% in eutrophic (n = 2371) and 35% in swamp type (n = 275) during the study.

Projection of the annual tree survival rates indicated that, in case of natural mortality only, 29–38% of retained live trees are likely to be present after 40 years (closed mid-aged stand) and 22–29% in 100-year-old stands. If commercial thinning is added, these proportions will be 18–28% and 9–15%, respectively (Figure 5).



**Fig. 3** Total survival (% of post-cut numbers) of live retention trees (A) and annual mortality (% of the numbers of the previous year; B) in the sites cut in 2001 (n = 2153 trees) and 2002 (n = 1102 trees)



Condition and post-cut year

**Fig. 4** Reduction of the total live-tree volumes and the resulting accumulation of coarse woody debris during five years





### Determinants of tree mortality

Of the seven variables considered, geographical region and site type were omitted from the final model (Table 3) due to their non-significance (P > 0.2) in any multivariate combination (see Appendix for their descriptive statistics). Among tree species (see also Appendix), hard deciduous trees survived best (Tukey's tests for all post-hoc contrasts significant at P < 0.001), followed by soft deciduous trees (P < 0.001 for the contrasts with birch, aspen and pine; P = 0.015 for spruce). Diameter affected survival (Table 3) depending on tree species: positively in aspen (*coefficient* 0.022 ± 0.008 S.E.;  $t_{3237} = 2.8$ , P = 0.006) and in soft deciduous trees (*coefficient* 0.047 ± 0.018 S.E.;  $t_{3237} = 2.7$ , P = 0.008), and negatively in birch (*coefficient* -0.031 ± 0.010 S.E.;  $t_{3237} = 3.0$ , P = 0.003). Without the nesting approach (see Material and Methods), diameter seemed to have no effect ( $F_{1,3242} = 2.0$ ; P = 0.16)

The expected effects of all exposure variables were confirmed (Table 3): the initial retention density had a positive effect (see also Figure 2), FE-TCH had a negative effect (Figure 6A), the trees near forest edge survived much better than in the middle of the cuts (Tukey's test: P < 0.001) and, compared with the latter, pre-cut edges enhanced tree survival in the sequence: earlier cut edge (P = 0.036) < road edge (P < 0.001) < field edge (P = 0.003) (Figure 6B). However, among the pre-cut edges, only

the earlier cut-field edge contrast was marginally significant (Tukey's test: P = 0.066).

Using Type I tests to explore the effects of the four exposure variables, which were initially considered redundant to FETCH, indicated a significant additional contribution of FETCHw only ( $F_{1,3236} = 7.1, P = 0.008$ ). Moreover, when FETCHw was considered in the initial model instead of FETCH, the latter revealed no additional effect ( $F_{1,867} = 2.2, P = 0.14$ ). In a similar procedure, DIREX30, DIREX60 and DIREX90 all appeared to be significant predictors of tree survival (P < 0.004), but FETCH retained its additional contribution to each of them (P < 0.05).

**Table 3** Fixed effects of the multivariate model for the 5–6-year survival of individual live retention trees

Variable	DF	F	Р
Species	5; 3237	6.56	< 0.0001
Diameter <sup>a</sup>	6; 3237	4.44	0.0002
Post-harvest density	1; 84.2	7.52	0.0074
Tree position	4; 3237	17.49	< 0.0001
FETCH	1; 759.5	11.49	0.0007

<sup>a</sup>nested in species





### Discussion

Our study confirmed that wind damage is the proximate cause for the majority (90%) of tree deaths on retention cuts. Hence, the survival factors extracted by our analyses should be mostly interpreted in the light of wind-resistance, and these may differ from the situations where other mortality agents contribute more. For example, wind-caused deaths formed only 77% in a study by Busby et al. (2006), and may even remain below 50% for certain tree species (e.g., *Alnus glutinosa* and *Fraxinus*; Wolf et al. 2004). Also in our study, hard deciduous trees relatively often died on foot. In particular, *Fraxinus excelsior* probably suffered from disease (probably a fungal pathogen; see Stenlid et al. 2005) since many individuals were dying also in adjacent forests (R.R., personal observations). However, it is also likely that other mortality agents contributed to the death of many wind-damaged trees; thus, wind-induced mortality cannot be unequivocally distinguished for a separate analysis. Despite these

unavoidable limitations, our results on the three key issues of retentiontree survival (pre-adaptations, spatial aspects, long-term prospects) lead to important practical implications as discussed below.

### Pre-adaptations of the trees

In terms of pre-adaptations to post-cut conditions, our results suggested that tree species and tree location relative to pre-cut edge are the key variables to be considered in retention practices. Hard deciduous trees (mostly Fraxinus excelsior) survived best, followed by soft deciduous trees (mostly Tilia cordata and *Alnus glutinosa*) – a pattern roughly consistent with the hypothesis that shade-tolerant tree species are most wind-resistant (e.g., Canham et al. 2001; Peterson 2004). A well-known exception, having a below-average survival due to its shallower rooting (e.g., Peltola et al. 1999; Nicoll et al. 2006), was the only shade-tolerant coniferous species in our study area, *Picea abies*. Thus, VRC can increase the abundance of large individuals of shade-tolerant deciduous species that often disappear in even-aged forestry (e.g., Lõhmus et al. 2005). These species (most notably *Quercus robur*) also host distinct and species-rich biotic communities that are threatened in most clear-cutting forestry systems (e.g., Berg et al. 1994).

In previous case studies, windthrow probability has been found to increase (Canham et al. 2001; Peterson 2004) or decrease with tree diameter (Jull 2001; DeLong et al. 2001), yet in other cases medium-sized trees appear to be most susceptible (Lässig and Mocalov 2000; Beese 2001). Our results supported the view that, instead of a general relationship between tree diameter and survival, there are complicated species-dependent relationships (see Canham et al. 2001; Peterson 2004). As a preliminary approach, we thus encourage the retention of larger individuals of any given species (as required, for example, by the Swedish FSC-standard; The Swedich FSC-Council 1998) for their higher quality for threatened species (e.g., Lóhmus et al. 2006), but we call for species-specific studies to define conflicting cases in terms of tree survival. In Estonia, birch appeared to be the only species with a negative diameter-effect on survival, the reasons of which also deserve further study. At least, this species did not appear to be more close to maximum age limit than several others in our study (cf. Wolf et al. 2004).

We are not aware of previous field tests linking the survival of retention trees with their location relative to pre-cut edges, though unadapted trees are generally known to be more susceptible to wind - for example, if forests are opened up with clear-cutting or intensive thinning (e.g., Talkkari et al. 2000; Zeng et al. 2004; Languaye-Opoku and Mitchell 2005) or the trees have been retained solitarily rather than in clumps (Gibbons et al. 2007). Also, edge-trees have been reported to be less susceptible at old than fresh clear-cuts (Foster 1988; Zeng et al. 2004). Our analysis puts these findings into a general framework of individual adaptation and selective pre-cut mortality processes as illustrated by the decline of tree survival from the oldest (field) to medium-aged (road) and young pre-cut edges (previous cut area) and, finally, cut interior. A confounding factor may be that the wind-resistance near roads may have been improved by drainage ditches, which often run along the roads. Importantly, tree position remained highly significant even though the multivariate model considered actual exposure (FETCH) as well. Perhaps, the exposure variables describe mostly the selective mortality of trees, while the additional effect of tree-position accounts more for individual adaptation.

These results on pre-adaptation do not lead, however, to a straightforward recommendation to retain the trees growing near former forest edges – many threatened tree-dwelling species require the stable microclimate of forest interior conditions (Baldwin and Bradfield 2005; Gignac and Dale 2005), and may never be able to occupy the field- or road-edge trees. A reasonable compromise, then, could be to retain both (1) interior forest trees in case of small post-cut exposure (notably, near existing forest edge and at higher retention densities) for (re-)establishment by interior species, and (2) the pre-adapted trees in open conditions to provide habitats for disturbance-phase tree-dwelling species. Additional guidelines based on pre-adaptation are to prefer the dominant trees (Dunham and Cameron 2000; Jull and Sagar 2001) and to facilitate the adaptation process already in mid-aged stands by more extensive thinning around the future retention trees (Lohmander and Helles 1987).

# Spatial aspects of tree retention

In agreement with many other (mostly univariate) analyses (e.g., Lohmander and Helles 1987; Ruel 2000; Beese 2001; Ruel et al. 2003; Walter and Maquire 2004; Scott and Mitchell 2005) the local spatial

effects of surrounding forest and other retention trees appeared to be highly relevant for tree survival in our study – even though the retention levels were low, and decreasing in time. Previous studies have noticed a sharp increase in survival when retention levels exceed 20% (Scott and Mitchell 2005) and the survival may approach pre-cut values when over 50% of trees are retained (e.g., Conner et al. 1991; Coates 1997; Holgen et al. 2003). Regarding exposure, the novel aspects of our study emerged from the multivariate approach. First, after taking into account cardinal distances to forest edges (any type of FETCH or DIREX), location near forest edge retained an independent positive contribution to tree survival. Most probably, the survival increases sharply and non-linearly near forest edge - an aspect that is lost by simply summing the distances. Such a critical distance deserves further study, particularly in combination with the shade effects on sensitive tree-dwelling biota (for example, epiphytic lichens; Lõhmus et al. 2006). Second, a simpler, locally justified exposure variable - FETCHw - performed better than the standard FETCH, apparently because it considered dominating winds most important. Though sometimes storms from unusual directions may cause high tree-mortality (Ruel 2000; Ruel et al. 2001), this seemed to be not a general case in Estonia where wind-protection to retention trees from western sides of cut areas appears to be most important. To summarize, assessment of the shade provided by the surrounding post-cut forest edge (within 30 m) is a promising field technique for selecting retention trees, and regional modifications of general techniques may further enhance its efficacy.

In contrast to the local effects, we found no independent geographical and site-type differences. The former might be expected, for example, between areas differing in the frequency of severe storms that are strong determinants of overall tree mortality (e.g., Beese 2001; Ruel et al. 2001). To assess the importance of such random events, our study region may have been too small and/or the study period too short. In fact, the high 3rd post-cut year mortality in the cut areas of 2002 (Figure 3B), which were mostly situated in the Viljandi region, apparently resulted from a storm in January 2005. Untypically, the ground was frost-free and wet then, and Scots pines (concentrated to Viljandi region) suffered most. The absence of independent site-type effect has been previously reported by Achim et al. (2005) but it contrasts with the common understanding that the trees on wet or fertile soils are relatively wind-prone (Dunham and Cameron 2000; Ruel 2000; Mitchell et al. 2001; Vanha-Majamaa and Jalonen 2001). One additional reason in our study might have been the drainage of wet cut-areas, which may have improved the wind-resistance of trees (Lohmander and Helles 1987). This may also explain why we did not find site type differences in the relative frequency of windthrow, which could be expected from the strong relationship between soil moisture and root-system structure (Lohmander and Helles 1987; Gardiner and Quine 2000; Scott and Mitchell 2005). In conclusion, our study did not reveal a necessity, in terms of tree survival, to differentiate tree-retention techniques geographically (at least within distances of a few hundred kilometres) or amongst site types but additional work on these aspects is needed.

### The long-term prospects of green-tree retention

The recorded short-term mortality rates and their dynamics are in good accordance with the previous results. The 65% survival of retention trees in 5–6 post-cut years in hemiboreal Estonia is comparable with the 50–75% survival in similar time-frame in Canada (Beese 2001; Bradbury 2004; Scott and Mitchell 2005) and Oregon, USA (Busby et al. 2006). Also, the improvement of annual survival during post-cut years has previously been described for VRC (Beese 2001; Ruel et al. 2003; Busby et al. 2006) as well as for trees in riparian buffer strips (Ruel et al. 2001) and at clear-cut edges (Lohmander and Helles 1987; Mitchell et al. 2001). Therefore, given the absence of long-term monitoring results, our survival projections might be indicative for VRC planning also in other boreal or temperate areas.

To our knowledge, only Busby et al. (2006) have attempted to predict long-term survival of retention trees so far. Their result (14% survival after 100 years) was, however, based on two data points only and neither better survival prospects in forests nor cuttings were taken into account. Though it is unknown, when, and how exactly, the survival of retention trees might approach the levels typical to forests, our approach in general gave twice better 100-year survival estimates compared with Busby et al. (2006). Therefore, this process is highly relevant for future research. Similarly, while an accurate prediction of cuttings would be very complicated or even impossible, we showed that even routine thinnings might become a major mortality factor for the trees. In Estonia, many retained trees were actually seed trees, which traditionally are cut before canopy closure. Thus, without special protection, their long-term survival prospects and, thereby, efficacy for biodiversity protection will be much reduced. More generally, the fact that most retention trees are likely to die before reaching the next forest generation indicates that their equally important function is the production of coarse debris.

The mortality aspects described above are particularly relevant given that even without human-induced mortality the projected densities of old retention trees in the next forest generation, and the coarse woody debris created by their death, would be much smaller than in natural forests. Hemiboreal old-growth forests normally contain 10–20 large (DBH>70) live trees per hectare (and many more having DBH >50 cm; Nilsson et al. 2002) and around 100 m<sup>3</sup>/ha of coarse woody debris (Siitonen 2001), while the minima for threatened polypore fungi, for example, are 20 m<sup>3</sup>/ ha (Penttilä et al. 2004). In our study, the average initial abundance of retained live trees (a mere 16 trees or 16 m<sup>3</sup>/ha) decreased by 30-40% during the 5–6 post-cut years already and was expected to decrease >70% in 100 years. Though the retention densities should be probably increased, the numerical targets of old-forests may be also inappropriate for managed forests. Therefore, the most urgent field of research is the minimum abundance of old live trees in the next forest generation, which might be derived, for example, from extinction thresholds of specific species inhabiting such trees. After setting the target, the current knowledge on long-term survival and its determinants could be used for developing sound guidelines for tree-retention levels and conditions.

# Acknowledgements

We are grateful to Kerti Ait, Andrus Kikas, Kalev Normak, Birjo Martin, Ave Osman, Gunnar Sein and Katrin Rosenvald for field assistance. Toomas Tammaru provided essential help with modelling in SAS. The study was financed by the Estonian Science Foundation grants 5257 and 6457.

### Literature:

- Achim A, Ruel J-C, Gardiner BA, Laflamme G, Meunier S (2005) Modelling the vulnerability of balsam fir forests to wind damage. For Ecol Manage 204:35–50
- Adermann V (2004) Eesti metsad 2003. Metsavarude hinnang statistilisel valikmeetodil. Metsakaitse- ja metsauuenduskeskus, Tallinn, 99 pp
- Ahti T, Hämet-Ahti L, Jalas J (1968) Vegetation zones and their sections in northwestern Europe. Ann Bot Fenn 5:169–211
- Alenius V, Hökkä H, Salminen H, Jutras S (2003) Evaluating estimation methods for logistic regression in modelling individual-tree mortality. In: Amaro A, Reed D, Soares P (eds) Modelling Forest Systems. CABI publishing, Oxon, UK, pp 225-236
- Angelstam PK (1998) Maintaining and restoring biodiversity in European boreal forests by developing natural disturbance regimes. J Veg Sci 9:593–602
- Baldwin LK, Bradfield GE (2005) Bryophyte community differences between edge and interior environments in temperate rain-forest fragments of coastal British Columbia. Can J For Res 35:580–592
- Beese JW (2001) Windthrow monitoring of alternative silvicultural systems in montane coastal forests. In: Proceedings of the Windthrow Researchers Workshop, Richmond, BC, January 31–February 1, 2001 (compiled by Mitchell SJ, Rodney J), pp 2–14 (http://faculty.forestry.ubc.ca/mitchell/publications/wtreswkshp2001.pdf)
- Berg Å, Ehnström B, Gustafsson L, Hallingbäck T, Jonsell M, Weslien J (1994) Threatened plant, animal, and fungus species in Swedish forests: Distribution and habitat associations. Conserv Biol 8:718–731
- Bergeron Y, Leduc A, Harvey BD, Gauthier S (2002) Natural fire regime: A guide for sustainable management of the Canadian boreal forest. Silva Fenn 36:81–95
- Bradbury S (2004) Understorey plant communities in boreal cutblocks with different sizes and numbers of residual tree patches. Can J For Res 34:1220–1227
- Busby PE, Adler P, Warren TL, Swanson FJ (2006) Fates of live trees retained in forest cutting units, western Cascade Range, Oregon. Can J For Res 36:2550–2560
- Canham CD, Papaik MJ, Latty EF (2001) Interspecific variation in susceptibility to windthrow as a function of tree size and storm severity for northern temperate tree species. Can J For Res 31:1–10
- Coates KD (1997) Windthrow damage 2 years after partial cutting at the Date Creek silvicultural systems study in the interior cedar-hemlock forests of northwestern British Columbia. Can J For Res 27:1695–1701
- Conner RN, Snow AE, O'Halloran KA (1991) Red-cockaded woodpecker use of seedtree-shelterwood cuts in eastern Texas. Wildl Soc Bull 19:67–73
- DeLong CS, Burton P, Mahon T, Ott P, Steventon D (2001) Factors affecting windthrow in reserves in northern British Columbia. In: Proceedings of the Windthrow Researchers Workshop, Richmond, BC, January 31–February 1, 2001 (compiled by Mitchell SJ, Rodney J), pp 32–41

- Drever CR, Peterson G, Messier C, Bergeron Y, Flanningan M (2006) Can forest management based on natural disturbances maintain ecological resilience? Can J For Res 36:2285–2299
- Dunham RA, Cameron AD (2000) Crown, stem and wood properties of wind-damaged and undamaged Sitka spruce. For Ecol Manage 135:73–81
- Foster DR (1988) Species and stand response to catastrophic wind in central New England, USA. J Ecol 76:135–151
- Franklin JF, Berg DR, Thornburgh DA, Tappeiner JC (1997) Alternative silvicultural approaches to timber harvesting: Variable retention systems. In: Kohm KA, Franklin JF (eds) Creating a Forestry for the 21st Century. The Science of Forest Management, Island Press, Washington, pp 111–139. ISBN 1-55963-398-0
- Gardiner BA, Quine CP (2000) Management of forests to reduce the risk of abiotic damage a review with particular reference to the effects of strong winds. For Ecol Manage 135:261–277
- Gibbons P, Cunningham RB, Lindenmayer DB (2007) What factors influence the collapse of trees retained on logged sites? A case-control study. For Ecol Manage in press
- Gignac LD, Dale MRT (2005) Effects of fragment size and habitat heterogeneity on cryptogam diversity in the low-boreal forest of western Canada. Bryologist 108:50–66
- Holgen P, Söderberg U, Hånell B (2003) Diameter increment in *Picea abies* shelterwood stands in Northern Sweden. Scand J For Res 18:163–167
- Jakobsson R, Elfving B (2004) Development of an 80-year-old mixed stand with retained *Pinus sylvestris* in Northern Sweden. For Ecol Manage 194:249–258
- Junninen K, Penttilä R, Martikainen P (2007) Fallen retention aspen trees on clearcuts can be important habitats for red-listed polypores: a case study in Finland. Biodiv Cons 16:475–490
- Jull M (2001) Wind damage and related risk factors for interior Douglas-fir leave trees in Central BC In: Proceedings of the Windthrow Researchers Workshop, Richmond, BC, January 31–February 1, 2001 (compiled by Mitchell SJ, Rodney J), pp 12–18
- Jull M, Sagar B (2001) Wind-resistant silvicultural systems research project: identification of wind risk factors and mitigation measures in Central and Northern Interior partial cuts. Five-year Final Report to FRBC, Prince George, BC, 32 pp
- Kiviste A, Aiaots A, Hordo M, Sims A. (2005) Factors infuencing tree mortality on the basis of forest permanent sample plot data. Forestry Studies 43:132–158
- Lanquaye-Opoku N, Mitchell SJ (2005) Portability of stand-level empirical windthrow risk models. For Ecol Manage 216:134–148
- Lässig R, Mocalov SA (2000) Frequency and characteristics of severe storms in the Urals and their influence on the development, structure and management of the boreal forests. For Ecol Manage 135:179–194

- Littell RC, Stroup WW, Freund JR (2002) SAS for linear models, 4th edn. SAS Institute Inc, Cary
- Lohmander P, Helles F (1987) Windthrow probability as a function of stand characteristics and shelter. Scand J For Res 2:227–238
- Lóhmus A, Lóhmus P (2007) First-generation forests are not necessarily worse than managed long-term forests for lichens and bryophytes. Restor Ecol in press
- Lóhmus A, Kohv K, Palo A, Viilma K (2004) Loss of old-growth, and the minimum need for strictly protected forests in Estonia. Ecol Bull 51:401–411
- Lóhmus A, Lóhmus P, Remm J, Vellak K (2005) Old-growth structural elements in a strict reserve and commercial forest landscape in Estonia. For Ecol Manage 216:201–215
- Lóhmus E (1984) Eesti metsakasvukohatüübid Eesti NSV Agrotööstuskoondise Infoja juurutusvalitsus. Tallinn, Estonia, 121 pp
- Lóhmus P, Rosenvald R, Lóhmus A (2006) Effectiveness of solitary retention trees for conserving epiphytes: differential short-term responses of bryophytes and lichens. Can J For Res 36:1319–1330
- Lorimer CG, White AS (2003) Scale and frequency of natural disturbances in the northeastern US: implications for early successional forest habitats and regional age distributions. For Ecol Manage 185:41–64
- Martikainen P (2001) Conservation of threatened saproxylic beetles: significance of retained aspen *Populus tremula* on clearcut areas. Ecol Bull 49:205–218
- Mitchell SJ, Hailemariam T, Kulis Y (2001) Empirical modelling of cutblock edge windthrow on Vancouver Island, Canada, using stand level information. For Ecol Manage 154:117–130
- Nicoll BC, Gardiner BA, Rayner B, Peace AJ (2006) Anchorage of coniferous trees in relation to species, soil type, and rooting depth. Can J For Res 36:1871–1883
- Nilsson SG, Niklasson M, Hedin J, Aronsson G, Gutowski JM, Linder P, Ljungberg H, Mikusiński G, Ranius T (2002) Densities of large living and dead trees in old-growth temperate and boreal forests. For Ecol Manage 161:189–204
- Padari A (2004) Metsahindamisprogramm "RaieWin". Unpublished master thesis. Estonian Agricultural University, Tartu, 42 pp
- Peltola H (1996) Model computations on wind flow and turning moment by wind for Scots pines along the margins of clear-cut areas. For Ecol Manage 83:203–215
- Peltola H, Kellomäki S, Väisänen H, Ikonen V-P (1999) A mechanistic model for assessing the risk of wind and snow damage to single trees and stands of Scots pine, Norway spruce, and birch. Can J For Res 29:647–661
- Penttilä R, Siitonen J, Kuusinen M (2004) Polypore diversity in managed and old-growth boreal Picea abies forests in southern Finland. Biol Conserv 117:271–283
- Peterson CJ (2004) Within-stand variation in windthrow in southern boreal forests of Minnesota: is it predictable? Can J For Res 34:365–375

- Ray D, Nicoll BC (1998) The effect of soil water-table depth on root-plate development and stability of Sitka spruce. Forestry 71:169–182
- Rosenvald R, Lóhmus A (2007a) For what, when, and where is green-tree retention better than clearcutting? A review of the biodiversity aspects. For Ecol Manage in press
- Rosenvald R, Lõhmus A (2007b) Breeding birds in hemiboreal clear-cuts: tree retention effects in relation to site type. Forestry in press
- Ruel J-C (2000) Factors influencing windthrow in balsam fir forests: from landscape studies to individual tree studies. For Ecol Manage 135:169–178
- Ruel J-C, Pin D, Cooper K (2001) Windthrow in riparian buffer strips: effect of wind exposure, thinning and strip width. For Ecol Manage 143:105–113
- Ruel J-C, Raymond P, Pineau M (2003) Windthrow after shelterwood cutting in balsam fir stands. Northern J Appl For 20:5–13
- Schaetzl RJ, Johnson DL, Burns SF, Small TW (1989) Tree uprooting: review of terminology, process and environmental implications. Can J For Res 19:1–11
- Scott RE, Mitchell SJ (2005) Empirical modelling of windthrow risk in partially harvested stands using tree, neighbourhood, and stand attributes. For Ecol Manage 218:193–209
- Siitonen J (2001) Forest management, coarse woody debris and saproxylic organisms: Fennoscandian boreal forest as an example. Ecol Bull 49:11–41
- Stenlid J, Vasiliauskas R, Lygis V, Larsson KH (2005) Wood-inhabiting fungi in the stems of *Fraxinus* excelsior in declining ash stands of northern Lithuania, with particular reference to *Armillaria* cepistipes. Scand J For Res 20:337–346
- Talkkari A, Peltola H, Kellomäki S, Strandman H (2000) Integration of component models from the tree, stand and regional levels to assess the risk of wind damage at forest margins. For Ecol Manage 135:303–313
- The Swedich FSC-Council (1998). Swedish FSC Standard for Forest Certification. Uppsala
- Valinger E, Fridman J (1999) Models to assess the risk of snow and wind damage in pine, spruce, and birch forests in Sweden. Envir Manage 24:209–217
- Vanha-Majamaa I, Jalonen J (2001) Green tree retention in Fennoscandian forestry. Scand J For Res Suppl 3:79–90
- Walter ST, Maguire CC (2004) Conifer response to three silvicultural treatments in the Oregon Coast Range foothills. Can J For Res 34:1967–1978
- Wolf A, Møller PF, Bradshaw RHW, Bigler J (2004) Storm damage and long-term mortality in a semi-natural, temperate deciduous forest. For Ecol Manage 188:197–210
- Zeng H, Peltola H, Talkkari A, Venäläinen A, Strandman H, Kellomäki S, Wang K (2004) Influence of clear-cutting on the risk of wind damage at forest edges. For Ecol Manage 203:77–88

**Appendix** The average annual survival (S) of different tree species during the study according to the geographic area, site type, diameter class, and the position relative to edges. The survival estimates are shown for samples of at least 10 trees

	Popu trem	ulus ula	Betula	a spp.	Pin sylve	eus stris	Pice abi	ea es	So decide tree	ft uous esª	Ha decid tree	rd uous es <sup>b</sup>
	S	n	S	n	S	n	S	n	S	n	S	n
Geographic area												
Laeva	0.91	146	0.93	499	0.96	86	0.92	31	0.95	237	0.98	533
Alatskivi	0.88	183	0.82	243	0.87	25	0.88	10	0.95	86	0.98	103
Viljandi	0.96	132	0.93	286	0.91	536		6	0.93	71	1.00	42
Site type												
swamp		8	0.83	56	0.93	160		5	0.95	35	0.96	11
eutrophic	0.90	360	0.91	897	0.90	92	0.91	41	0.95	337	0.98	644
mesotrophic	0.95	80	0.92	72	0.91	307		1	0.96	22	0.97	23
oligotrophic	0.89	13		3	0.93	88						
Diameter												
<20 cm	0.83	22	0.95	118	0.95	22	0.92	16	0.94	168	0.98	294
21-30 cm	0.88	71	0.90	521	0.91	300	0.91	23	0.95	169	0.98	278
31-40 cm	0.93	108	0.90	302	0.91	261		6	0.95	45	0.99	71
41-50 cm	0.93	119	0.87	75	0.96	52			0.95	10	0.98	24
>51 cm	0.90	141	0.87	12	0.94	12		2		2	0.97	11
Position of trees												
Middle of VRC	0.89	231	0.89	562	0.89	308	0.81	15	0.92	157	0.98	291
Edge of earlier cut	0.88	56	0.88	107	0.92	58		2	0.95	56	0.99	71
Road edge	0.94	61	0.94	134	0.93	66		5	0.96	68	0.99	108
Field edge		8		9		6		1		4	1.00	11
Forest edge	0.95	105	0.94	216	0.95	209	0.94	24	0.97	109	0.99	197

<sup>a</sup> Tilia cordata, Alnus glutinosa, A. incana and Salix caprea

<sup>b</sup> Fraxinus excelsior, Ulmus glabra, U. laevis, Quercus robur, Acer platanoides, Prunus padus and Sorbus aucuparia

# **CURRICULUM VITAE**

First name:	Raul
Surname:	Rosenvald
Citizenship:	Estonian
Date of birth:	28.08.1977
Address (home	: Tähtvere küla, Tähtvere vald, Tartu maakond,
	Eesti 61410
	Phone: +372 53418792
Employment:	Estonian University of Life Sciences, Institute of Forestry and Rural Engineering, Kreutzwaldi 5,

Forestry and Rural Engineering, Kreutzwaldi 5, 51014, Tartu, Estonia e-mail: raul.rosenvald@emu.ee

# **Education:**

2002-2006	Estonian University of Life Sciences, doctoral studies
1999-2002	Estonian Agricultural University, master studies
1995-1999	Estonian Agricultural University, Faculty of forestry,
	Department of Forest Management
1984-1995	Tartu Secondary School No. 10

Foreign languages: English, German

# **Professional employment:**

2006-2007	Estonian University of Life Sciences, Institute of
	Forestry and Rural Engineering, Department of
	Silviculture; researcher (1.00);
2005-2006	Estonian University of Life Sciences, Institute of
	Forestry and Rural Engineering, Department of
	Silviculture; researcher (0.50)

# Academic degree:

2002 Master's degree (M.Sc) "The influence of forest management and forest structure on the nesting of the Black stork (*Ciconia nigra*)"

# **Research interests:**

Forest cutting impacts on biodiversity, retention trees, birds of prey

# Awards:

2002	Estonian National Contest for Young Scientists at the
	university level, II Prize
1999	Estonian National Contest for Young Scientists at the
	university level, II Prize

# Target financed (TF) projects and grants of the Estonian Science Foundation (ESF):

- 2005-2007 ESF grant No. 6457: "The impact of residual trees on biodiversity in relation to natural disturbance regimes". Principal investigator
- 2002-2004 ESF grant No. 5257: "Maintaining the structural elements of old forest and species diversity in forest management operations". Principal investigator
- 2002-2006 TF project 0172100s02: "Sustainable and Close to Nature Management of the Estonian Forests". Investigator

# Organisational activity:

2001-... member of the Estonian Ornithological Society 2002-...member of the Eagle Club.

# **CURRICULUM VITAE**

Nimi:	Raul Rosenvald
Kodakondsus:	Eesti
Sünniaeg:	28.08.1977
Kodune aadress:	Tartumaa 61410 Tähtvere vald, Tähtvere küla,
	Telefon: 53418792
Töökoht:	Eesti Maaülikool, Metsandus- ja maaehitusinstituut,
	Kreutzwaldi 5, 51014, Tartu, Eesti
	E-mail: raul.rosenvald@emu.ee
Haridus:	
2002-2006	EMÜ doktorantuur
1999-2002	EPMÜ. Metsandusteaduskond. magistriõpe. Metsa-
1777 2002	kasvatuse instituut, metsamajanduse eriala
1995-1999	EPMÜ, Metsandusteaduskond, bakalaureuseõpe, Metsa
	kasvatuse instituut, metsamajanduse eriala
1984-1995	Tartu 10. Keskkool
Keelteoskus:	Eesti, inglise, saksa
Teenistuskäik:	
2006-2007	Eesti Maaülikool, metsandus- ja maaehitusinstituut, metsakasvatuse osakond; erakorraline teadur (1.00)
2005-2006	Eesti Maaülikool, metsandus- ja maaehitusinstituut; erakorraline teadur (0.50)
Teaduskraad:	2002 loodusteaduste magister (teaduskraad) "Metsa majanduse ja metsade struktuuri mõju must-toonekure ( <i>Ciconia nigra</i> ) pesitsemisele". Välja antud 22 08.2002, Tartus
Teadusliku uurin	nustöö suunad:

- Puude säilitamine lageraielankidel, nende efektiivsus elustiku säilitamisel ja rikastamisel
- Metsamajanduse mõju kaitstavatele linnuliikidele

# Teaduspreemiad:

2002	Eesti	Üliõpilaste	teadustööde	riikliku	konkursi	II pro	eemia
------	-------	-------------	-------------	----------	----------	--------	-------

1999 Eesti Üliõpilaste teadustööde riikliku konkursi II preemia

# Projektid:

2005-2007	Eesti teadusfond, grant 6457: "Säilikpuude mõju metsade
	bioloogilisele mitmekesisusele sõltuvalt looduslikust
	häiringurežiimist", põhitäitja

- 2002-2004 Eesti teadusfond, grant 5257: "Vana metsa struktuurielemen tide ja elustikuliigilise mitmekesisuse säilitamine metsade majandamisel", põhitäitja
- 2002-2006 Sihtfinantseeritav teema SF 0172100s02: "Eesti metsade säästlik ja looduslähedane majandamine", täitja

# Organisatsiooniline ja erialane tegevus:

2001	Eesti Ornitoloogiaühingu liige
2002	Kotkaklubi liige.

# LIST OF PUBLICATIONS

### 1.1. Publications indexed in the ISI Web of Science database:

- Rosenvald, R., Lõhmus, A. 2007. For what, when and where is greentree retention better than clear-cutting? A review of the biodiversity aspects. Forest Ecology and Management, published online Oct. 15, 2007. DOI: 10.1016/j.foreco.2007.09.016.
- **Rosenvald, R.**, Lóhmus, A. 2007. Breeding birds in hemiboreal clearcuts: tree retention effects in relation to site type. Forestry, published online Sept. 13, 2007. DOI: 10.1093/forestry/cpm027.
- Lóhmus, P., Rosenvald, R., Lóhmus, A. 2006. Effectiveness of solitary retention trees for conserving epiphytes: differential short-term responses of bryophytes and lichens. Canadian Journal of Forest Research 36, 1319–1330.
- Lóhmus, A., Sellis, U., Rosenvald, R. 2005. Have recent changes in forest structure reduced the Estonian black stork *Ciconia nigra* population? Biodiversity and Conservation 14, 1421–1432.
- **Rosenvald, R.**, Lóhmus, A. 2003. Nesting of the black stork (*Ciconia nigra*) and white-tailed eagle (*Haliaeetus albicilla*) in relation to forest management. Forest Ecology and Management 185, 217–223.

# 1.2. Papers in Estonian and in other peer-reviewed research journals with a local editorial board:

- Lóhmus, A., **Rosenvald, R**. 2005. Järvselja looduskaitsekvartali haudelinnustik: pikaajalised muutused ja inventeerimismetoodika analüüs. Hirundo 18, 18–30.
- Rosenvald, R. 2001. Metsade muutused ja nende seos kaitstavate linnuliikide esinemisega. EPMÜ Metsandusteaduskonna toimetised nr. 34, 65–68.

### 1.3. Popular-scientific papers in Estonian:

- **Rosenvald R.**, Lõhmus A. 2005. Säilikpuud raiesmikel: kelle jaoks ja kui palju?. Eesti Mets 1, 33–38.
- Lóhmus, A., Kraut, A., Lóhmus, P., Remm, J., **Rosenvald, R**., Soon, M. 2005. Haab pakub elupaiku vähemalt kahele tuhandele liigile. Eesti Loodus 10, 6–15.
- Niklus, I, **Rosenvald, R**. 1999. Arukase kultiveerimise tulemustest endistel põllumaade. Eesti Mets 7, 6–8.